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CHAIR WHITE: . . .(gavel). . . Good morning, Members.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Good morning.
CHAIR WHITE: This meeting of the Budget and Finance Committee shall come to order. We
obviously have a long morning ahead of us. And I'd like to recognize the presence of Council
Chair Gladys Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Good morning, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Good morning. And Committee Members Stacy Crivello.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Aloha and good morning, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Good morning. Elle Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Good morning, Chair, aloha.
CHAIR WHITE: Don Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Good morning and aloha, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Good morning. And Michael Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Aloha and good morning, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: And we will be joined a little later by Mr. Guzman. And Member or
Vice-Chair Hokama and Member Carroll are excused for today. With us we have our
Committee Staff, Camille Sakamoto and Analyst Scott Kaneshina, Josiah Nishita, and
Michele Yoshimura. And on my right, your left, we have Sandy Baz, the Budget Director, and
Jeffrey Ueoka, the Deputy Corporation Counsel.
MR. UEOKA: Good morning, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Good morning.
ITEM BF-1:

PROPOSED FISCAL YEAR 2014 BUDGET FOR THE COUNTY OF
MAUI (CC 13-100 and CC 13-124)
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CHAIR WHITE: Okay, with that, Members, just to let you know we don't have testifiers at the District
Office at this point so we'll start with the testifiers in the Council Chambers and then after five
here, we'll go to the District Offices to check and see if anyone has come in there. Okay, with
that we'll call our first testifier, Jocelyn Bouchard.
. . .BEGIN PUBLIC TESTIMONY . .
MS. BOUCHARD: Good morning, Budget Chair White and Council members. My name is
Jocelyn Bouchard and I am honored and privileged to be the CEO for the Maui Humane Society.
I did bring with me several documents and packets of information including the corresponding
e-mail communication so that if you're interested in receiving those you can have that
information and note that everything was returned on or, in most cases, before the requested date.
I also brought the itemized breakdown of various programs and services I referred to yesterday
which I personally shared with each one of you during our one on one meetings. I'm also more
than happy to provide you with the County contract or anything else you would like to help
clarify our role and commitment to the County Animal Management Program. Our agency
prides itself on our transparency and timely reporting for the County. I know you all receive an
inordinate amount of information over this process and I certainly don't expect you to remember
or even read it all, but I was a little taken aback last night when my sharing this information
seemed to be called into question. So I wanted to publicly correct the record and show that we
have sent timely and thorough responses when requested. Our historic service and partnership
between the County and Maui Humane Society has been in place for 60 years. Our current
contractual relationship has been in place for over 25 years, and we were approached by the
County and asked to provide the service since we were literally, at the time, the only
organization in town. Chair White did note that we provide a valuable County service and it is a
particularly difficult one. But he also stated that our staff lacked passion. These people are not
only passionate, Mr. Chair, these people are heroes. And, in fact, they are your heroes because
they perform County-mandated functions on your behalf. Their jobs is immeasurably difficult
and while you may have doled out funding to other organizations for feel good work like
community spay-neuter and emergency response, please keep in mind that our staff will continue
to do the tough job as per County mandates. It is our staff that will continue to take in the
average 22 animals a day every day, 365 days a year. It is our staff that have to make the
decisions when we become full, our foster homes are full but the animals keep on coming. It is
our staff who enforce laws and have to focus on facts and evidence and what are invariably
emotional charged situations. I still remember the time a Board member asked one of our staff,
how can you handle euthanizing an animal? How can you do that? And do you know what she
said? She said that as long as there was a need for any euthanasia of unwanted pets, she wanted
to be sure that each animal was treated with compassion and that the end was as loving and
peaceful as possible. And that is exactly what she does. But Chair White would have you
believe we have no passion.
MR. NISHITA: Three minutes.
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MS. BOUCHARD: After you hear from some of our staff, volunteers, and Board members this
morning, we hope you will revisit our line item, restore our funding and reconsider funding
another agency to do duplicate services after hours as well as giving away our own SNIP
program. But if you don't, what is most important here this morning is that we correct the public
record for the incredibly irresponsible statements made by Chair White last night, because, again,
I suggest to each one of you that these people are not only heroes, they are your heroes. And we
are simply looking to you to ensure that we have adequate funding so that we can continue to do
the difficult and critical work for the community on your behalf. Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Ms. Bouchard. Any questions for the testifier? Seeing none, thank you.
Our next testifier is Nancy McKinley.
MS. McKINLEY: My name is Nancy McKinley and I've been a volunteer at the Maui Humane Society
since 2004 when I moved to the island. Before that I've been involved in humane societies and
SPCAs since the age of 16. I have a passion for the animals. I speak for the animals. They
cannot speak for themselves. The work I have seen these people do is amazing. It's a very
difficult job that each of them has. I am, as the police chief said in Casablanca, I'm shocked,
shocked, to hear that there is nepotism and deal-making going on in Council Chambers. The
Humane Society has been cut for five years. For five years, they've been working with less
money than they really needed to perform the services they are contracted to do, health and
human services, to keep the strays off the streets. If you've ever been chased by a pack of dogs,
and I hope you never are, it is terrifying. And I know you would not want to be the one to try to
stop them. These people do. There are many complaints from our visitors about the feral cat
problem. We're working with other organizations to handle this problem. The monies that have
been redirected are part of the monies used to solve this problem with the trap, spay and release
program, the only effective program as proven by the Humane Society of the United States. I
know that many of you, Council members, have your own animals or have had animals in the
past. And I want you to think about a time when maybe one of your animals disappeared and
you were so grateful to find it at the Humane Society being taken care of by these people. Please
reconsider your budget proposals -MR. NISHITA: Three minutes.
MS. McKINLEY: --that cut those funds. Thank you very much.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Ms. McKinley. Our next testifier is Ruby Hernandez. And she'll be
followed by Louie Rivas.
MS. HERNANDEZ: Aloha, Budget Chair White and Council members. I'm Ruby Hernandez and I
have been an Adoption Counselor at MHS since 2009. You may have seen some of the work
I've done for them in The Maui News and The Bulletin for the Pet of the Weeks, those stray
reports on the radios, our Facebook page and the photographs on it which does have 4,100 active
visitors as well as a reach of over 25,000 people a week. We make Akaku videos that have been
playing the past few months as well. This is emotionally, mentally and physically demanding
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work that I could probably make a lot of money doing elsewhere. But I choose to do it here. My
job is to get to know each and every animal that we put up for adoption, to find out what I can
about their history, give them a name and most of all, give them a voice to try to tell their stories
so they will finally be seen and most of all loved. So to hear that I don't have the passion for
these animals is mind boggling to me. It makes me feel like the person that could say this has
probably never even been to the shelter 'cause if you have there's no way that you could say that
with a straight face. As a person that normally tried to leave my work at the job site in past, I am
just one of many of the staff here at MHS that literally take our work home at night. Be it a
kitten or a puppy that needs a few weeks to get big enough for find a family, underweight
animals that have been living on scraps and need a place to find their spark for life again, to
Hope Fund animals that need a loving home to recuperate while they heal from the needed
surgery. Many more stories just like this and even sadder happen every day. But we all step up
to do this whenever we can, not because someone asked us to or someone told us to. We do this
for free and we do this because we care. Thank you.
AUDIENCE: . . .(applause). . .
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Ms. Hernandez. And I apologize. I had two pieces stuck together. The
testifier that should've gone before Ms. Hernandez was Miyo Kim so she'll be next. Miyo Kim,
and she'll be followed by Louie Rivas.
MS. KIM: Good morning, Budget Chair White and Council members. My name is Dr. Miyo Kim. I
am the Veterinarian for the Maui Humane Society for the past 17 years. Budget
Chairman White, I understand that you feel most of us at the shelter don't have passion for the
job. Well, I can tell you I have never worked for a more passionate group in all my 30 plus years
in the veterinary field. Animal welfare by its nature draws passionate people. What sets us apart
from other animal welfare groups in the island is that we hold the County contract for animal
control which requires that we be an open admission shelter. Open admission shelter means that
we must accept every animal that comes to us. That means we have to accept about 22 animals
every single day, 365 days a year. Do we have to euthanize animals? Sadly, yes. As animal
lovers, I can't tell you how difficult it is to have to euthanize the very creatures we have
dedicated our lives to. Do we cry? Of course we do. Whether it is an old or injured animal we
have to take from their devastated owner, a cute puppy that has parvo, and worst of all, an
animal, through no fault of their own, that cannot find a home because we are just too many pets
and not enough homes here on Maui, why do we continue to work here? Because we know we
are making a difference in the lives of the animals to the best of our ability even if it means
compassionately euthanizing it. We have more programs than any other animal welfare
organization to find homes for animals and assist the public via spay-neuter and education.
Many of my staff could find much better paying jobs in another field but they choose to stay
because they believe in the work we do as difficult as it is. Now that is what I call passion.
Council members, I implore you to do what you know is right in your hearts. Restore the Maui
Humane Society budget to what the Mayor has proposed so we have the means to help the
animals that we are dedicated to. Thank you.
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CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Ms. Kim.
AUDIENCE: . . .(applause). . .
CHAIR WHITE: Our next testifier is Louie Rivas. And then we will go to the District Offices.
MR. RIVAS: Good morning, Budget Chair White and Council members. Thank you for your time. I
came to wait today representing the Maui Human Society. I have been working for them for the
last seven years. It has become a second home in my way of life. I consider myself a very
sensitive, compassionate and empathetic person. In our community I am known as the Maui
Humane Society guy. And you know what? I'm proud of it. My work has taught me to give my
best, prepare, educate and train myself so I can serve better in our community For example,
now I am a grief counselor. This is a gift that I discovered thanks to my daily interaction with
the public that inspire me to get better and being able to assist families when they lose their pet
that is like a family member. For example, a couple of days ago a lady came up to me at the
store and thanked me for helping her and her family. They said they never felt so good by
leaving her pet behind. They gave me huge smile and I can see in their faces full of gratitude
and peace. And I know that in their heart, in my heart I fulfill my mission that I'm ordered to do.
Please continue giving us the money so we can help our community serving with efficiency.
That being said, I want to let you know that I love my work like all workers. And they have
become my family and we stand together in good and bad times. Also, I would like to say for
that person who said that I'm lacking compassion, it's totally out of line. If you wanna walk in
my shoes, I can let you borrow them. But you have to make sure that you fill them with love,
passion and mercy. Thank you.
AUDIENCE: . . .(applause). . .
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you for what you do, Louie. Okay, we'll go to our District Offices. Dawn in
Hana, do you have any testifiers?
MS. LONO: The Hana Office has no one waiting to testify, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you. We'll go to the Lanai District Office. Denise?
MS. FERNANDEZ: Good morning, Chair. This is Denise Fernandez at Lanai and we have no one
waiting to testify.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you very much. And we'll go to the Molokai Office. Tina, you have anyone
to testify?
MS. THOMPSON: The Molokai Office has no one waiting to testify.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, thank you. Ladies, if you have someone come in to testify please e-mail staff
here in the Chambers and we'll come back to you at that point. Otherwise, we'll just continue
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through the list we have. And our next testifier in the Chamber is Lori Coad. And she'll be
followed by Debra Redd.
MS. COAD: Good morning, Members. My name is Lori Coad. I have been with the Humane Society
for nearly 20 years. I want you to know that I love my job. I always have and my passion for
this line of work goes above and beyond the call of duty. I have on many occasions brought
home sick and injured animals to care for them on my own time to nurse them back to health and
return to the shelter for adoption. Excuse me, I'm sorry. This is something that you will see
from many, many other MHS employees as well. We are loving, dedicated workers. We do this
for the animals, not for the money. Thank you.
AUDIENCE: . . .(applause). . .
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Ms. Coad. And Debra Redd will be followed by Krystell Carcamo.
MS. REDD: Good morning, Budget Chair Mike White and Council members. My name is
Debbie Redd. I'm with the Field Operations. I've been at the Humane Society for
approximately 20 years. I would like to apologize. I am not a really good public speaker. I
would rather go to the dentist than be here right now. It's very nervous so I brought a paper so I
can read but I can tell you from the heart that it is really hard for the animals that we help to get
up here and speak 'cause they can't. And a lot of what we do is animal-related. Every day when
I'm out on the road and I return an animal to an owner, the gratification, the joy, the happiness
that comes forth that their animal is safe and not hit by a car or injured, that's my
encouragement. Wrinkle my paper here. I take great offense that somebody would accuse the
Humane Society as not caring. I could understand that not every day do you see people such as
these people here that, they don't do it for the money. They do it because they love animals and
it's hard to get that point across. The animals understand. Every day Field Operations responds
to calls of abuse, neglect out in our community And often we deal with volatile and sometimes
crazy people. Due to the retaliation, embarrassment and humiliation, we don't make our
investigations public. Would you like to know what your neighbor is doing? Would you want
them to know what you do? So, yes, we aren't very public especially with Field Operations. I
have hiked down gulches. I have crawled in filthy storm drains, climbed into drainage ditches
and scraped up maggot-infested animals. And you accuse me of not caring? I'm not crazy. I
would not do this unless I cared about the animals. I wouldn't risk my life every day. Who
would think about going out in the middle of the road to get an animal that's injured that might
bite or scratch you? They don't always understand that we're helping them. You know, I just
don't understand it. The Human Society hasn't attacked or spoken bad about any other groups
because we get it. It doesn't make you look better if you belittle another group. We're all on the
same side. Kudos to the other organizations that have helped us and taken animals. Great, you
know, that helps us. But it still doesn't take away from fact that we have to accept any and all
animals. We can't turn away any animals and we wouldn't. But it makes it harder for us to have
the look-good, feeling, gooshy numbers. Yeah, we could probably save ten animals and give
them perfect lives, you know. But the hundreds of thousands of animals that come through our
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shelter, we can't. Do you know how hard it is to euthanize an animal that you're
responsible...that you brought in to prevent its suffering? Let me tell you -MR. NISHITA: Three minutes.
MS. REDD: --it breaks my heart and I do it because I love the animals. I do it because that one animal
or hundreds of animals that we actually bring in, we save and they get a better chance at life.
Many of the Humane Society employees have the same feelings. The Maui Humane Society, it
does accept all kinds of animals. We often ask these other rescue groups, you know, if they can
take the animals but if they refuse, we have to deal with them. The numbers are great. I've
stayed at the Humane Society for the last year being furloughed for two days a month due to
budget cuts, lack of income and I've listened to the demands of the County to do more work and
I have tried. I have tried from what we have in our budget. I'd like to point out that due to lack
of funds in the County, we did cut some of our services.
MR. NISHITA: Four minutes.
MS. REDD: The on-call emergency services. And it's unfortunate but let's face it, times are tough. I
don't understand how the Council can propose to take monies from a professional agency with
years of training service and a facility to care for the animals and give it to groups that don't
even have the authority to enforce the laws. I think there is a personal vendetta here -CHAIR WHITE: Ms. Redd, you're gonna have provide a -MS. REDD: Okay.
CHAIR WHITE: --a conclusion.
MS. REDD: --being set by you, Councilmember Mike White, and I want you all to look into this 'cause
I do not think it's fair. Thank you.
AUDIENCE: . . .(applause). . .
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you. Ms. Redd, we...I understand your commitment and I appreciate your
service. The next testifier is Krystell Carcamo and she'll be followed by Yvette Waite.
MS. CARCAMO: Hello. I'm Krystell Carcamo. I'm with the Field Operations. I've worked there for
almost two years. Chair White, I just wanna let you know that you saying that we're not
passionate, I'm gonna take that as a personal punch to my heart because if I wasn't passionate or
compassionate about my job, I wouldn't go into raging rivers and go save a dog that's gonna die
from shock. I wouldn't go, like as Officer Redd said, into the middle of the street chasing a dog
so it wouldn't get hit by a car Like she said, euthanizing, it's hard. It takes a lot of energy out
of us. We're compassionate to our animals. We show passion to them before they go to make
sure they're comfortable. So like I said, I'm an individual. You can make a cover saying we're
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not passionate. But I'm an individual and I know I'm a pretty passionate person. I'm just letting
you know, it's a personal jab to me. Thanks.
AUDIENCE: . . .(applause). . .
CHAIR WHITE: I don't question your passion. Thank you very much. Yvette Waite will be followed
by Beverly Green.
MS. WAITE: Aloha, my name is Yvette Waite. I have been with the Maui Humane Society for four
years. I've been in the veterinary field for 24 years. This is not my highest paid job. It's the
hardest work I have done. And I love the people who I work with and I love the support I get
from the community And just this morning as I was getting my cup of coffee at a coffee store, a
stranger came to me and asked me if I was doing the Charity Walk and donated towards my
Charity Walk page. So I know I have support from the community Thank you very much.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Ms. Waite.
AUDIENCE: . . .(applause). . .
CHAIR WHITE: Beverly Green will be followed by Gloria Chee.
MS. GREEN: Good morning, Budget Chair White and Council members. My name is Beverly Green.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Can you speak closer to the mic? I cannot hear you.
CHAIR WHITE: If you could just pull the microphone up a little closer.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: There you go.
MS. GREEN: My name is Beverly Green. I worked in the hotel industry here on Maui for several years
before I applied to Field Operations. I wanted to combine my passion for animal welfare with
my desire to give back to my community And this job has allowed me to do this. My personal
emphasis is on educating people about humane daily care. I do enforce all the County laws daily
but animal welfare is my own passion. Driving here I was thinking about the hundreds of
animals that have passed through my hands. I've responded to cases of goats with their heads
stuck in fences, kittens in storm drains, kittens in holes, kittens in hollow tile walls, dogs tied
short, dogs without shelter or water. I've responded to cases where I found dogs hanging from
their own tie-out either in their own yard or jumped a fence into another person's yard.
Sometimes I was able to save the dogs, sometimes sadly, not. But I was thinking of all the cases
and I wanted to share a few of them with you. Years ago, I responded to a report of a skinny
horse in a pasture in Haiku. When I got there with permission of the pasture owner, I checked
the horse and then I heard sounds coming from a shed. And I walked over and I saw that there
was a wild mountain pig, emaciated and filthy nailed into this small wooden shed. And with
help I was able to pour some dog food in through a crack and some water into a container. I
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posted notice and the following day I went back with shelter personnel. We had to pry a door off
to get the pig out, took him back to the shelter. Unfortunately, we weren't able to adopt him out
but he did have a couple of weeks of good food and good care. Another case I responded to was
of neglected rabbits. From the caller's property I was able to see three rabbits in small filthy
cages without room to move around. I went to the property owner. At first he was menacing to
me and threatening to me but relying on my skill and my training and my compassion for the
rabbits, I convinced him to surrender them to me. And I watched all three of those rabbits
respond to the care at the shelter and get adopted. And that is the message I really wanted to
give you, is that Field Officer like myself, I bring in animals and our animal care staff and our
vet staff nurse them back to health. And so many times and seen that I've brought in neglected
go out the front door with its new family is the best feeling. I could cry and cry from happiness
of all the animals I have seen go to new homes and that is the best feeling. And it makes up for
the heartbreaking parts of my job like euthanasia.
MR. NISHITA: Three minutes.
MS. GREEN: And animals that we can't help for one reason or another. But it's my passion for this
work that keeps me coming everyday through all the hard times. And I appreciate your
consideration for your continued funding for the Maui Humane Society. Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you for what you do, Mrs. Green.
AUDIENCE: . . .(applause). . .
CHAIR WHITE: And Gloria Chee will be followed by Britny Morris.
MS. CHEE: Good morning, Councilmember Budget Chair White and Council members. I've been
employed at the Humane Society for 17 years, and for Mike White to say that we have no
passion for our animals while your wife was once a part of this organization is so not true. I take
that as a personal issue. I am very passionate about my job. If I wasn't passionate, I wouldn't be
there -CHAIR WHITE: I don't question your passion.
MS. CHEE: --for 17 years with the lack of pay. I have helped you with adoptions. I have taken
complaints from you. I am very passionate about my job. And that's all I have to say.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Ms. Chee.
AUDIENCE: . . .(applause). . .
CHAIR WHITE: And thank you for what you do. And Ms. Morris will be followed by Matt Minford.
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MS. MORRIS: Good morning. My name is Britny Morris. I have worked as an Animal Care
Attendant. I'm now the Lead Animal Care Attendant for about three years. I am the one that
feeds these animals, bathes them, gives them a place to sleep and takes care of them. I'm also,
sir, the last thing they see if they have to get euthanized. So when you say that we have no
compassion or we lack the compassion, sir, I'm sorry but you just offended two people. I'm the
one that loves them and gives them that compassion. I wouldn't have it any other way, sir. I
have seen animals come in abused, neglected and some just puppies that don't even know why
they're there. So when you say that we don't have this passion, I just want you to remember all
the things that we do and how much passion we do have, sir.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Ms. Morris. I'm afraid that -AUDIENCE: . . .(applause). . .
CHAIR WHITE: --what I said has been taken grossly out of context. But we'll deal with that a little
later. Mr. Minford will be followed by Tim Pendergrass.
MR. MINFORD: Good morning, Budget Chair White and Council members.
CHAIR WHITE: Good morning.
MR. MINFORD: My name is Matt Minford. I've been employed at the Humane Society for
approximately 19-1/2 years. I'm currently the Coordinator for the Field Operations. You know,
I wouldn't be there for, you know, we're not there for the money. You know, we're there to care
for the animals. You know, to say that, you know, we don't have compassion, that we don't
care, it's an insult, you know. We wouldn't be there, you know, if the animals weren't there.
That's why we're there. You know, I ask that, you know, please restore the funding, you know,
so that we can continue to do our jobs. Thank you very much.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Mr. Minford.
AUDIENCE: . . .(applause). . .
CHAIR WHITE: I don't question your compassion. And Mr. Pendergrass will be followed by
Jennifer McGurn.
MR. PENDERGRASS: Good morning, Budget Member White.
CHAIR WHITE: Good morning.
MR. PENDERGRASS: And Council. I am Tim Pendergrass and I have worked for this place for a little
over a year. And as you can see, they have compassion. I also preach once in a while and
without a preacher having compassion for souls, you win no souls. And without these people
doing the work of Maui and the things that they do for the dogs and the cats and stuff, you have
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no idea what they really do. I am in the maintenance industry there and I have never been in a
setting as this. And these people have so much compassion for animals. Yes, they have to
euthanize them. But whenever they lead a dog by my door, they're crying as they're going. And
they're bawling when they come back. That's how much compassion they have for every
animal. They go out there and sit in the pens and play with them. They go out of their way,
people go out of their way and walk by and give them a treat. They give these animals a better
life than they probably even had with their own owners. And you have hurt a lot of feelings and
a lot of people by saying anything about them not having compassion for animals. They love
their animals. They love everything about the animals. They wanna see every animal get
adopted. They take 'em home with them. They don't just leave work at work but they take their
work home with them. They take a little kitten that's a week old and raise it up big enough for
somebody to adopt. They take puppies or injured animals. They have dogs that come in with a
leg that's maimed, broken. They amputate it sometimes because they cannot get it to go and
they still find homes for them. So, yes, they have compassion. Every person here would not be
here without compassion. That's all I have to say.
AUDIENCE: . . .(applause). . .
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, sir. I don't question the passion or compassion of the individuals.
Jennifer McGurn will be followed by Jeanie Williams.
MS. McGURN: Good morning, Council members. My name is Jennifer McGurn. I am...what am I?
My official title at the Maui Humane Society is Administrative Assistant. I was hired two years
ago to assist our CEO Jocelyn Bouchard. However, if you ask anyone at the shelter what I do,
the question is usually, well, what doesn't she do? Because of budget cuts or, you know, lack of
funding, every part of our organization has had to cut back. There's been furloughs. There's
been positions that have been frozen. When people quit, that position is not able to be filled.
Because of that, I fill in anywhere that needs help. I've not been asked to yet, but if I was asked
to scoop poop, I would happily do so. What is really offensive about all of this is the apparent
accusation that because we get paychecks, we don't care as much as those people that volunteer.
I was a paralegal for 20 years before I came here. I made more than double of what I make now.
However, never in 20 years of working in the legal field was I ever, ever as proud of what I did
as I am now. I have a family of five. Since I have taken this job, I have been offered three
positions that paid me more money, better benefits, more time off. And you know what? I
turned 'ern all down. I turned them down because I love what I do there. I love the people I
work with including the CEO, Jocelyn Bouchard, who apparently is disliked by some previous
employees and I can't, can't understand why. As far as I can see what I know of her in two
years, she cares more than anybody I know. There's always gonna be anger and bad feelings
when relationships are severed and that's unfortunate. But if all of the groups on Maui, SPCA,
HARF, there's lots of them now, 13 of them, I think, if everyone could just work together and
forget about their personal bad feelings, it would be such a better place. Be a better place for all
the people and certainly all the animals. So all I ask is, please, do what I think you all know is
right. Forget about personal issues, look at the organization for what it is. It's a great
organization that has done its job as it should -- 13 -
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MR. NISHITA: Three minutes.
MS. McGURN: --for the past 60 years and we will continue doing so with, as you can see, a lot of
passion and a lot of caring, you know, despite our meager little paychecks with no raises. So
thank you very much for your time.
AUDIENCE: . . .(applause). . .
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Ms. McGurn. And Jeanie Williams will be followed by Jerleen Bryant.
MS. WILLIAMS: Good morning, Council Chair and Council members.
CHAIR WHITE: Good morning.
MS. WILLIAMS: I'm Jeanie Williams. I'm a volunteer with the Humane Society. I have been
volunteering for about 101/2 years there since we happily adopted our puppies. I've been happy
to be able to go give back. In the beginning I worked in the kennels. As the others mentioned,
walking the dogs, bathing, feeding and every time I fell in love. And I would always pick out six
that I would wanna take home. And if I had a farm, those would be mine And I would think
about it all week long. The hard part for the others is that they were still there. They didn't get
to have a little fantasy about the farm and adopting them. And sometimes, yes, they didn't get a
home and they had to do the euthanasia. They cared about them every day, not just one day a
week. Since then I've been volunteering in surgery for about the last eight years, helping the
wonderful staff do what they do to try to help limit the population, control the problem and
continue to educate people. We've been going out to Hana to help out there with the
overpopulation. It's too bad that nobody there had time to be prepared to testify this morning
because out there, the people have been so grateful and appreciative for what we've been doing
to try to help their community I also have been fostering kittens and some puppies for about
four years continuously. My husband's allergic to cats though he loves them. So he built a little
building in our backyard for us to be able to do that. And it's only been empty for about four
weeks in the last four years. I work as an ICU nurse. I'm there every Friday. Oftentimes it's a
holiday, I could make time and a half and I always joke that I'm making time and a half of zero.
But I always give up the chance to make more money at work to be there, to be committed to
help them and the work they do because none of them are paid what they should be. When I talk
to people at work, they all kind of seek me out. I'm the animal connection there. They ask me
advice, questions. People come and tell me their happy stories of their adoptions there, the good
experience they've had. Occasionally, there are those with a different opinion. I often find that
it's easy for people to criticize and join into a pecking sort of mentality when they really aren't
doing the work. They're not there seeing the faces. They're not doing the work. They're not
seeing the scope of the problem. And it also makes me sad that there are those who have left. I
am happy to see them continue on the work but when they want to become bitter or angry at the
shelter people, I find that very saddening and I don't want to get involved in the politics of it so I
don't. But when people at work ask me, how do you do it? I couldn't do it. I can't go there. I
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couldn't go look for a dog. I couldn't volunteer, it makes me too sad. My answer is always that
it's the same for the animal whether you're there or not. They're just a little more lonely or
unloved -MR. NISHITA: Three minutes.
MS. WILLIAMS: --or the same with the kittens that I foster. How can you do that? How can you take
them home and take them back? Many get adopted, some don't. I cry, too, about that. But I still
try to help where I can and the reward of that is just the best thing in my life.
AUDIENCE: . . .(applause). . .
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Ms. Williams, and thank for what you do. Jerleen Bryant will be followed
by Susan Rhee.
MS. BRYANT: Good morning, Council members and Budget Chair White.
CHAIR WHITE: Good morning.
MS. BRYANT: My name is Jerleen Bryant. I'm relatively new to Maui...okay I am new to Maui and
to the Maui Humane Society. I joined the organization about eight months ago. When I came to
Maui to work for the Humane Society, I didn't know about any of the history or what the
community, how the community felt about the Humane Society or the reputation. I could see
that the Humane Society was doing great work. My background is in rescue. I came from an
all-volunteer organization where not only I had my job but as a volunteer, I spent every waking
moment helping animals and pulling dogs out of shelters on the mainland. When I came to the
shelter, I was thrilled to see the quality of the organization and the people and the work that they
do. I was relieved because it was a little, you know, unnerving to not know what I was gonna be
walking into. But from the top of our organization which is Jocelyn Bouchard, all the way
through the organization we have people committed and caring. I am the Development Director
at the shelter so my job, one of the jobs that I'm responsible for, is funding. What we don't have
money for through the budget, we try to raise money from our donors. And one of our programs
is called Wings of Aloha which is trying to get animals out of our shelter to the mainland where
they have a guaranteed chance at adoption. We don't have enough homes here on the island for
all the animals that come to the shelter. And to raise money to try to get animals out of our
shelter takes a piece of you because we see the animals that need to go out, we know that there're
homes waiting for them, and we need funding. Our entire department and organization rallies to
help these animals and get them the care they need, the veterinary care they need and to find
them homes outside of the shelter. For me being new, and I'll just close by saying, being new to
the island, new to this organization but having years of experience with shelters and rescues, I
have never in my entire life seen such venomous behavior as I've seen since coming here. And,
again, for me coming from a rescue background, it's appalling and it embarrasses me. And
Budget Chair White, to hear that we lack passion and to do our jobs properly, leaves me a little
speechless because none of us including myself would be working at the shelter for the pay we
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receive if we didn't love animals and have passion. I don't know when you have come to the
shelter or if you ever have or if you even care, but any of you, if you'd like to come and actually
see the work we do so that you could speak from your heart -MR. NISHITA: Three minutes.
MS. BRYANT: --with truth, I would encourage you to come. Thank you.
AUDIENCE: . . .(applause). . .
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, Ms. Bryant, I'd like you to understand that what I said last night has been taken
out of context. I have no question for the passion that you and all rest of you employees have for
the work you do. I have absolutely no question of that. I was simply referring to the fact that we
have not had overnight and off hour service for quite some time. And the phones have gone
unanswered at Maui Humane Society. And the reason is the budget cuts. There are people in the
community who have stepped forward and are taking the calls from the police and responding
and helping the animals. I don't ever question the passion you people -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Point of order, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: You know, you have, in other occasions asked us not to go -CHAIR WHITE: You're right. You're right.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --and I would prefer we keep the testimony, testimony just to be
fair to everyone.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, you're absolutely correct.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
AUDIENCE: . . .(applause). . .
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you. Anyway, thank you for testimony.
MS. BRYANT: Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Our next testifier is Susan Rhee and she'll be followed by Corinne Bourgoin. Hope
I'm pronouncing that right.
MS. RHEE: Good morning, Chair White and Council members. Aloha. My name is Susan Rhee and I
have been with the shelter for coming up on two years. I'll just give you a personal experience.
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I love my job. I love the people that I work with and for. I'm in the Development Department
working with Jerleen Bryant so I see every day the great work that we do not only in our
department, the animal care department and every department in our agency. So if I could please
ask you to revisit the budget money that we desperately do need to function to help our
community I say thank you.
AUDIENCE: . . . (applause).. .
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Ms. Rhee. And our next testifier is Ms. Bourgoin followed by
Jessie Miyahara [sic].
MS. BOURGOIN: Good morning, Council. My name is Corinne Burgoin. I'm the Volunteer
Coordinator and Event Planner for Maui Humane Society, excuse me. I have been a part of the
MHS ohana for nearly two years, first as a volunteer. Then as a Customer Service
Representative in our front office. In that position I got to see some of the most difficult
situations that our community comes to us for help with and we provide them with solutions,
excuse me. As the Volunteer Coordinator, I get to have direct effect on the quality of life of our
animals by recruiting concerned and committed members of our community as you've seen here.
I am here because I care deeply about animals. I could be doing any number of things that would
help me sleep better at night and leave my eyes a little drier on a daily basis. But the passion and
commitment that this team puts forth, excuse me, that this team puts forth to make the best
decision for every animal in our care is what keeps us all going. I do it for our Popoki, the cat
who spent 207 days at our shelter before finding his forever home. I do it for Joy, the poi dog
who was adopted after five months in our care. The animals of Maui have our commitment and
passion. Now we need your support. Thank you.
AUDIENCE: . . . (applause).. .
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you. And Jessie Miyahara will be followed by Mani White.
MS. MIYAHIRA: Hello, my name is Jessie Miyahira.
CHAIR WHITE: Hira, okay.
MS. MIYAHIRA: Yeah.
CHAIR WHITE: I'm sorry, thank you.
MS. MIYAHIRA: That's okay. It's a common mistake. I think I'm the only one that doesn't work at
the Humane Society here besides a few other people but when I was told about what was going
on, I was appalled. And I'm here in behalf of the public who does understand what the Humane
Society does. I am...I've been living here for over 40 years, not born here. I was born in
Honolulu but I came here to live right after and I've grown up with the Humane Society and I
know what they do because I have inside knowledge of what goes on. And I have been adopting
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animals from there. They've helped us with all of our animals. They've answered our calls, of
pleas for help with terrible neighbors who let their pit bulls loose in our yard and destroy
property. And they've come to our rescue so many times, I can't even begin to tell you. We've
adopted animals from there. My mother-in-law recently has been living by herself and we
adopted...my daughter adopted an animal, a dog named Mochi. He was seven years old. And
they showed so much compassion to adopt this dog for my mother-in-law who lives by herself
and find the right person. They went overboard to stay later and help us adopt this dog so she
wouldn't live by herself. These people are so compassionate and caring that it's kind of like, you
know, you just think to yourself they are so dedicated to what they do that it's not a question of
money. But they need money to keep going and if you cut off their money, I'm telling you, you
guys are gonna hear it from the public because people like me who have been served by the
Humane Society are not gonna take this. We are gonna stampede the County Council office and
we're gonna be heard because you know what? They're the ones that answered my pleas for
help when a neighbor's dog came in and ravaged our yard and our property over the past three
years. The officers have come to help us. They go and do all kinds of things like cruelty to
animals kind of things and, you know, I have been in touch with the other organizations. The
other organizations are wonderful 'cause they help animals. But they can't do what the Humane
Society does, the other stuff that nobody wants to address. The euthanization [sic] of animals
that have to be done. I understand as a pet owner. I have many pets.
MR. NISHITA: Three minutes.
MS. MIYAHIRA: I understand about that. And I give them credit for trying to help an animal up until
his last days that it cannot be alive. So please, please don't take this away from this because
you're taking it away from the public. The public who really does understand what they do.
Don't take this money away from the people that care that help us because if you do, I would
promise, the public will not take it. We will not be silenced and we will not be quiet because we
really...we are pleading with you. I don't work for these people. I'm on the other side. These
are the people that have helped me in the past years do what I need them to do and be there for
me. So please, please don't do that.
MR. NISHITA: Four minutes.
MS. MIYAHIRA: Give them the money that they need to help. Thank you.
AUDIENCE: . . .(applause). . .
CHAIR WHITE: Members, please let me know if you want to ask questions of any of the testifiers.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: We would.
CHAIR WHITE: And the next testifier, Mani White, will be followed by Jessie Pruitt.
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MS. WHITE: Aloha, Councilmember...Budget Councilmember White and the rest of the Council
members. I am Mani White. I've been with the Humane Society for 14 years. I started off with
them cleaning kennels. Six months later, a position came up with Field Operations and I was
accepted there. I'm a farmer's daughter. I'm from old school. Mom's from Molokai, Dad's
from Missouri. We all have animals throughout the states and throughout the world that we care
for. I'm the number one in my family that cared the most. I want you folks to know what we do
out there in the field. I've been in ditches because I'm the one that fit, looking for a dog that
went in a cane field, because I was the one that fit. We've been in...we've climbed mountains.
We've gone in molasses pits to get these cleared out that needed our help. And we've done it.
So I'm very proud of what we have contributed to Maui County and I'm here to educate and to
help every bit that I can. One recent one that I was called out for was a dog that was in a yard
that somebody thought it was having problems with its back legs and didn't know if it was blind.
And I got there to find that there was no one home, checked with neighbors. They gave me a
person's name but I watched that dog come up to the gate, put its feet up there 'cause it wanted
some attention. It lasted for five seconds and it fell. My heart went out for it. I saw electrical
cords in that yard. I saw fallen wicker chairs and the dog fell, got its head stuck in those wicker
chairs. And I'm outside this fenced yard, not really right for me to go in unless I see that that
animal's in danger. I saw the danger. I went in and pulled that dog. Every day that that dog was
at the shelter, it was in our office in the morning before I went out on the road to give it some
more compassion that to me it wasn't getting at that house. We went back three times to that
house to try to get the owner to at least release the dog to us so it wasn't going to suffer. The
owner never showed, never showed. But we showed the animal five days of compassion at the
shelter every single day. Boosted its foot up, got medical supplies for that dog that it was not
getting at home. So I'm asking, please keep our budget in place. Keep it coming towards us and
we will help you out and the community out. Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Mani, and thank you for what you do.
AUDIENCE: . . .(applause). . .
CHAIR WHITE: Jessica Pruitt will be followed by Judy Aikawa.
MS. PRUITT: Good morning. My name is Jessica Pruitt.
CHAIR WHITE: Good morning.
MS. PRUITT: I'm an Animal Care Attendant at the Maui Humane Society. I feed and water those
dogs, I walk them, I give them the care and attention that they need. I get in their pens and play
with them. When they're so sick they cannot even hold their heads up, I get in there and hold
their head up for 'em. Thank you.
AUDIENCE: . . .(applause). . .
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CHAIR WHITE: Thank you. And Judith Aikawa will be followed Susie Thieman.
MS. AIKAWA: I'm Judy Aikawa and I'm the Chairman of the Board of Directors of the Maui Humane
Society. Prior to coming to the Board, I spent 30 years as an Emergency Medicine and Critical
Care Physician at a Level 1 Trauma Center. So I have a pretty good idea of what is involved in
working in a stressful environment, especially one in which life and death and other difficult,
emotional decisions are part of a daily work environment. The amazing thing is that the work
environment at the Maui Humane Society is sort of similar to what we had in the emergency
room. The Maui Humane Society's staff faces difficult decisions every day, heart rendering
decisions as they take care of these homeless and abandoned pets who so desperately need them.
So I feel qualified to let you know that the Maui Humane Society staff is the most passionate and
committed group of people that I have ever known, including the people in the emergency room.
They remind me of some of the emergency room nurses who work for nothing but do this
incredible work. They should be receiving nothing but your gratitude and your praise. To have
Budget Chair White say that the staff is without passion and that the agency, and by implication
its people, have a terrible reputation in the community is truly disturbing. Rather this so-called
reputation is being formulated by a small and toxic group of people who have personal grudges
and who refuse to leave human politics behind for the good of the animals which is so ironic
since they claim to care about the animals. And if you care about the animals, you leave human
politics behind and you put animals first. We believe strongly that the past needs to be left
behind. A new beginning among all the animal advocacy groups has to develop and these
personal grudges have to be left behind. Because of this, we have spent a great deal of time, in
fact I've attended many of the Maui Community Coalition meetings in hopes of getting this to
happen. I wanna tell you a little bit about the Board of Directors because the Board of Directors
is a remarkable group of professionals including finance people, a lawyer, a PR person, a human
relations specialist, some people from the hospitality industry, a person from the nonprofit sector,
and these are busy people who have a lot to do and contribute a great deal to Maui and to the
Maui community Yet they choose to invest their time and energy at the Maui Humane Society.
Ask yourself why do they do this.
MR. NISHITA: Three minutes.
MS. AIKAWA: They do that because they actually know firsthand what is happening at Maui Humane
Society and the excellent work that is being done. It's a hard job. The Board doesn't always get
it right but we try our hardest to make decisions that are going to be good for the community and
for all the animals in the community Personally, I embrace the work of all the animal advocacy
groups on Maui. But at the end of the day when all the no kill shelters are full, Maui Humane
Society is the only open admission shelter that cannot close its doors to the 20 plus animals a day
that we have turned in. I have no objection to any agencies receiving animal funding but I do
object, as a taxpayer, that this has not been put out to competitive bid. Also, after 25 years of
partnership the County should at least ensure that Maui Humane Society is not once again
underfunded. We can only provide the services you request if we are given the funds to do so.
The one other thing I would say, Chairman White --
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MR. NISHITA: Four minutes.
MS. AIKAWA: --you were invited twice to come. At the last time -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Could you please, Chair, point of order.
CHAIR WHITE: Actually, you know what? You're -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Please speak in mic, please.
CHAIR WHITE: You're...yeah...you're -MS. AIKAWA: In fact, you cancelled at the last minute. Myself and a number of board members were
driving to the agency when you cancelled. Please come and visit us. We wanna show what we
do because we're incredibly proud of not only the agency but our staff. We were told by your
staff that you wouldn't have time for us for a year. As a taxpayer, I couldn't understand that
response.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, thank you for your testimony.
MS. AIKAWA: Thank you. Please restore our funding. Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Ms. Aikawa.
AUDIENCE: . . .(applause). . .
CHAIR WHITE: And the next testifier is Susie Thieman, and she'll be followed by Kelly Uderitz. I'm
sure I'm not pronouncing that quite right.
MS. THIEMAN: They all become tongue twisters after a while, don't they? My name is
Susie Thieman and I think I know all of you and you know me. You know that I'm as busy as
any executive director in town. But last fall I joined the Board of the Maui Humane Society
because I wanted to see how they did everything that they do. And I am getting an education and
a half and I'm so proud of all these people and what they do. But I said I've just to be here. But
then I also got a call from several of our nonprofit directors. As you know, I'm President of the
Non-Profit Directors Association, and they wanted me to express their thanks for the additional
funds that you set aside yesterday for all those who have line items. Following that thank you
came a concern and I think that you can all relate to this because it's something we've talked
about many times, and that is duplication of services. We have worked as an organization over
the years very hard to coordinate services and not duplicate. And they were several of our
members who saw what happened last night as creating a duplication of services. We're also
concerned, and I'm just gonna throw this out as something that I think we should all think about,
and that is perhaps there's a precedent being set for bringing in new items into the budget at the
last minute when they haven't gone through the process, if you will. One of things that I think
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all of us executive directors in the fall get, you know, we're down to the directors of the different
departments with our applications and our letters of intent and asking for funding for the new
budget year which does start September, October with our requests. We go through the process
and some of us are known to our directors, some of us aren't and we explain what we're gonna
do, what we're gonna continue to do, how much money we think it's gonna take to do it. It goes
in, hopefully from the director to the Mayor's budget. The Mayor's budget then is presented to
all of you. You go out in to the community and see what the people think about these line items
and then you come back and make a decision. And we respect that situation and that process and
we just wanna make sure that everybody's playing on an even field. And so that's really our
concern. Again, we wanna thank you for the 3 percent that you put into our budgets but we also
have just a bit of concern over duplication of services 'cause that's been a key item in many
conversations. Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Ms. Thieman.
AUDIENCE: . . .(applause). . .
CHAIR WHITE: And Ms. Kelly Uderitz will be followed by Josephine Tempongko.
MS. UDERITZ: Hi, my name is Kelly. I would like to say that I am a former employee of the Maui
Humane Society.
CHAIR WHITE: If you could mention your last name as well.
MS. UDERITZ: Uderitz.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you.
MS. UDERITZ: Can you hear? I have five out of my seven animals have been adopted from the
Humane Society. As an employee there I fostered over 20 kittens, all at my own expense, all to
previously be adopted or returned to be adopted by other people. I currently am a bartender in
Lahaina and I work at the Grand Wailea. I've been in the veterinary industry for ten years and
the food and beverage industry on Maui for 24 years. I've gotten several animals adopted
through all the people I know in my other endeavors of employment. And I've also been able to
have several people who would otherwise, unless they had a couple of drinks in 'em maybe, not
be willing to take their dogs after I set them up appointments at the Humane Society get them
fixed to try to help with the SNARP program. I have a cat colony and I've personally had over
23 of my cats fixed at very little cost or no cost to me by Dr Kim and the vet staff which is really
nice 'cause everything else comes out of pocket. I have to pay for food and everything else.
And I would like to say that as a former employee, when I can pay my bills with compassion, I
would be happy to go back and work at the Humane Society. Until then, unfortunately, in our
community it's better pay to get people drunk. So that's what I'm doing. Instead of taking funds
from the Humane Society, I would recommend increasing the funds to the Humane Society. So
maybe the phones won't be going unanswered and we can have an afterhours emergency. And I
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would also like to possibly invite the Council members down to volunteer one day a month,
walking the dogs, playing with the kittens, helping give dogs a bath before they get adopted. I
think it would do everybody a little bit of good. Thank you.
AUDIENCE: . . .(applause). . .
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Ms. Uderitz. Josephine will be followed by Cynthia Semrow.
MS. TEMPONGKO: And good morning, Council members. My name is Josephine Tempongko and
for the past two years I have worked proudly at the Maui Humane Society as the Education and
Outreach Coordinator. This morning I'm here to talk to you about strength and integrity. In
these two years I've seen a lot. I once watched our Customer Service Supervisor, Bob Allison,
pick up an emaciated dog that was so skinny that it couldn't even pick up its head and carry it in
from the overnight kennels and then wipe those tears from his eyes and carry on with the work
that he does. I've seen our Field Officers put aside personal anger at seeing neglect to take the
time to listen, educate and develop trust within our community Shelter work can be taxing on
the soul. But every day I see examples of human beings who go above and beyond, who give
tremendously of themselves to reflect only the best qualities in humanity. And it takes a special
kind of strength to work at Maui Humane Society, to care for the neglected and abused, and then
to educate those who are responsible with open minds and lack of judgment. It takes a special
kind of strength to work hard every day in spite of constant attacks on our character and
integrity. I've worked with these people for two years and I'll continue to work with them as
long as my spirit can handle it, because they're strong and they inspire me to live my life with
the same kind of integrity and grace and compassion. All you have to do, really, is visit our
Facebook page to see daily evidence of the extraordinary accomplishments we've been able to
make for these animals with so little to work with out of pure dedication to our mission. We
don't do this work to prove something to you. We do it out of love for our animals. I'm not here
to beg for a handout. I'm here to tell you that investing in our work is the smart thing to do
because our staff has passion and sense of purpose coming out of our ears. And we could do so
much more with the support of the community that we work so tirelessly to improve. So thank
you for hearing me.
AUDIENCE: . . .(applause). . .
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Ms. Tempongko. And after Cynthia Semrow, we will take a ten-minute
break. Ms. Semrow.
MS. SEMROW: Hello, my name is Cynthia Semrow. Aloha, everyone. Allow me to just take a brief
moment to tell you how I came to the Maui Humane Society. I do currently work there. So two
years ago I was offered a scholarship as the top Master's candidate to the University of London.
You guys probably don't even know that out there, do you? So when the University of London
took me on board, they were so excited. They said, what do you want to study? I said I want to
study animal welfare, much to the chagrin of the University. Here they are hoping that I'm
gonna be researching cancer or something else. I wanted to study animal welfare. And what I
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found is that nationally and internationally because this is a global problem, the fact that there
are so many animals out there that don't have homes. So what I found is that 3 percent of the
overall individual giving of our country goes to animal welfare. Thirty percent, to give you a
comparison, goes to religion. Seventeen percent goes to health-related causes. Three percent
goes to animal welfare. And even that's not a great statistic because that also includes
environmental causes. So I implore you, Council, to reconsider taking away our funding.
Gandhi said that you could judge a society by how it treats its animals. How are we going to
judge Maui? How is the public going to judge you and us and our society as a whole if we
remove funding that we desperately need? With a Master's degree, I can assure you I'm making
about a third of my earning potential. But I chose the Maui Humane Society because of the
breadth and depth of programs that we currently have. Taking away funding will greatly
diminish our capability of going out there and making even more meaningful differences that we
already do. So please, again, I implore you to reconsider. And finally, I wanna say thank you
publicly to all the staff right now because I don't question that you guys question our passion. I
don't. I know you've seen it and you don't work in animal welfare unless you love animals. But
it's more than just loving animals. It's loving people because this job, all the stories we hear and
the things that we see people do to innocent creatures, starts to make you hate people. And I
think that's why there's so much controversy amongst animal welfare groups. Again, that's not
unique to Maui. So I ask again, when you reconsider the budget that you also take that
opportunity and come visit us. And just as we extend compassion to people that are neglecting
and abusing their animals, I'm gonna take this opportunity, Chairman White, and I'm gonna
extend compassion to you. I don't believe you hate us and I recognize the conflict of interest and
so I know that things can be said and misunderstood. So please, sir, come demonstrate to us that
you do understand us and that you do appreciate us.
MR. NISHITA: Three minutes, Ms. Semrow.
MS. SEMROW: Thank you, thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: And with that, Members, we will take a ten-minute recess. . . . (gavel).. .

RECESS:

10:33 p.m.

RECONVENE:

10:46 p.m.

CHAIR WHITE: . . . (gavel). . . This meeting of the Budget and Finance Committee will come back to
order. And we will be continuing with testimony. But before we do so, I'd like to recognize the
presence of Don Guzman.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Good morning.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Good morning.
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CHAIR WHITE: Our next testifier will be Jessica Gambsky and she'll be followed by Toni Colombo.
MS. GAMBSKY: Good morning, Budget Chair White -CHAIR WHITE: Good morning.
MS. GAMBSKY: --and Council members. My name is Jessica Gambsky. You may remember me
from speaking at the Council Budget meetings two years ago. I gave a very moving speech
about my profession as a veterinary assistant at the Maui Humane Society. Since then, my
colleagues have elected me to do all the education speeches. I know more about intestinal
parasites than I'd like to. Today I'm continuing my 17 th year in a new position, the Supervisor of
Animal Care. Now that you know my name and my profession, I'm gonna tell you a little bit
about myself. I am an honor student, a member of the Daughters of the American Revolution, a
UH-Manoa alumni, a Shakespeare fan. I also happen to be an author and it pleases me to be able
to tell you that I am so because of my passion in animal welfare. I wrote a book for my
daughter. It's a reflection of my life's work. And like any 13-year-old, she expected to
download it on her iPod. But I must say this, if I have to put it on a Kindle I will for it will be
known to her and her children and theirs that her mother, their grandmother, great-grandmother
must've been extremely compassionate about animals because she wrote 16 chapters and 175
pages about them. My daughter was being dropped off this morning at school by me and she
couldn't figure out why I had her book. She said, Mama, that's my book. Where are you taking
it? So in a nutshell I told her what I was doing because it's good to educate them. And she says,
Mom, why don't you just give it to him? He'll understand. So I looked at her and I told her, I'd
like to and that was a great idea except this one's for an animal advocate, Oprah Winfrey. Thank
you.
AUDIENCE: . . .(applause). . .
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Ms. Gambsky. Toni Colombo will be followed by Frank Silva.
MS. COLOMBO: Good morning.
CHAIR WHITE: Good morning.
MS. COLOMBO: I'm Toni Colombo and I worked for the Humane Society for two years. I'm no
longer an employee there but when I was, I was Director of Animal and Client Services so I
worked in a lot of different departments and saw how things functioned there. Some of you guys
if you ever worked in animal welfare or as a nurse or a doctor, there's something called
compassion fatigue. You guys have never heard of that before but it's actually...we actually had
a seminar on it for the employees about a year ago. And it's crazy what we go through working
there because it's such a high-stress place. And one of the things that makes it more stressful is
not having any money to try to do programs that are stop the killing of pets. When we're
working there, every day a staff comes in there and goes, how can we stop this killing? How can
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we stop these dogs from dying, these cats from dying, these bunnies? Spay-neuter and programs.
And how're we're supposed to do that if we don't have any money to do those things? It doesn't
make any sense to be taking away. And it was really difficult working there and not having
monies to do programs like Wings of Aloha which is actually a program that I started there.
Back in February or January before I left, we actually transferred out 90 animals that month
because we had collected a bunch of funds through donations. But that's something that we
can't sustain unless we have money for that kind of program. I had staff come to me not asking
for raises because they really don't make anything They make less than most people at fast food
restaurants. But they would come to me asking to be on salary just so that they could put more
time in on what they're getting paid. So, please, you guys, just reconsider. I don't work there
anymore because the job is so demanding that I...I have a new husband and so I had to take
some time to spend with him. But literally you go home, you cry in the shower and it's just...it
is a crazy job and the euthanasia is really hard and the only way that we can stop the killing is to
do more spay-neuter and to get those animals off of the damn island. And we can't do that
without money. So please reconsider. Thank you.
AUDIENCE: . . .(applause). . .
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Ms. Colombo. And I've been advised that Mr. Silva won't be testifying.
And that Jon Inano had to leave. Is that correct? Okay. And the next testifier will be
Erica Colucci.
MS. COLUCCI: Good morning, Budget Chair White and Council members. My name is Erica Colucci.
I work for the Humane Society. I am part-time Customer Service Front Office. I deal with
people who do not know how to take care of animals on a day to day basis. It's amazing to see
the neglect and the uneducation of the people on this island when it comes to a life and a soul.
Yesterday I literally cried over a four-month-old puppy. And my Field Officers had
pulled the animal from a neglectful owner who had him chained up outside with no food, no
water and no shelter from the sun. I noticed that the animal had a limp and because I brought
this to the attention of my supervisor at 9:00 a.m. yesterday morning, the animal became the next
Hope Fund candidate and was sent to an outside veterinarian office for x-rays by 12:00 p.m.
yesterday. That is compassion and that is caring. We want to increase our services for the
community We have the will and the desire but we cannot do this work for free. We are so
financially strapped on the books and off. Please reconsider the budget. To let you know, I have
a tooth abscess and severe sciatic nerve issues but I refuse to let that interfere with my work
hours...or interfere with my work hours. That is because I know how much I'm needed at my
job. We need more staff and more funding. I clock out and stay late to take that extra phone call
or check in that tiny kitten so that that animal doesn't have to spend a night in the cold in our
overnight kennels. In the morning, do you know how hard it is to see five dogs in our overnight
kennels? One sick parvo puppy that's gonna have to get euthanized? A dead dog that somebody
dropped off with no note, we don't know who it belongs to? We have to track down its owner
and we notify them. I make that phone call. Sir, I'm sorry to inform you this but I have your
pet. I don't know what happened to him and I'm sorry for your loss. I have a million other
things to say but I feel like I need to go back to work. Thank you.
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AUDIENCE: . . . (applause).. .
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Ms. Colucci. Our next testifier is Peter Tierney.
MS. TIERNEY: Good morning, Budget Committee Chair White, Chairman Baisa. I didn't plan on
coming to testify today and I actually took a little bit of time out of my work day to come down
because I understood there was a lot of talk about dogs and cats going on. I'm gonna identify
myself. I wear a few different hats. I'm Peter Tierney. I'm the Chairman of the Maui County
Animal Coalition which you heard Dr. Aikawa mention today. I'm also the Vice President of
SPCA Maui. We would first like to say thank you for having all the time to listen to all the dog
and cat related testimony. We appreciate it. I'm actually gonna talk to you today as a private
person and I would like to say that, yes, dogs and cats are a key part of my life. But so are
people. And I would be loath to stand here and ask the Council to give over and above the
amount of money funded to the Maui Humane Society for last fiscal year for the following year
if we're not going to do the same thing for every deserving nonprofit. Last night I did listen to
testimony on Akaku. I'm doubting how many people actually heard what Councilor Chair White
said last night. But I did hear and I heard that the Council member from Lanai put in that he'd
rather see more money for people than cats. As an animal advocate, as a volunteer, I also would
prefer to see more money go for people than for cats and dogs. SPCA Maui's offered to take
over the County funded SNIP program for no charge. That's gonna save the County at minimum
of 10 percent administration fee and as much as $30,000 to go towards our County. I appreciate
all the input that came in today. I would like to emphasize that SPCA Maui, Hawaii Animal
Rescue Foundation and Valley Isle Rescue are all volunteer organizations. We use no money
from the County for paid staff or any employees. We also do no paid advertising. So when you
think about how County monies are being spent, it's a big job, please think about allocating
money the best possible place with the most return for the County. Again, we appreciate the
time and do your job. Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Mr. Tierney.
MR. TIERNEY: Any questions?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: Ms. Baisa followed by Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Mr. Chair, I defer to Mr. Victorino. No problem.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you. Mr. Tierney, thank you for being here and thank you
for all the outstanding work you and everyone does on behalf of all our animals and our needs
here in the County of Maui. So let me start with that.
MR. TIERNEY: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Let me ask you. You just mentioned or you just stated we do
these programs strictly as volunteers with no funding and then you just said, please put the
money where it can be best used. Okay, not to put you on the spot but I'm gonna put you on the
spot.
MR. TIERNEY: That's all right.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: What're you talking about? Because I got a mixed message there.
And when I have mixed messages I'm gonna want clarification. So . . . (inaudible).. .
MR. TIERNEY: Specifically I'm talking about the County's SNIP program.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
MR. TIERNEY: That's Spay-Neuter Incentive Program.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Got it.
MR. TIERNEY: In the last fiscal year, we asked, all of our animal organizations got together and asked
for an increase in the SNIP funds. What that money does is it goes directly to our private
veterinarians to offset the very expensive cost of spay-neuter for cats and dogs.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
MR. TIERNEY: Last year you upped it to $75,000 administered through the Humane Society. They
chose to take a 10 percent administration fee. Seventy-five thousand dollars less, that's $7,500.
They also take, I believe, it's a 14 percent administration fee of their entire contract.
Ten percent, 14 percent, we're down from the 75,000 to about 50,000 is my guess. So right
there, I hope that makes some sense to you, Mike. That's how we...it's not funding that we use
at SPCA Maui. It's pass-through funding that we then pay our local veterinarians to offset the
expensive cost of spay-neuter surgeries for anyone that asks.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. That's why I wanted the clarification. And I guess the
part...the next part of that question is simple. Does the requestee, if I had an animal, dog, cat
and I wanted it spayed or neutered, you're telling me this money is used for...I don't have to pay
anything? It's absolutely free or is there some charge? And I'm sorry, Mr. Chair, I really want
clarification.
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MR. TIERNEY: Yeah, that's fine, that's fine. You guys can't make informed decisions without the
information.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you.
MR. TIERNEY: The SNIP Program administered by the County, it's currently a line item proviso, it's
75,000, goes directly to anyone that asks, to the veterinarian to offset the cost. If I was getting
my female pit bull spayed, it's gonna cost me about $450. Right now the SNIP funding that I
would ask for through the Humane Society would go to the vet, $50, I think it is.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
MR. TIERNEY: The rest of it sometimes comes through Maui SPCA, SPCA Maui. If you called us
and said, eh, Pete, I got this pit bull. I gotta get it fixed, I got no money. We're gonna match
you up with a local vet. We're gonna access our donated funds, a little bit of the SNIP money
from the County, and we're gonna say, Mike, no shame. When you go see your vet, you pay the
vet what your pocketbook can afford 'cause only you know how much you can afford. You're
gonna send the bill. The vet will bill SPCA Maui for the difference. Our private grants, our fund
raising sources pay the difference. So there is no reason if all these programs are administrated
properly that anyone on Maui should not be able to access spay-neuter services for their dogs and
cats without regard to ability to pay.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
MR. TIERNEY: Does that make sense?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, and thank you. I mean, you know, I think now I got a better
picture on what this whole issue is and I just wanted clarification. And like they have been
saying, you guys work with them, they work with you. It is a collaborative effort. Am I correct
in saying that?
MR. TIERNEY: Yes, sir, it has to be a collaborative effort.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you.
MR. TIERNEY: Because if one side...if one organization is doing one thing and another organization is
doing exactly the same thing, we do have a duplication of services. And the point is, is that if we
fix all these feral cats and all these dogs, we eliminate the need for continued funding for the 22
animals a day that are coming in to the shelter. We heard much testimony today about passion
and compassion and about cutting our funding. I didn't hear anything about increasing funding
for spay-neuter or increasing funding specifically to fix the problem.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. Thank you, thank you very, very much.
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MR. TIERNEY: Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Mr. Tierney. Oh, did you have a question, Ms. Baisa, or did Victorino...
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: It was covered, thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, thank you. Okay, we have our last testifier is Mayor Alan Arakawa. Mayor?
MAYOR ARAKAWA: Good morning, Chair White.
CHAIR WHITE: Good morning.
MAYOR ARAKAWA: Good morning, Council members. I just wanted to take this opportunity to
come down here and thank you for all the hours and hours that you guys have spent in budget
process. Having sat in those chairs before, I realize just how strenuous the effort might be. And
I did want to take this opportunity to remind you what the goal of our Administration really is.
You know, the basic concept that we were looking at is there are many challenges within this
community And we're faced with miles and miles of bad roads. We're faced with miles and
miles of bad pipe. A lot of our major infrastructure needs to be upgraded. And the basic purpose
of our entire budget is to be able to get the community to the point where we can sustain the
community at a level that we want it to be sustained. We are in the process of trying to catch up
in many of the different areas. So when people complain about our parks are not up to speed to
where they are, they're absolutely right. Our water system, the water lines need to be improved.
They're absolutely right. Our roads have potholes in it. They're absolutely right. Many of the
social service programs need help. They're absolutely right. We have to get to the point where
we are able to get out of these huge deficits that we've been in before because we've
underfunded for many years because politically it's been very difficult for us to say, hey, let's
take the responsibility now and get the work done. Our major focus is to be able to say, we are
listening to what the public is saying. We are going to take that responsibility and we're going to
get the work done that needs to be done. We're not going to allow it to deteriorate further and
further so that future generations have to work on it. Remember, keeping things at the status quo
means we're keeping it at a level that continues to allow it to deteriorate. We have to be able to
break away from that deterioration and be able to fix things. And that means that we cannot
continue where we were before. That just hasn't been working. Historically it has not been
working and we need to have the political will to be able to do what we need to do. In trying to
be fair, you as a Council member, is gonna have to decide, what is fair for the community in
paying for these things? One thing for certain, in my mind, is if we don't make the repairs, we're
not being fair to the community because when they have to deal with all the broken waterlines
and all the big holes that are in the road, all of the different things that need to be done, when
children cannot play on our parks because we don't have adequate park space, then we can't care
for them properly. We're not providing the community the benefit that they deserve to have.
And that's where we're at right now in a lot of these areas. That's been our major focus and I
just want to point that out to you.
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MR. NISHITA: Three minutes.
MAYOR ARAKAWA: We are trying very hard to have a balanced budget. We tried to present you
with a balanced budget. So today you're going to be going into decision-making. We thank you
very much. And I know that you'll be looking at this thing very objectively. And, again, I
wanna thank you all for all the effort that you're putting in. I've been there in your seats, hours
and hours of having to work through it. And I know how difficult it is. So thank you very much
for putting in that effort.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Mayor. Okay, we'll go back to our District Offices.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Question, Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: Oh, I'm sorry. Is there a question? Okay, Mayor, thank you very much.
MAYOR ARAKAWA: Thank you very much. I'll see you guys at the Chamber luncheon.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Yes.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you. Okay, we'll go back to the District Offices to check and see if they have
testifiers. We'll first go to Hana. Dawn, do you have any testifiers?
MS. LONO: The Hana Office has no one waiting to testify, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you. We'll go to the Lanai District Office. Denise?
MS. FERNANDEZ: The Lanai Office has no one waiting to testify.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you. And we'll go to Tina on Molokai.
MS. THOMPSON: The Molokai Office has no one waiting to testify.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you very much, ladies. If there's anyone else in the Chambers who would like
to testify this morning, please step forward. Seeing none, thank you all very much. Without
objection, Members, we'll close public testimony.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
CHAIR WHITE: Oops, we don't need that. It's been a long couple of weeks.
. . .END OF PUBLIC TESTIMONY . .
CHAIR WHITE: Members, as all of you know, you know what was said last night and the context in
which it was said. The Chair has no problem with the operation. The Chair does not question
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the passion of any of the individuals that work in animal management operations. I have nothing
but respect for people that put their lives and hearts and souls into that work. And I have nothing
but respect for all the nonprofits. The Chair's approach to the Budget this year was to level out
all the spending and then build back the budget as we saw fit. On, I believe it was, Wednesday
night, the Chair made a recommendation to increase all nonprofits by 3 percent. And, again, this
is my way of trying to be as fair as we can. That...we got to the animal management contract. I
had recommended a 3 percent increase, Members wanted to revisit it. There was a motion on the
floor last night to increase it by $194,000. That motion was, I believe, amended to reflect
$97,000. That motion failed. The Chair has one vote in this. So I just want you all to know
there's no one on this floor that has anything but respect for those of you in the animal
management world. Quite frankly, I didn't have any idea that there were as many of you
working at the shelter as they are. So I want to thank you for coming down and sharing your
passion and sharing your feelings with us this morning. And I really appreciate it and I look
forward to working with the Council and seeing what we can do. And that's all I will have to
say about that. But I really appreciate your coming down, mahalo.
EXHIBIT "1" MATRIX
CHAIR WHITE: Members, we've got a lot of work to do. We've got to get through the remainder of
the Budget and so that we can have the Staff recalculate in time for us to get back to
decision-making and finish this thing up this evening. So with that, we will turn to -COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: What page?
CHAIR WHITE: I think it was 30. Oh, I think I'm looking at the wrong one.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Page 30, right.
CHAIR WHITE: I believe so.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
CHAIR WHITE: I was looking at the wrong document. Okay, so Members, we are considering the
Department of Police. And I believe we're on Line 103 [sic], E/P for Hana Patrol and that was a
request for an E/P, not for funding. So, Members, the Chair's feeling is that while we...while in
other cases we need to look for the E/Ps elsewhere, this is one of those cases where they have
adequate vacancies that they have the funds available. So it boils down to a question of whether
they need the additional E/P or should we ask them to just simply reallocate. So, Members,
comments on reallocation versus providing an additional E/P?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Victorino?
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, and, you know, I've gone through their vacancy list like
many of us have, and so I think your suggestion to have these positions taken out and let them
take it from their vacancy list, I don't see a problem in reallocating at that point. I mean, I know
the Police and Fire, you know, personnel is very important. However, when you've got two
pages of vacancies of 40 something or 50 something vacancies, I really don't think they need
extra bodies. I think they need to fill what they have asked for. And, of course, we all know it's
been a real challenge with the Police Department. This is something that has gone on more years
than I can count, probably last 25, 30 years if not longer. They've never been 100 percent. And
I don't know if they'll ever get to 100 percent. But they've done a much better job and I gotta
compliment the Chief and his people for working real hard. He's done a great job in the
recruitment and the recruitment classes have been much better. So I would go with your
recommendations, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Other comments? My only concern is that in this Department, I know they have
personnel assigned to all the various stations. So I don't know whether our reducing the E/P
count will have the net effect of them having to pull a position from a specific assigned area
because on the vacancy list...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Maybe Mr. Baz can address that?
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Baz?
MR. BAZ: Thank you, Mr. Chair. You know, in reviewing the request for the Police Department's
expansion for the Kihei Police Station, I analyzed a lot of factors in the Police Department,
understanding that they have a vacancy list. They have people, positions that are vacant. Also,
looking at the way that they fill vacancies, the process that they go through for moving positions
around, the reorganizations that they do, and...that's why I decided to propose funding the E/Ps
for these positions with no money, right. So if we put in the E/Ps, that allows them to
reorganize. It allows them to have the positions so that they can fulfill the processing
requirements of filling positions but they don't necessarily need the extra money to do that. It's
more of a process-oriented decision versus a funding-oriented decision. And that's why I chose
to give them the E/Ps with no money.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Can I ask Mr. Baz? Mr. Baz, would it be, you know, 'cause
we've all talked about reassigning or reallocating and they cannot do that? I mean, would it be
really, really difficult? I'm asking you.
MR. BAZ: No, Mr. Chair and Member Victorino. They do that on a very regular basis.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah.
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MR. BAZ: The Police Department, there's not a day that goes by that I don't get manpower forms for
the Police Department.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Right.
MR. BAZ: They are not necessarily reallocating but they are reorganizing. They're moving the
positions from one station to another to...they're hiring, they're doing, you know, trainees. And
that's...I wanted to make sure that they still had the flexibility to be able to do those
reorganizations with the additional E/Ps. The Personnel Department needs an E/P to allow for
that reorganization to happen. If there's no E/P, then they're stuck with...if somebody's got a
position in either the Training Section or otherwise, it just makes it a little bit more difficult for
them for that reorganization, but, yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay, thank you. And thank you, Chair, and thank you for that
clarification. Now at least I understand a little more that process. Thank you.
MR. BAZ: Yeah.
CHAIR WHITE: Ms. Baisa followed by Mr. Guzman and then Couch. And actually, you know, I can
short-circuit this if you'd like me to. I'll withdraw my request to reduce the E/P.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Consensus.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Consensus.
CHAIR WHITE: And -COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Chair? I still have a question.
CHAIR WHITE: I'm sorry. Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: I understand and I heard what Mr. Baz is saying and I think that's okay.
But I'm thinking forward. If we give them the E/Ps without money this year, what happens next
year? Are they automatically given money for those E/Ps because they're there?
CHAIR WHITE: That's a good question. I don't think so but -MR. BAZ: Thank you, Mr. Chair. Nothing's automatic. That'd be something that my office would
review before, and Mayor, before proposing the Budget to the Council. And then it's something
the Council could review next year as the Budget is going through deliberations.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Historically, once we put the position there, the next year it gets funded
so I think we need to be aware of that.
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CHAIR WHITE: No, I think that's a very important red flag and...but I will say that having gone
through the vacancy list in the Police Department and adding up, as I mentioned to you, adding
up all the redescriptions and reallocations, I thought I was gonna come up with a significant add
to our expense. But actually in the Police Department, the, I think I mentioned, that the total for
the County was in the neighborhood of $230,000 of change to reduce cost. And I believe about
210,000 of that negative was savings achieved by reallocations in the Police Department itself.
So, as Mr. Victorino pointed out a little while ago, the Police Department has been extremely
responsible fiscally. So, again, our job is to look at the big numbers and so, with that I would,
I'm comfortable moving in the direction of allowing them to have the E/Ps on an unfunded basis.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Including the Hana one?
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, all the -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: . . .(Inaudible). . .
CHAIR WHITE: --ones that they've requested.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Consensus.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Consensus.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, so that would change the proviso on Line 1002 back to the 281.1 number.
Okay, the next is the Service Station Attendant and Chair's recommendation is to remove, or to
restore the funding there.
COUNCILMEMBER MEMBERS: Consensus.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, the next item is on the following Page 31...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: Oh, I'm sorry.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: What about the Premium Pay?
CHAIR WHITE: Oh, I'm sorry. Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay, that's the big one.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Hold on. Before that, before that, sir. Line 1011.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Restore?
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CHAIR WHITE: No, the Premium Pay is above that.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No, but asking about that reduction to restore. Was that part of
the...
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Consensus.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, that was consensus.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay, got it.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: On both of those lines.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: 'Cause there's two.
CHAIR WHITE: Well, one is the reduce E/P so I mentioned that we would allow all E/Ps.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: All, all, okay.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: He said all.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, then going back up to Premium Pay. I apologize. I have not contacted the
Department to clarify what I took as an affirmative from the Deputy Chief that they could...if we
reduced the E/P, reduced the Premium Pay that they could cover it. But as they've mentioned,
they've come back to the Council giving back anywhere between 2 million and 41/2 million over
the last several years. So when...my recollection was when I asked them the question, he was
agreeing to the ability, their ability to cover that. So...
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: So your recommendation?
CHAIR WHITE: My recommendation is to leave it at the deletion of 789,000. Again, this is one of
those Departments that's got a fairly significant pot to draw from and as we've said in the past,
we're more than happy to make adjustments through budget amendment if they run into a
emergency situation.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Have they...
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CHAIR WHITE: Followed by Mr. Guzman.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Have they done that in prior years? I mean, for us...
CHAIR WHITE: The reason it came up is because this year they had an overage of about 500,000 and
they covered it.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay -CHAIR WHITE: That's my recollection.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: --but I mean in previous budget years, even before us, have they come
for a budget amendment because they've had too much...they've had too much overtime and not
enough funding?
MR. BAZ: No, not the Police Department, only the Fire Department.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Only the Fire Department?
MR. BAZ: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: And the other question I have, Mr. Chair, is that it's, you know, we still
have the whole...how much...what percentage are we going to kinda have in there for
Carryover/Savings for each department but I know...what?
CHAIR WHITE: Corp. Counsel?
MR. UEOKA: Chair, I believe that you guys usually don't budget for Carryover/Savings.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: That's true. We don't. Okay, thanks.
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Guzman?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you, Chair. I believe that Mr. Couch did ask my question. I
just wanted to, if it's possible, could we verify specifically, just make a quick phone call to the
Police?
CHAIR WHITE: I'll be happy to have Staff do that.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Okay.
CHAIR WHITE: The way I recall it transpiring is, I asked, you know, you're going to be able to cover
your overtime this year, and they said, yes. So, okay, well, then does that mean you're going to

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

May 3, 2013

cover your overtime next year and he nodded. So I don't know whether we got it on the
record...
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Yeah, I saw that. Actually he was sitting right there. He did nod but
for the record, I would like to have an affirmative yes.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, that's fine. We'll have Staff-COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Okay, thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: --check that. Okay, we'll come back to that. Okay, so that takes care of Page 30.
Our next item is on Page 31, Department of Public Works and as we discussed earlier, the
Private Secretary is covered by, or will be covered by a budget amendment when the salary
adjustments are known. And the...so the question is the Fiscal Analyst. Chair's position is that
we should allow them to look for that elsewhere in the government and fill it through a
reallocation. So the Chair's gonna continue with his recommendation that that expansion
position be deleted. Comments? Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Mr. Chair, you're saying reallocation within the Department? 'Cause
I'm looking at the Budget Implementation Report and it doesn't appear, while there are some
vacancies, they're all ready to get them filled.
CHAIR WHITE: No, I'm not suggesting that it needs to be within the Department.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: So you're saying by deleting E/P -CHAIR WHITE: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: --somewhere else.
CHAIR WHITE: Consistent with my other comments, my interest is that since we haven't had much in
the way of results from the Attrition Program, I wanna give the Administration the ability to fill
these positions by reallocating positions from other departments if they feel it's appropriate.
And as I committed earlier, I'm more than happy to hear whatever Budget amendments would be
necessary for that to be facilitated.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah, just as long as we can do it here, not necessarily in this
Committee meeting...
CHAIR WHITE: But we haven't...
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Right.
CHAIR WHITE: But we haven't...I'm not comfortable with us making the right . . . (inaudible). . .
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Understood. No, just as long as we have the commitment to do that -CHAIR WHITE: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: --I'm fine.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, yeah, I'm fine with that. The Chair's intent is not to continue to add E/Ps
overall, except in Police. Okay...
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Consensus?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Consensus on that?
CHAIR WHITE: Do we have consensus?
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Consensus.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, the next change is on Page 33, back to the issue of the paving, Pavement
Preservation Program and, as I stated earlier, that the Chair still stands by his commitment to
take a year, refer the issue to Ms. Cochran's Committee, get a little more information and
clarification under our belts before we make the commitment to hire additional employees. We
have a crew and they're doing great work and so the Chair's position is that we should refer it to
Committee, have a full discussion of the costs and the cost comparisons, and the potential
savings and then revisit this next year.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: As I suggested and I think when the Director came in, he gave us
a breakdown on the five positions which he would be more than happy to take because he feels
there's much, more than adequate work out there for them, for another crew. His quote was,
another crew. And so I would like to bring back five E/P for the Paving Prevention [sic]
Program. I think he gave us a breakdown. I can't find the paper but how much the five, yeah,
how much the five would be. Like last night, there's so much paper. They keep...I keep
. . .(inaudible). . . Oh, here it is.
CHAIR WHITE: We're all having that problem, Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Woo-hoo. Yeah, so, you know, the eight months for those five
new positions, they're listed here on his desire. I would really like to...so my motion really was
to put back those five positions, E/P positions, and funding for those as stated by the Director.
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Second.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thanks, eh, guys.
CHAIR WHITE: There's been a motion by Mr. Victorino and a second by Mr. Couch to add back five
E/Ps. And Staff, do we need to identify which EPs or can that be left unstated?
MR. KANESHINA: Oh, I believe...
CHAIR WHITE: 'Cause we'll need the funding.
MR. KANESHINA: Yeah, I believe the Director gave us some sort of guidance which five.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, I think we got that.
CHAIR WHITE: That's right, that's right.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: We can give this to Staff.
MR. KANESHINA: And just for clarification, I believe one 'em was down further below in Garage
Services.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yes, yes.
MR. KANESHINA: So if you let Staff, allow us to do that, we can calculate the numbers. As long as
we know what the intent is.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah.
MR. KANESHINA: And you cite that that was the document that was calculating and we can take care
of it.
CHAIR WHITE: Can we...is the Committee comfortable adjusting the motion to include the one down
below -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yes.
CHAIR WHITE: --as part of the five?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yes.
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CHAIR WHITE: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Not a problem as far as that is concerned.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Done.
CHAIR WHITE: Any further discussion?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. All those in favor of the motion, please signify by saying, "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR WHITE: Those opposed say, "no". The measure passes six "ayes", one "no".
VOTE:

AYES: Councilmembers Baisa, Cochran, Couch, Crivello, Guzman, and
Victorino.
NOES: Chair White.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Vice-Chair Hokama and Councilmember Carroll.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVE.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I would also like, and I know what he asked for as far as
equipment was concerned, and realizing that we're trying to be judicious but I would think, you
know, I would like to restore one of the two Super Dumps which was 640 for two. So I'm
guessing 320. So my motion is to restore one of the two Super Dumps, I think for 320. I mean, I
guess we'll have to verify.
CHAIR WHITE: Can we...let me ask you to hold off on that until we get to it?
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Oh, okay, okay.
CHAIR WHITE: That's later on in the Grant.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: But I just don't want that forgotten 'cause that's, you give 'em the
crew and you don't give 'em the equipment, then he's gonna have a hard time. But okay, thank
you, Chair. I'll wait.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you. Sorry about that.
CHAIR WHITE: No problem. If I could sit up here and say none of us have gotten off track all week.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Oh, I was off track...never mind.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: The next...
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Oh, okay. Go ahead.
CHAIR WHITE: The next line, the Pavement Preservation Program, there was a deletion of funds
amounting to 142,000. So that's the next line if anyone cares to -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: --make a motion there.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I would like to move 'cause I think under restore half of
Operational Funds, I think this is what he's asking for. So I move to restore 71,000 of that
142,000.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Second.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, there's a motion to restore, a motion by Mr. Victorino and a second by
Mr. Couch to restore -COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: What line?
CHAIR WHITE: --71,000 -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: That was 1085.
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COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: 1085.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: 1085, okay.
CHAIR WHITE: --yeah, $71,000 of the amount cut. Further discussion, Members? Seeing none, all
those in favor, signify by saying "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR WHITE: Those opposed, say "no". The measure passes six "ayes", one "no", with the Chair
voting "no".
VOTE:

AYES: Councilmembers Baisa, Cochran, Couch, Crivello, Guzman, and
Victorino.
NOES: Chair White.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Vice-Chair Hokama and Councilmember Carroll.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVE.
CHAIR WHITE: The next line is equipment for Pavement Preservation. The Chair still stands by his
recommendation.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: In the proposal that we've already approved the positions for and half
the Operating Funds, the Director asked to restore the two crew vehicles to transport the crew
and equipment for 190,000 so I move to restore the 190,000.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Second.
CHAIR WHITE: There's a motion to...motion by Mr. Couch, second by Mr. Victorino to restore the
equipment. Further discussion?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Chair?
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CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Guzman?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Since the Director did ask for...I mean he prioritized 15 down to 5.
Now does that also equate to a lesser equipment? So that's my question. Do they really need the
190,000 equivalent to five workers? You know, that's...
CHAIR WHITE: My recollection...does anyone on...no, I know, but on the Details. My recollection
was that 190,000 was for two vehicles.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yes, it was two vehicles, the flatbed and...Mr. Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: When the Director was up here, in his proposal he does have those two
vehicles and he mentioned that one was a flatbed to transfer tools and the pickup was for
transferring the crew.
CHAIR WHITE: So I would take that to mean that he feels he needs that for the current... support of the
current crew.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: The current crew.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: As well as an additional crew. Okay, perfect. Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Members, any further discussion? Seeing none, all those in favor, signify by
saying, "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR WHITE: Those opposed, say "no". Measure carries. Six "ayes", one "no", with the Chair
voting "no".
VOTE:

AYES: Councilmembers Baisa, Cochran, Couch, Crivello, Guzman, and
Victorino.
NOES: Chair White.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
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EXC.: Vice-Chair Hokama and Councilmember Carroll.
MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVE.

CHAIR WHITE: We are down to--the Line 1096 was included so that item or that amount is restored.
And our next revisit is on Page...oh, no.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thirty four.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: One, one, one, seven. Or did we restore that?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: No, we restored that.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay, sorry.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, that was done.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: No, it was 1145-ish. The Puu Kukui...
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: The West Maui...
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: West Maui Puu Kukui.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: We added...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I thought ... (inaudible)...
CHAIR WHITE: I thought...
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: I thought...
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Did we okay that?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, we did that.
MR. KANESHINA: We had consensus on that. The only follow up was that Staff was to work with
Cochran's staff to get the Puu Kukui Watershed Preserve language.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, so that's done.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay, thank you.

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

May 3, 2013

COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you. Thank you. Done.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, Staff, where is the next correction? Or revisit, I should say.
MR. KANESHINA: Page...bottom of...excuse me.
CHAIR WHITE: Is it 39?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thirty nine.
MR. KANESHINA: Page 39.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thirteen, eleven.
MR. KANESHINA: Thirteen, eleven a revisit from Mike White.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, correct. And the Chair feels comfortable maintaining his position that this
account can accommodate that reduction.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Consensus.
CHAIR WHITE: And the next is...
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Forty.
CHAIR WHITE: Oh, yeah, I...have we gotten any input? I know I asked for Councilmember Carroll to
phone in but we've not heard any request to increase this . . . (inaudible). . . Okay.
MR. KANESHINA: No.
CHAIR WHITE: Then the Chair will...oh, we don't need consensus -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No.
CHAIR WHITE: --to leave it as is.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Yes.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, the next one, Members, is on Page 46 at the bottom.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: Yes.
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Did we look at Page 40, Number 1346? I show Ms. Cochran and me
having questions.
CHAIR WHITE: Oh, you're right.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Team EC, DC.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, I have a...mine
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, yours . . .(inaudible). . .
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, I can't if it's a C or an R because I wrote over it. So, Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah, we talked about...you wanted to reduce this 125,000 because of
all the other money we put into the districts for building and paint, building repair and paint.
And that's understandable but this says facilities which includes fields and parking lots and other
things so that's why I think we wanted to have that back. I don't have it as consensus but maybe
we did discuss it. I'm not sure.
CHAIR WHITE: Well, the Chair's reason for feeling comfortable reducing this is that we've got a lot
of money in...we had money in the Maintenance Budgets to begin with by district. We've added
$1.4 million, 1.47 million to that and I feel that's more than adequate. And we've just added
over $1 million in the last five minutes that we're gonna have to tax so I need to ask you guys to
look for some money and this is a place that I feel we can have a reduction without much
concern. So do I have consensus?
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Consensus.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, on to Page 46, bottom of the page, Line 557 and that's a revisit by Mr. Couch
and Ms. Baisa. Kalana 0 -COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: What was that number again?
CHAIR WHITE: I'm sorry, 46 -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Forty six, 1557.
CHAIR WHITE: Page 46, Line 1557. Which one of you would like to take this?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: I'm concerned about taking out all of this money and I'd like an
explanation as to why we're taking it out and then maybe I can buy into it.
CHAIR WHITE: The Chair's decision was based on the fact that we had a bill that was tied to this
requesting a budget amendment for design fees for the same project. And as you'll recall that
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bill was recommitted to the, recommitted to my Committee. And this is simply doing the same
thing with this project. And the Chair will entertain a budget amendment to change this around
once we're able to get ourselves to a position where we can have legal assistance which we can't
on this particular subject right now because the Corp. Counsel has determined that they can't
provide legal assistance. So the Chair's feeling is it's appropriate to take this out at this point
and put it back in once we can get a clear idea of whether our agreement to this amount is going
to make us complicit in the activities that took place during the...well, I'm not sure wanna go
into any more detail in open session. So -COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: --that's the Chair's position.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Chair, my concern is, and I understand where you're coming from and I
know what happened with the bill, this is May and I'm hope -UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: --I'm hoping that very soon we could, you know, solve that issue. My
concern is for the urgency to move this, if we are going go ahead with a campus expansion, that
we move the issue. You know, a lot of the planning that we're doing about what to fix, what to
not fix, where to move people, not move people or sign leases or...you know, we have all these
pending moves or things people wanna do. And it's all based on how we're gonna move
forward. Are we gonna build a new building? Are we going to build a new parking lot or
whatever we're gonna do? So my concern is that I wanna move the issue so that we know what
to do not only with what we have but how we're gonna move forward. So for me time is the
issue and I just wanna make sure that if we take this out, that we move expeditiously if there is a
request to move it back once it's settled, because this by leaving it in here, it's there and we go.
If we take it out, then we go through that laborious process again of scheduling and, you know,
when can we do it. And that's my angst about it -CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, I...
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: --is, for me moving the issue and getting this settled about...how're we
gonna move forward in terms of space is a major, major issue.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, the Chair feels exactly the same way. I want this project to go but we have to
do it in the proper sequence and, you know, we all know that this is a financial issue because
we're spending about $150,000 in lease rent elsewhere. However, I was hoping to have this
behind us by now with some assistance from Corp. Counsel. But they're unable to provide us
the guidance at this point. So the Chair will stand by his recommendation to remove this and be
willing to act very expeditiously on a budget amendment once we get the legal counsel that we
feel we need. So I'm open to a motion if somebody would like to make one. Mr. Couch?
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: One quick question that will help me make a decision. What is the
timeline of hearing that recommittal? Is that what we're seeing on Monday? Or is that...do you
have that scheduled?
CHAIR WHITE: I received a request or I received a draft of a resolution to seek outside counsel, if
that's the correct term. The Chair's concern was that the, there was way too much detail in that
so I wasn't able to get it redrafted in time for posting for the May 7th meeting. And so it will be
redrafted and a lot of the detail will be removed from it because we don't...well, anyway, I'm
not gonna get into any of that.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah, that's neither here nor there on this question. That's a
separate...sort of a separate issue from the fact that there is an item in the Committee now that
we recommitted prior to second...at second reading. You're waiting for this resolution to bring
up this, the item that was recommitted? Is that what you're saying?
CHAIR WHITE: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: All right, so... 'cause it doesn't need to go into Council and then go
back down. It could go right . . . (inaudible). .
CHAIR WHITE: So the Chair's position is -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay.
CHAIR WHITE: --that we need to get advice on how to proceed. And at that point, I would expect the
Administration to come back to us with the item that's in Committee and this item added
together.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I'll make that motion to...oh, you still on that...
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: We're just still on discussion.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Well, we never made a motion. You can discuss all you want.
You can make it after, but go ahead. I'll yield to you guys. He wanted to say something.
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Guzman?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Go ahead.
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COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Oh, thank you, Chair. I just had a few questions in terms of...I
understand what we're, you're talking about without having it go into executive session. There's
an existing issue out there in terms of procedure that could possibly lend itself to having
liabilities to our decision-making body. Those questions need to be answered first, I get that.
But my question here is the obligations, the contractual obligations that the County has entered
into so far in terms of building the construction portion of it. Do we have the monies to go
through with those while we are in this, I guess, suspended period of making this decision?
That's my concern. Do...
CHAIR WHITE: I don't believe so but maybe Mr. Baz?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Because we do have third parties that are, you know, we've got
contracts with.
CHAIR WHITE: The contracts that have been let, I believe, have been fulfilled. There's, I don't
believe, there's any contract that is tied to these funds or the funds that are in the bill that's
recommitted.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Can I hear from our Budget Director?
MR. BAZ: Yeah, from my understanding, the Chair is correct. The contracts that we had in place were
already funded and nearly completion on most activities on those. This would be for additional
funding for one of the current contractors but not something we've committed to yet.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Okay. So we haven't executed it, the contract that would encumber
these funds?
MR. BAZ: No, we need the funds appropriated before we can encumber the contract.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Okay, thank you very much.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, so Members, the Chair's recommendation is to remove this amount.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So do we...can we go consensus first and see if that works?
CHAIR WHITE: Consensus?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Consensus.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay, then I'll make the motion to -CHAIR WHITE: Wait, are you gonna make a motion to...
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Remove. Or to take your recommendation, Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: No, somebody has to make a motion to -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Add it in?
CHAIR WHITE: --restore it.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Oh, okay.
CHAIR WHITE: So...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Sorry.
CHAIR WHITE: So is there a motion to restore?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Mr. Chair, I move to restore Line Item No. 1557 to the...
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Second.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, it's been moved by Mr. Couch, seconded by Ms. Cochran to restore the funding
deleted on Line 1557. Further discussion, Members? Ms. Crivello?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Thank you, Chair. I, too, would like to see, you know, what the
Administration has planned for the improvements or the extensions of our campus. But in my
mind I'm thinking if Corp. Counsel, for whatever reason, cannot represent our legal inquiries at
this time and we may have to, or we should, or will, get outside legal to clarify this matter, I
support your move to remove this at this time as long as I can have an understanding that when
we get this all cleared, we can come back for the commitment.
CHAIR WHITE: The Chair will commit to doing the reevaluation and reappropriation as quickly as we
can with even moving meetings up and so forth. So, Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. And without, again, going into details, I'm not
sure that you're gonna be able to get outside counsel.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: And...
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Chair? I'd like to move to executive session at this point.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Second.
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MR. KANESHINA: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: You know, the question is whether we have the ability to have Corp. Counsel
providing us...see, this whole thing is a bit of a conundrum because they've said they can't
provide us legal counsel on this. And we are not allowed to use any other counsel on our Staff,
by Code if I'm not mistaken. Mr. Ueoka? So we have to go and get outside counsel.
MR. UEOKA: Chair, I'm not sure if it's in the Code per se but, yes, there's an opinion written by our
office and it is in the Charter stating that the Department of Corporation Counsel is the chief
legal advisor to the County, the Mayor and the Council. So, yes, you are correct.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: So you're saying if we went into Executive Session, he would have to
leave?
CHAIR WHITE: He can't...I don't know. I -MR. KANESHINA: Excuse me, Mr. Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: Yes.
MR. KANESHINA: Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Kaneshina?
MR. KANESHINA: I believe the problem here would be...in order to go into executive session, we'd
need to make a motion to convene an executive session to consult with our attorneys. So I think
the problem is, is that if on this item, our attorneys have said they cannot...are basically saying,
no comment, it would be a question if we could even convene an executive session.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Me...just kidding.
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Guzman?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: I'm joking. We are...I mean, that is a dilemma that cannot be
answered at this point.
CHAIR WHITE: But, Mr. Guzman, if you could move your microphone a little bit more close.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: I'm sorry. I mean we cannot go into executive session without
having to speak on these legal issues...
MR. KANESHINA: Again, let me-COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Point of order, Mr. Chair. I had the floor --52-
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CHAIR WHITE:: Oh, I'm sorry.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: --when he moved.
CHAIR WHITE: You're right.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: My comments were, I don't know that you will be able to get outside
counsel 'cause you need five of us to agree to that.
CHAIR WHITE: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: I certainly don't agree to that, to spending of extra money. So I'm not
in support of that. The other thing is, is that, you know, even if we get through and go through
the whole process of the item that's been recommitted, it's almost gonna be up at the same time
by July 1 st. Pretty close to July 1 st anyway so let's...and, that's also a year's worth of, you know,
time on the funding encumbrance clock so if we put it in here now, then the encumbrance clock
starts on July 1 st as opposed to a year's time already wasted, if that, if my understanding is of
how the encumbrance works. If not, I still think this solves a lot of the problems. I know you
want to have a discussion on whether or not to have outside counsel. I'm not sure that support is
there. Thank you, Chair. That's why I made this motion.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you. Any further discussion, Members?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No, call for the question.
CHAIR WHITE: Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Chair, I'm not really clear about this idea of Corp. Counsel saying they
cannot represent us and us not being able to go into an executive session. If we went into an
executive session and Corp. Counsel was here, then they could tell us in executive session, guys,
this is how you can proceed or cannot proceed. As it is, we're here wanting it and we have no
one to help us. Can't you at least do that, Mr. Corp. Counsel?
MR. UEOKA: Chair, could we take a quick recess?
CHAIR WHITE: Sure. Be in recess for five minutes. . . .(gavel). . .
RECESS:

11:52 a.m.
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RECONVENE:

11:59 a.m.

CHAIR WHITE: . . .(gavel). . . Okay, Members, the Budget and Finance Committee will come back to
order. And we had taken a recess to see if we could get some further help on the...and the help
has arrived. So if there's...as I said earlier, the Chair is comfortable moving forward but if
there's a request for...if somebody would like to make that motion.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Mr. Chair, before that happens, if I can amend the motion that started
this whole thing to put a proviso in there saying that these monies cannot be expended until the
resolution of the other matter is...that upon resolution...
CHAIR WHITE: I don't think that solves the Chair's concern about the item and I'm not sure that it
will solve it for others -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay.
CHAIR WHITE: --and that's something that you can ask in executive session.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay.
CHAIR WHITE: And if Mr. Wong is able to answer that question -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Gotcha.
CHAIR WHITE: --then we'll have that clarity. But we...
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Chair, I'd like to move for an executive session.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Second.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, it's been moved by Mr. Guzman and seconded by Mr. Couch to go into
executive session -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Pursuant to -CHAIR WHITE: --pursuant to Section 92-5(a)(4), Hawaii Revised Statutes, to consult legal counsel on
questions and issues pertaining to the powers, duties, privileges, immunities and liabilities of the
County, the Council and the Committee.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: So moved.
CHAIR WHITE: Further discussion?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: So moved.
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Second.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, further discussion? Okay, seeing none, all those in favor, signify by saying,
"aye"
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR WHITE: Those opposed, say "no". Measure carries, seven-zero.
VOTE:

AYES: Chair White and Councilmembers Baisa, Cochran, Couch, Crivello,
Guzman, and Victorino.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Vice-Chair Hokama and Councilmember Carroll.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVE; RECESS open meeting and CONVENE executive meeting.
CHAIR WHITE: We'll move into...we'll recess in order to conduct executive session. . . . (gavel). . .
RECESS:

12:02 p.m.

RECONVENE:

12:34 p.m.

CHAIR WHITE: . . .(gavel). . . Okay, Members, we are back to Page 46, Line 1557. We have a
motion on the floor made by Mr. Couch, seconded by Ms. Cochran. Further discussion? Okay,
seeing none, all those in favor of the...
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Restore.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, the motion is to restore.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: To restore.
CHAIR WHITE: Just to be clear. So all those in favor of the motion, please signify by saying, "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
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CHAIR WHITE: Those opposed, say "no".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No.
CHAIR WHITE: We should probably do a roll call.
MR. KANESHINA: Member Stacy Crivello.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: No.
MR. KANESHINA: Member Elle Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Aye.
MR. KANESHINA: Member Donald Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Aye.
MR. KANESHINA: Member Gladys Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Aye.
MR. KANESHINA: Member Don Guzman?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: No.
MR. KANESHINA: Member Michael Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No.
MR. KANESHINA: Chair White?
CHAIR WHITE: No.
MR. KANESHINA: Motion fails, three-four.

VOTE:

AYES: Councilmembers Baisa, Cochran, and Couch.
NOES: Chair White and Councilmembers Crivello, Guzman, and Victorino.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
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EXC.: Vice-Chair Hokama and Councilmember Carroll.
MOTION FAILED.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, moving to the next page, under the Countywide Equipment Bond, we have
consensus on the Ladder Truck and I can't read my writing.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Mr. Chair? Looks like we have consensus all the way down except for
1571.
CHAIR WHITE: I just wanna be sure because I wrote over what I think looked like an R but I can't
remember whether I had a C there and then tried to make it an R. Okay, so we have consensus
there. And then the last item is the 400,000 for the Traffic Stripping and Marking Remover
Truck.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Just to clarify, Line 1566, the Ladder Truck, the Pumper and
Emergency Generators have all been listed as a restore.
CHAIR WHITE: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. And then the Super Dump Trucks, tragically, are not.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And that's where, Mr. Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: You know, we had consensus on that already.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yes, we did.
CHAIR WHITE: So I'm not interested in revisiting consensus when the Director clearly stated that he
was fine with using private dump truck operators to bring in the loads to help keep us from
spending money until we have more clarity as to how much we're saving. So if you
warma...well, we don't revisit consensus, right? Or I guess we can.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: We can . . .(inaudible). . .
CHAIR WHITE: I think we basically have consensus.
MR. KANESHINA: We had consensus, Mr. Chair. You know, it's really up to you, the presiding
officer. I really don't know. I guess you could handle it kinda like how you do a reconsideration
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where someone on the prevailing side. So I'm assuming since you had consensus, everyone was
on the prevailing side so anybody can . . . (inaudible). . . consensus, but...
CHAIR WHITE: So if you wanna make a motion...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay, I'll make the motion to put 320,000...in other words, for
one 30-Ton Super Dump Truck.
CHAIR WHITE: Failing a second...
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Wait, second.
CHAIR WHITE: Oh.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Did we...I thought we did this and...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No, no, I tried to but he said to wait `til we got to this point.
Remember?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I tried to bring this up earlier and he said wait `til we get to this
part of it.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: ... (inaudible). .. in Public Works?
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, we have a motion by Mr. Victorino and a second by Ms. Cochran.
MR. KANESHINA: Excuse me, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Yes.
MR. KANESHINA: I'm sorry. I should've corrected...stopped earlier but at this point the motion
would be to reconsider.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Why? We only went consensus.
MR. KANESHINA: Well...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay, I move to reconsider. Geez.
CHAIR WHITE: Is there a second for reconsideration?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Second.
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CHAIR WHITE: Okay, there's a motion to reconsider made by Mr. Victorino and seconded by
Ms. Cochran to reconsider our action taken on Line 1570. Further discussion, Members?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No.
CHAIR WHITE: All those in favor of reconsideration, please signify by saying "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR WHITE: Those opposed say "no".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No.
CHAIR WHITE: The Chair votes "no". I believe, was there anyone besides Mr. Couch and I? Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: She voted "no". Roll call.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, roll call, please.
MR. KANESHINA: Member Stacy Crivello?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: No.
MR. KANESHINA: Member Elle Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Aye.
MR. KANESHINA: Member Don Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: No.
MR. KANESHINA: Member Gladys Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: To reconsider?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah.
MR. KANESHINA: Member Don Guzman?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Yes.
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MR. KANESHINA: Member Michael Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yes.
MR. KANESHINA: Member Mike White?
CHAIR WHITE: No.
MR. KANESHINA: Four-three, motion fails to reconsider.

VOTE:

AYES: Councilmembers Baisa, Cochran, Guzman, and Victorino.
NOES: Chair White and Councilmembers Couch and Crivello.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Vice-Chair Hokama and Councilmember Carroll.

MOTION FAILED.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, moving to the Line 1571, the Chair retains his position that that should be an
elimination. So is there a motion? Do we have consensus?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Mr. Chair? Mr. Chair, do you recall whether he said that was for the
Paving Program or was this in general?
CHAIR WHITE: I really don't recall. Is it listed on the...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No, it's not listed.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: No, it's not listed on this.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, so then I'm guessing that he was okay with letting that come later.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Consensus.
CHAIR WHITE: Consensus?
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Consensus.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, thank you. Take just a very quick recess.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Quick recess is fine.
CHAIR WHITE: Few minutes. . . .(gavel). . .

RECESS:

12:42 p.m.

RECONVENE:

12:42 p.m.

CHAIR WHITE: . . . (gavel). . . Members, the Budget and Finance Committee will come back to order.
I wanna thank you all for your diligence and helping us get through this latest pass through the
document. We have gone through all of our revisits and the Staff will need approximately...I
feel that they will need `til about 3:30. Correct?
MR. KANESHINA: That's correct.
CHAIR WHITE: To finish off the entries and get a new copy printed for us. So with that, oh.
MR. KANESHINA: Excuse me, Mr. Chair. Sorry to throw this in at the last minute but Staff was able
to contact Deputy Chief Tom and he indicated that he's comfortable with a reduction of half. So
restoring half of...that's what he responded to Chair White's question. So it would be a...it
would be reducing or restoring 395,000.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Page 30, Number 1005.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Do you want a motion?
CHAIR WHITE: No, the Chair's fine. The Chair will -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Consensus.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Consensus.
CHAIR WHITE: --recommend to accept their -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Consensus.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Consensus.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Consensus. We're fine.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: We're fine, too.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah.
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Consensus, yeah?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yes.
MR. KANESHINA: Perfect, thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, with that, Members, as you know we will be needing to talk about revenues this
afternoon so come ready to hear the numbers and get set in your own minds which way we
should be heading. So thank you all very much and we will see you...
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Mr. Chair, before you . . .(inaudible). . .
CHAIR WHITE: Oh, I'm sorry. Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Where we gonna discuss the tipping fees? Is that gonna be at revenue
time or should we do that now?
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you for bringing that up.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Sorry...
CHAIR WHITE: No, no problem. Tipping fees are reflected on Page 1.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Is that normally do we do it now or do we do it when they do the
numbers?
CHAIR WHITE: No, we should do it now.
MR. KANESHINA: Well, it just depends. I mean if it's to accept the Chair's proposal to not accept
any of the increases for the tipping fees then, you know, we should...it'll be okay to get
consensus on that.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Right.
MR. KANESHINA: But if you are in favor of the tipping fees we should probably talk about it because
we need to balance over the break.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Talk about it now? Okay.
CHAIR WHITE: We should talk about it now. And the Chair will restate his position on that. And that
is that the tipping fees only apply to commercial operators. Those commercial operators service
condominiums, hotels, everyone on our commercial and industrial spaces. My concern is that
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those same people are the ones that have handled the vast majority of the tax increases over the
last ten years of about 400 and...no, $855 million in tax increases. They also pay the highest
portion of the water bill per user and they also, in most cases, pay a higher wastewater bill than
all other...within the Homeowner category. So once again we have a situation where we're
subsidizing the Homeowners, as I recall, to the tune of about $6 6 million, because what we
charge the Homeowners for trash pickup is the amount of...is just the amount that covers the
cost of the pickup itself, not what happens to the trash generated once it gets to the landfill. My
concern is that by adding tipping fees on one side and not adding some additional rate on the
other side we're once again putting an undue burden on the sector that we've been putting all of
our burdens on for quite some time. So that's the Chair's position and what this basically does,
if I'm understanding it correctly, it just increases the amount of the transfer from the General
Fund to the Solid Waste Fund.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: And that figure is?
CHAIR WHITE: I think the transfer is...
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: One point one.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: One point...
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, I better let Staff answer that.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: One point one . . .(inaudible). . .
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: How much?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: If it's Page 1...
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: No, the other transfer.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Which one?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: The one that goes ...(inaudible)...
MR. KANESHINA: The transfer would be under County...
CHAIR WHITE: Wait, wait, we gotta...you guys gotta please ask so that we're not all talking at the
same time. You guys have been very good but, Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Is that the 1.138460? One million, one hundred thirty eight
thousand?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yes.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Is that the figure? I don't know, I'm asking.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: So if we don't raise the tipping fees, we lose 1.3, 1.1?
CHAIR WHITE: What happens is that the, we will simply be transferring more money from the
General Fund.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: I understand.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: So essentially we lose revenue so we have to put General Fund and
that's one point, how many million?
MR. KANESHINA: Well, right now the net of all the other transfers to the Solid Waste Fund is 1.1. So
what it is is it's a loss of revenue on the Solid Waste Fund side. Therefore, we need to subsidize
the Solid Waste Fund by 1.7 million of General Fund. Now there were some savings due to
some of the cuts that was made to offset that transfer. We're gonna have to recalc but, in
general, that's what it is. It's a...you're gonna lose 1.7 million in Solid Waste.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Okay, that's all I wanted to know.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, so basically we're transferring that responsibility to the overall tax base.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: I understand.
CHAIR WHITE: So the business guys are still gonna pick up their share of that. Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you. I'd like to know from Mr. Baz, the tipping fee now, I
believe, is $71 a ton. What would the new tipping fee be to make this 1.7?
MR. BAZ: Mr. Chair, the tipping fee is $61 a ton plus a $10 surcharge for recycling and stuff. We were
proposing it to be $75 per ton, $14 more -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Plus
MR. BAZ: --plus the ten dollars, yeah. I do have or can get calculations if there's some fluctuation of
the difference that you guys are looking at as well.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay, thank you, Chair.
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CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Any further questions, Members? Do we have consensus on that?
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: No.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: No.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: You still have questions? Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I don't have questions but I just gonna make a motion but if
anybody has questions, I was just gonna make a motion. And my motion, like we have, is to
take half of this. In other words, excuse me. I thought I had it but I erased it, sorry. To include
$569,230 in order to change the tipping fee, yeah. So I don't how that would come out. Then
you gotta go recalculate.
MR. KANESHINA: Mr. Chair? Excuse me.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah.
MR. KANESHINA: That 1.7 number was calculated actually by the Administration in their Program
Budget. They said the increases in the tipping fees, and I'm referencing Page 72 of the Program
Budget of this big Budget.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Program Budget.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Program Budget?
MR. KANESHINA: Yeah, top of the page where it says, in Fiscal Year '14 for Landfill Disposal fees,
is an increase of $1.7 million or 23.4 percent from the previous year. So...
MR. BAZ: I'm sorry, Scott, before you go on. Excuse me. That number includes additional revenue
expectations, not just the tipping fee increase.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I'm confused now.
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MR. KANESHINA: Sorry, so essentially this 1 7 million would keep the additional revenues flat to
thirteen. But I guess the question is, what is the portion of revenue due to the tipping fee? If I'm
understanding everyone's concern?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: That's what I've been trying to find out.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And Chair? Excuse me.
CHAIR WHITE: Wait, hold on a second. Who had the floor? Oh, him. Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Well, no, now I'm confused because you said work off the
1,138,460 and now Mr. Kaneshina says 1,700,000.
CHAIR WHITE: No, I had said, we're working off of Page 1.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Page 1.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Well, I asked the question. Everybody said...okay.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: So...
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Did Mr. Victorino make a motion? If so, I wanna second it.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Well, now I wanna make a motion with the corrected figure and
dividing... 850,000. So I'd like to reinstate $850,000 to the Charges for Current Services,
Landfill Disposal. Reinstate $850,000.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Second, for discussion.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, the motion by Mr. Victorino, seconded by Mr. Couch would be to restore
$850,000 of the amount deleted on Line 13. Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: So in order to do that, then somebody's gonna recalculate what the
increase would be instead of what we were told? It would be less, half.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, I guess the remaining question is, if we don't know what that total revenue is
made up of -COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Correct.
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CHAIR WHITE: --I would like...if we can apply that $850,000 to the tipping fee as opposed to other
revenues, I think that would make it a little clearer.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I have no problem with that. I'll make a friendly amendment,
Mr. Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: You okay with that?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I have no problem with that.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, okay. So the seconder okay with that? Does the Staff know?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yes.
CHAIR WHITE: The Staff understands?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: No, let's get things... `cause they were busy.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Let's get it straight.
MR. KANESHINA: I just spoke to Mr. Baz and we would probably need to look at the breakdown of
the revenues, instead of just saying flat and just saying we don't want the 1.7, we'd have to talk
about, well, if we flattened all tipping fees, what would that do to the revenue number?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Right.
MR. KANESHINA: And I don't know where that would line up with Mr. Victorino's...the current
motion on the floor.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: I'm guessing the current motion on the floor is basically cut the
increase in half.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Cut it in half.
MR. KANESHINA: But I guess what I'm trying to say is the basis for it. I mean we could just take an
arbitrary cut but that's probably...
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, I think, are you suggesting that it is better for us to change the actual tipping fee
rates?
MR. KANESHINA: How about...
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CHAIR WHITE: Either way we're gonna have to recalculate something.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, somebody gotta recalculate something.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Can we do this after lunch?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah.
MR. KANESHINA: Yeah, okay, I suppose we could work with Mr. Baz and see what the revenue
breakdown and see if we can come to some sort of number that's mathematically derived instead
of a, you know, arbitrary number.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, please do that.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Mr. Chair, would you rather us withdraw the motion and then come
back and discuss it or leave the motion on the table?
CHAIR WHITE: I think we leave it on the table, come back and that'll be the first thing we deal with
after lunch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay.
CHAIR WHITE: And not after lunch. Now at, I think -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Four o'clock?
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, 4 o'clock. Okay, we are in recess until 4:00 p.m. . . . (gavel).. .
RECESS:

12:54 p.m.

RECONVENE:

4:04 p.m.

CHAIR WHITE: . . . (gavel). . . The Budget and Finance Committee meeting will come back to order.
Members, we are still not quite in balance. Hooey.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: We're just having fun 'cause we're tired already.
CHAIR WHITE: Join the club.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you.
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CHAIR WHITE: Members, we are still not in balance so we're gonna give the Staff until 5 o'clock so
we will be recess again until...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair, Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I really wanna make, and I know we pau revisits and all that other
stuff, but the Department of Liquor is here. They really have to go over some stuff with us and I
would ask your indulgence whether now or at 5:00. But give them that opportunity, Mr. Chair,
please.
CHAIR WHITE: I need to clear the Chambers so they can get their work done.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, no, no.
MR. KANESHINA: We can go down.
CHAIR WHITE: Oh, we'll deal with it later. I appreciate that but I -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay, okay.
CHAIR WHITE: --you know, I wanna let them focus on their work.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
CHAIR WHITE: We'll be in recess until 5 o'clock. Recess. . . . (gavel).. .

RECESS:

4:06 p.m.

RECONVENE:

5:17 p.m.

CHAIR WHITE: . . . (gavel). . . Don't trip. The Budget and Finance meeting will come back to order.
Members, we are printing a new sheet. We're not quite balanced yet. But we're...mostly
imbalances in the Special...or the fund transfers, not in the items that we're working on. So it's
still gonna require some more time to get balanced. But we've got a number of other things to
move ahead on, such as, we need to take a vote on the fact that we're not accepting the Planning
Department's proposed changes to the fees which we agreed to earlier. But I don't believe we
ever took a vote on it. We wanna give you the numbers for the changes in the tipping fees.
Members wanted to address the bus passes for the ADA...
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Chair, you can get closer to the mic, please? Hard to hear you.
CHAIR WHITE: Oh, I'm sorry. I'm sorry. Is that better?
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COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Yes.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Yeah, Camille complains that I'm too soft spoken all the time. But there are
times when I don't remember being soft spoken. Okay, we need to vote on the fact that we're
not accepting the Planning Department's proposal to change the fee structure. We need to
verify...I'll give you the verified changes in the tipping fees. We need to vote on the Water fees
and we also need to evaluate whether we wanna move ahead with any changes on the bus passes
for the folks, the disabled folks that came in and requested assistance. And then we will go to a
revisit on the youth centers that we said we would come back to when we have a little better idea
of where we are. So we will start with the...do you have the Rates and Fees Schedules?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: We do.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, if you could turn to Page 24 which is the Department of Planning proposal.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So Mr. Chair, if I may ask a question?
CHAIR WHITE: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: If we don't accept their recommendations for the fees, then we are
reverting back to the prior, whatever the fees are presently?
CHAIR WHITE: Correct. So we will be reverting to the current fee structure.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So, in other words, we disapprove this, we go back to this?
CHAIR WHITE: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
CHAIR WHITE: And as Mr. Baz shared with us earlier in our deliberations, he had not included any
additional revenues so there's no adjustment there. So is everybody on that page?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Sorry, what was the page number?
CHAIR WHITE: It's Page 24 of the Fees, Rates, Assessments and Tax. Yeah, it's the...I'm sorry, it's
the Ramseyered version.
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MR. BAZ: Yeah, and, Mr. Chair, it's in the ordinance book if the Members have their separate
ordinance book.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair, do we have an extra copy? Okay, she can get an extra
copy.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Appendix B?
CHAIR WHITE: Appendix B.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Which page again?
COUNCIL MEMBERS: . . .(inaudible). . .
CHAIR WHITE: Page 24. Okay, is everybody on Page 24? Okay, Members, the Chair would entertain
a motion and, I believe, Mr. Couch, it would probably be appropriate for you to make it since
this is your Department. I think you understand what the body had talked about and made a
decision on.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah. I'm just looking for the end of the deletions. Or the red is what
they plan to delete. Is that correct?
MR. KANESHINA: No, Mr. Chair. The red is actually...yes, that's correct. Sorry, I'm looking
. . .(inaudible). . .

COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: They plan to delete that and then add the blue?
CHAIR WHITE: Correct.
MR. KANESHINA: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Can I do it by color?
COUNCIL MEMBERS: . . .(inaudible). . .
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Short recess.
CHAIR WHITE: Short recess. . . .(gavel). . .
RECESS:

5:23 p.m.

RECONVENE:

5:24 p.m.
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CHAIR WHITE: . . . (gavel). . . All right, Members, the Budget and Finance Committee will come back
to order. And we will be proceeding by going to Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Mr. Chair, I move to revert the Planning fees back to the current status
and that essentially makes all the red the actual fees.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Second, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, there was motion by Mr. Couch and seconded by Mr. Victorino to restore the
previous rate schedule, or the current rate schedule for Planning fees. Members, any further
discussion? Seeing none, all those in favor, please signify by saying "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR WHITE: All those opposed, say "no". Measure carries with a vote seven-zero.
VOTE:

AYES: Chair White and Councilmembers Baisa, Cochran, Couch, Crivello,
Guzman, and Victorino.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Vice-Chair Hokama and Councilmember Carroll.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVE.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, Members, we'll move next to Page 36 and for those of you who have been
working on the concept of providing bus passes as requested the other day, I would entertain a
motion to -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: --amend the...at the bottom of Page 36, the last item in the column under Public
Transit Fares. It says ADA...actually that's not where we would wanna put it.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: It would go up here under Passengers -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Under Monthly Passes.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --fifty five under Monthly Pass.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Under Monthly Passes, yeah.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, I think it would be clearest to make a new line.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah, a new Monthly Pass.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair, here, I wrote it down on that day so that, I move that
passengers with disabilities would have the $30 monthly pass, right?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Second, I think, for discussion.
CHAIR WHITE: It's been moved by Mr. Victorino and seconded by Mr. Couch to insert a new line for
a monthly bus pass for persons with disabilities. Further discussion?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Do we need to put anything about certified? Or how do we
detennine...
CHAIR WHITE: I believe so.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Use qualified.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH So if it's qualified.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Qualified.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, would you...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Friendly amendment, qualified.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, Ms. Baisa, you're more familiar with the terminology here.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: I would say, persons qualified as...passengers qualified as persons with
disabilities.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: They have a little card like I have.
CHAIR WHITE: And the rate, and the monthly rate is $30?
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: That's the same as the other one.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Same as seniors or...
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Same as seniors and students.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: No wait. We don't have seniors, yeah?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: We have students.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Students?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah, we have seniors.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No, we do, $25.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Fifty years and older.
MR. BAZ: Mr. Chair, if I might.
CHAIR WHITE: Yes.
MR. BAZ: Thank you. I don't want to throw a monkey wrench in this. The Department had a
significant concern in the implementation of a rate, a monthly rate specifically for disabled
persons on the fixed route system because the certification process they do now is for the
paratransit system. And so...I mean I suppose if the rate is set for passengers that qualify for the
paratransit system that they would receive that fare, monthly fare, on the public transit system
that would be sufficient for them currently. However, they did express that the individuals that
were concerned, that testified, would not qualify for the paratransit service. The disabilities that
they are discussing on the paratransit level are different than the disabilities that were expressed
by the testifiers.
CHAIR WHITE: Maybe it would be appropriate to provide some implementation time table, but I think
the testifiers were, I think, focusing on the fact that they have the mobility to get to the bus stops
but they're still disabled. So I don't know how much more of a...wait, most of
them...Ms. Baisa, do you know whether they all have certification?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Chair, there's disabilities and there's disabilities. And generally when
we're talking about transportation it's usually access or mobility or the ability to move. But
some of the people we heard from are just the opposite. They have access, they can walk. But
they may be mentally disabled.
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CHAIR WHITE: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Or they may have different kinds of disabilities so it is a complicated
issue. And like Mr. Baz says, you know, if you're certified for paratransit, obviously they've
reviewed your disability, you have your medical records and, you know, that's okay. But some
of the people that we want to get on the mass transit or The Bus will not have the paratransit
disability 'cause they haven't gone through that process.
CHAIR WHITE: Is there a...and we heard from many care providers. I'm just wondering if there is
any other level of certification?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: I can't imagine why something from a physician wouldn't work. You
know, some kind of a note from your doctor that says you qualify. I don't think it needs to be
elaborate.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: . . .(Inaudible). . .
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: You got a follow-up, Mr. Baz?
MR. BAZ: No.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay, and maybe Mr. Baz and Ms. Baisa or even Ms. McNeff can
chime in, but I believe Director Johnson-Winer had mentioned about a MEO-assisted fare
assistance program of some sort? I don't happen to have that paperwork in front of me. But it
bullet points out how this is gonna be accomplished. I think it was a 112,000. Twelve thousand
for administration to the MEO so they can start monitoring. It's sort of like a pilot and that is
what the Department was very in favor of. There's a way to implement that, to see how is this
gonna be, how this is gonna work and it was labeled, basically, low-income disabled. So you
have people who have mobility yet they just don't have that type of income level so they would
be, you know, qualify. So to me it sounds like a great idea but I think someone who probably
has a little more intimate knowledge about it could share and see is there's a way to fit that in to
addressing this, you know, concern that we're trying to work on right now.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Chair, could we have Ms. McNeff help us -CHAIR WHITE: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: --since she's here? If everybody doesn't mind.
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CHAIR WHITE: You knew you were here for a reason, didn't you, Ms. McNeff? Yeah, the sense I got
from the testifiers was that they were wanting access on the -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: The regular bus.
CHAIR WHITE: --fixed bus routes, not -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: MEO.
CHAIR WHITE: --not MEO so much. Ms. McNeff?
MS. MCNEFF: Lyn McNeff, CEO of Maui Economic Opportunity.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Talk into the microphone, please.
MS. MCNEFF: There? Can you hear me now?
CHAIR WHITE: Just lift it up a little bit. There you go.
MS. MCNEFF: I have a soft voice, okay. Lyn McNeff, CEO of Maui Economic Opportunity. We also
have a certification at MEO that is not as stringent as the paratransit that we do take people on
traveling. So it's usually a doctor just signs it, you know, they have a need to have services. So
there is that. The fare assistance program was to track how many people...it was when the fares
were gonna go up last year and was to track how many people really needed assistance, what
effect it had on it. So they're two different things.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, other questions for Ms. McNeff? Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, so, Lyn...
CHAIR WHITE: Followed by Ms. Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I'm sorry. Go ahead, I'll let you go.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: No, no, go ahead.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Go ahead, go ahead, and then I'll chime in if you don't ask my
question.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: So Ms. McNeff, we're trying to figure out how to make this
accommodation for the folks that have asked. What is your suggestion as to how we would put
some kind of qualification as to who gets in and who qualifies? Easy, as simple as we can.
MS. MCNEFF: A doctor's note saying they had a disability.
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COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: That would...
MS. MCNEFF: Not as stringent as the ADA.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Because if they are disabled, it shouldn't be hard for them get that -MS. MCNEFF: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: --from their doctor.
MS. MCNEFF: So mental, you know, physical, anything but they could, you know, go on the fixed
route.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: Oh, yeah, you let her go first.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, I was next and I just let her go.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, go ahead, yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So this would be able to cover the intellectually challenged and I
think -MS. MCNEFF: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --this is the group that I think was coming here, is that group
where they can go to the bus stop and they can...they wanna go to work, they wanna go doctor
and all that. And they, like they said, they don't want one MEO bus come pick them by
themselves which is I know is not true. But that's what we're talking about. So if they got a
doctor's note and they could have certification and a card that certified, that should take care of
the challenge, right?
MS. MCNEFF: Yes, it could.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay, I think that's what I think I'm pushing for, not another
study. Excuse me, I think every time we study something we take too long to get it done so...
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: She said something about that's what the study was supposed to be for?
MS. MCNEFF: It was supposed to see...you raised fares last year.
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Right.
MS. MCNEFF: And it was supposed to see how many people were impacted with it, help them see how
many because there was a controversy about the fares.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: And did you do the study?
MS. MCNEFF: No, we didn't implement the program.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: We didn't fund it.
MS. MCNEFF: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay, we didn't fund it. Okay, thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Ms. McNeff, would MEO be able to provide that...you know, if people
brought doctor's papers to MEO, would MEO be able to do that? Just review the paper and give
them a card? I'm trying to think of -MS. MCNEFF: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: --how to make this simple because if we make it complicated it's going
to take forever and everybody's gonna say I can't do it or they're gonna need a lot of money.
And it's just gonna be a nightmare.
MS. MCNEFF: We certify them now to ride on our . . . (inaudible).. .
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: So just a little more.
MS. MCNEFF: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: We can have them do it.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Put it in the contract.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah. Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: So that would be something a public...you know, something from the
public would have to go to MEO to ride a public bus? To get the pass to ride...
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CHAIR WHITE: Just to get the pass.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: So they'd be the ones to administer the passes?
MS. MCNEFF: They could fill it out online and send it in.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: There you go.
MS. MCNEFF: We do online applications also. Submit it online, mail it in.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay.
CHAIR WHITE: So we'll do the -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE:
--fee and the Department can work with MEO and work out the details.
Mr. Guzman?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: I think you just answered my question. My only concern was
whether this was going to have some kind of hindrance on the Department itself and I wanted to
make sure that they're on line, the Department's on line with what we're proposing.
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Baz, are you aware or...Mr. Guzman, ask the question of Mr. Baz.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Oh, Mr. Baz, do you believe that the Department of Transportation
would be accommodating to this type of proposal in terms of classifying or registering the
handicapped persons?
MR. BAZ: Mr. Chair, Member Guzman, that's a very good and valid question. The Department did
express some concern if they...the one person that they have on staff to certify paratransit riders
would be then required to certify all the rest of these. They weren't quite sure what the
certification would entail as well as the level of requirements. From our understanding... or their
understanding, the difference between the paratransit riders and the amount of disabled persons,
you know, that are not necessarily qualified for paratransit could be significantly higher. So they
were concerned about that extra workload with that one person that does the certifications. If
MEO's gonna certify the clients based on their Ala Hou criteria, I don't think the Department
would have a problem with that. I think, you know, it's gonna put some extra burden on MEO
but...
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Couch?
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you. And I would fully support something like this but I'm
interested to hear from Corp. Counsel 'cause I think I see the gears moving in his head.
MR. UEOKA: Chair? If I just could request, I'm not sure exactly how we would do it in the rates and
fees but maybe a little explanation paragraph so it would be clear to the Department of
Transportation as to who would qualify for this new special rate. And I guess for everyone
too...for it to be clear for everyone.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Fine.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: No problem. I think that's a very good suggestion.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: I'm trying to wrap my brain 'cause I don't have the paperwork in
front of me, in regards to Director Winer and this whole separate category was gonna...I can't
really recall what her big...there was a concern in regards to that. If I don't...do you know what
I'm -MR. BAZ: Mr. Chair?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --trying to get at?
MR. BAZ: Yeah, Member Cochran, her concern from my discussions with her was this certification
process of it because they are different than the paratransit riders. If it was just paratransit riders
that we were gonna put on the fixed route system, not a problem, easy. They already do that,
they're already certified, that kind of thing. But that would not meet the needs of the testifiers as
they were discussing. So, yeah, you know, I'm not sure what kind of language we'd need to put
in the Code as far as what the certification requirements would be. But that's something, I guess,
that Corp. Counsel can work out with.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Okay, thank you. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you. Members, any further discussion?

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

May 3, 2013

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And I would willing to put an amendment to give them `til
December 31st of 2013 to give them time to make sure all of this is together. But if that's what's
needed, if that's what's gonna hold people up, give them a time to implement it. I don't care
either way. I mean I'm just saying that, Ms. Baisa. I think I would like to see it done now but if
there's some hang-up, I'd give them 'em some time 'cause I don't wanna push something and a
Department can't handle it, you know. That's all I'm saying.
CHAIR WHITE: So what is the...do we need to put that in the motion, a timetable? Or can we just put
the fee in?
MR. BAZ: Mr. Chair, the rates and fees for Fiscal Year 2014 would go into effect on July 1 st of 2014
unless there was a specific date set certain in the ordinance. I don't know if two months is
enough to have MEO work with the Department on that certification process or not.
CHAIR WHITE: Ms. McNeff, could you let us know how much time?
MS. MCNEFF: Lyn McNeff, CEO of Maui Economic Opportunity. I would want to implement as soon
as possible, but we are taking over the paratransit on July 1 st so I would want to give my staff a
little bit of time too. So I'd say maybe two months we could. We'd implement as soon as we
could but give us a little, few months.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So, Lyn?
MS. MCNEFF: Yes?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: If we just said 90 days from...
MS. MCNEFF: We could do that.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, and just to be fair. And then I think then I'd feel
comfortable. If you got it done before that, we'd hope so.
MS. MCNEFF: Well, we'll implement as soon as we're able to.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. And I think that's fair. Yeah, 90 days, Chair. I'm cool
with that.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, thank you, Ms. McNeff. Corp. Counsel, does that 90 days need to be identified
in the rates and fees or...
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MR. UEOKA: Yeah, you might wanna include that in that little paragraph explaining and perhaps, so
the rate will become effective upon an agreement being reached between the Department of
Transportation and MEO, something to that effect.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
CHAIR WHITE: To be implemented by October 1 st. Okay, if you all will be willing to allow Staff to
work with the Corp. Counsel to word that correctly, we'll take that on.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
MR. KANESHINA: Thank you, Mr. Chair. Just to clarify that the overarching intent is to create a bus
pass for persons with qualified disabilities in the amount of $30. And I'm a little confused as far
as this 90-day implementation timeline but I'll work with Corp. Counsel. But as long as I get
the...
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: With the certification coming from MEO.
MR. KANESHINA: Okay, thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: That's why the 90 day.
CHAIR WHITE: Right. Okay, any further discussion?
MR. UEOKA: Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Ueoka?
MR. UEOKA: Sorry, but I don't know how detailed we warma get as to exactly what a qualified
disability means in this little paragraph.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Certified by a physician.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah.
MR. UEOKA: Okay, thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, if you're comfortable with us working that detail out.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
CHAIR WHITE: All right. No further discussion, the motion on the floor you've heard several times so
hopefully we all have it wired by now. All those in favor, please signify by saying "aye".
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COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR WHITE: Those opposed say "no". Measure passes, seven-zero.

VOTE:

AYES: Chair White and Councilmembers Baisa, Cochran, Couch, Crivello,
Guzman, and Victorino.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Vice-Chair Hokama and Councilmember Carroll.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVE.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, thank you, Members. And we will go to tipping fees which are on Page 39.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: I have here in my notes that we asked that question of Mr. Ginoza and
the number was 1.3 million, is what he said.
CHAIR WHITE: Well, you mean, instead of the 1.7?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Correct. Just for the tipping fees.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah. The balance is Other Revenues.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Right.
CHAIR WHITE: Right. So Mr. Baz and Staff worked together to outline what the impact of the change
is and the Chair is certainly in support of Mr. Victorino's restoration. The fee that...well, if you
look on the upper part of Page 39, the current fee is .0305 per pound and it was proposed to go to
.038. And what the new calculation is, is .0328 and that translates into a tipping fee increase of
$4.60 and places the tipping fee at $65.60 instead of $61. And I believe the initial move was
to...I have $76. Is that...might've been $75.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Seventy five.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Seventy five, I think, yeah.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, so the new tipping fee would be $65.60 per ton. So the Chair would
entertain...well, the motion on the floor -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah -CHAIR WHITE: --the motion we had -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --the total amount, see, we didn't have all the breakdown.
CHAIR WHITE: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So do you like me to...
CHAIR WHITE: I think we need to have a motion to identify that this change is now going to be the
.0328.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Point of order, sir. Short recess, please.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, recess. . . .(gavel). . .

RECESS:

5:47 p.m.

RECONVENE:

5:48 p.m.

CHAIR WHITE: . . . (gavel). . . Okay, thank you, Mr. Couch, for reminding us that we had a motion on
the floor when we recessed a while back.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, we never took a vote on it.
CHAIR WHITE: Right, we never took a vote on it. So because...well, Staff do we need a vote on both
of these or just on the resulting rate change?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: Wait, let me just get a...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I was gonna withdraw my motion and make it clean.
CHAIR WHITE: Well, I know but it may be that we have to vote on both. That's what I'm asking. Do
we need to vote on both? Or just the rate?
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MR. KANESHINA: I guess if you wanted to unwind, you kinda unwind this little thing. It might be
best if Mr. Victorino withdraws -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And start over.
MR. KANESHINA: --and I guess the new motion would be to set the new tipping fee for 2014 at that
.0328 figure.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
MR. KANESHINA: And then that would roll forward to revenues as what Mr. Victorino originally
stated which was half of the Mayor's increased rate.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
MR. KANESHINA: Or 850.
CHAIR WHITE: So we don't need the motion that was on the floor. All we need is the one on the rate.
MR. KANESHINA: Just do the one on the rate and then we'll adjust the revenue.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So I will withdraw my motion.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So that makes it clean, okay.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And then I will move to increase the tipping fees, Sub-Code 3429,
Refuse Disposal, Unit Charge now to be .0328.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Second.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, it's been moved by Mr. Victorino, seconded by Mr. Couch to make the change
in the unit charge for Refuse Disposal fee from the current level of .0305 to a new rate of .0328.
Discussion?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Him first.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: If you wanna go ahead, I'll let you go.
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: All right. Mr. Chair, and that will...Mister....Member Kaneshina said
that that will change that 1.7 million to 850,000.
CHAIR WHITE: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: So this number also includes all the other...this is what I'm saying.
We had the other charges, not just the tipping fees in there.
CHAIR WHITE: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: So what...
MR. KANESHINA: Yeah, I worked with Mr. Baz, you know, during the lunch break and we identified
that the portion that would be impacted by this tipping fee was about 400,000. So we basically
tried to...we had to do some math to kinda back into...I don't wanna go into -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah, yeah.
MR. KANESHINA: --explanation. But the $1 7 million that we proposed to reduce, that wasn't all
tipping fee. And so what we had to do was we had to extract that part that wasn't the tipping fee
which left us purely the tipping fee amount. And then we just mathematically solved for what
Mr. Victorino's adjustment at 850 would make it and it came out to that .0328 number.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay, all right. Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Any further discussion? Okay, seeing none, Members, all those in favor,
please signify by saying "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR WHITE: Those opposed say "no". Measure carries, seven-zero.

VOTE:

AYES: Chair White and Councilmembers Baisa, Cochran, Couch, Crivello,
Guzman, and Victorino.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Vice-Chair Hokama and Councilmember Carroll.

MOTION CARRIED.
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ACTION: APPROVE.

CHAIR WHITE: And we'll move to Page 47 and 48. Actually, I guess we need to vote on the entire
rate and fee schedule for Water Department which goes from Page 47 to 56. And I wanna say
that the Chair appreciates Mr. Victorino's focus on this during Committee work so that everyone
is pretty well aware of what the increases are. The Chair will entertain a motion. I believe it
should be from Mr. Victorino since it's your Committee.
MR. KANESHINA: Mr. Chair? Sorry, before that goes forward, as Mr. Victorino can attest, the Water
Shortage rate issue hasn't really been clarified.
CHAIR WHITE: Oh, correct, thank you.
MR. KANESHINA: Therefore, it'd probably be prudent to remove that, all mention of Water Shortage
rates from this Rate and Fee Schedule. But I believe that everything else would be okay if the
Committee's okay with the increases. Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And if I'm not mistaken, whew, I hate when you get tired and
cannot...I also think it would be an effect on the Water System Development fees. That would
also be affected by us not taking care of the Water Shortage and the other bill because two bills
haven't been finished. Am I correct, Mr. Kaneshina?
MR. KANESHINA: I'm not aware of the other bill. That one that was at first and foremost for me was
the Water Shortage rate.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, that went back and then the other one subsequently did not,
was not completed. And I may be mistaken. See, and this is why...whew! On Friday night,
that's gonna be hard to remember everything. What I will do for the sake of this evening,
Mr. Chair, and hopefully we won't have, I will ask to approve all the rates and fees as shown
here in the Ramseyer version that is now in blue, so I don't have to go on each one, except the
Water Shortage rates because I definitely know that has to be worked on.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Second.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, it's been moved and seconded to...did I hear somebody? No. It's been moved
by Mr. Victorino and seconded by Mr. Couch to pass the Water rates as shown in Appendix B
without, and removing the Water Shortage rates. Any further discussion, Members?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: From Page 47 to 53?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Fifty-six.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Fifty-six.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Fifty-six.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Sorry.
CHAIR WHITE: Discussion, Members? Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Not so much discussion but just a quick comment. I will, as soon
as we're done with Budget and I can get into Water issues, take up that Water Shortage bill and
also be revisiting the Water System Development fees. Whew, I'm sorry. Wow, the words are
getting harder now. And so anyhow, so just that the public understands that right now we're
passing this out because I don't have enough information but I will take a look at it from our
side, okay?
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Further discussion? Seeing none, all those in...
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Oh, actually, I'm sorry.
CHAIR WHITE: Oh, Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Let me just throw this in here. I don't think it's gonna happen here but
I just want this on the record. Again, how we handle multi-family units for Mister...I think it's
probably gonna have to be either in Mr. Victorino's committee but we need to discuss and keep
that open, is how we handle multi-family units 'cause they're kinda getting the short end of the
stick there.
CHAIR WHITE: You want that referred from this Committee or do you want...
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: If at all possible, please.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, we'd be happy to do that.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Sorry.
CHAIR WHITE: That's all right. We don't wanna call for the vote without you.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, I'm sorry. I apologize, Chair. Go ahead.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, any further discussion?
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, seeing none, all those in favor of the measure, please signify by saying "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR WHITE: Those opposed, say "no". Measure carries, seven-zero.
VOTE:

AYES: Chair White and Councilmembers Baisa, Cochran, Couch, Crivello,
Guzman, and Victorino.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Vice-Chair Hokama and Councilmember Carroll.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVE.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, that does it for the rates and fees. And, Members, the Chair met with the
Liquor Department and they have agreed to provide us with a detailed comparison between their
operation and the operations in the other three counties. They made an impassioned plea that
we're actually cutting out some of their...or a high percentage of their enforcement. So the
Chair is willing to give them time to get back to us on that before taking any action. So the Chair
would like to get your consensus to eliminate the request for reduced E/Ps.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Consensus. That's for our Liquor Division, right?
CHAIR WHITE: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, okay, thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: I'm confused. Didn't you say you were gonna ask them for
information?
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, but not...I don't believe they can provide as good a comparison between
departments as I would like within this short amount of time.
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COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: So your intent is to look at it again?
CHAIR WHITE: Next year.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Okay, so for this year?
CHAIR WHITE: For this year -COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Just for this year.
CHAIR WHITE: --I'm removing my request to reduce E/P.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Okay, I was confused 'cause you said you asked for information. I
didn't know when it was coming back.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: So it's for this year you're gonna give them the positions.
CHAIR WHITE: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: And between now and then they're gonna back with more stuff.
CHAIR WHITE: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I remember us taking a vote on this. So we have to ask for a
reconsideration.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So I move to reconsider.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: What page?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Point of order. He can't. He's was on the losing side. I move to
reconsider that. He was on the losing side, sorry.
CHAIR WHITE: No, that's fine.
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COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Second.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, it's been moved by Mr. Couch and seconded by Mr. Guzman to reconsider
previous action on the Liquor Department.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Page?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Page 20.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Page 20.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: So essentially make the E/P equivalent to 26 again.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Back to where it was, yeah.
CHAIR WHITE: Correct.
MR. KANESHINA: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Kaneshina?
MR. KANESHINA: I believe the motion on the floor is for reconsideration.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Oh, I'm sorry, you're right. I'm terribly sorry.
CHAIR WHITE: See, after correcting us, you went and stepped in that.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: I certainly went right ahead.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, so there's a motion on the floor for reconsideration. Any further discussion?
Seeing none, all those in favor, say "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR WHITE: All those opposed, say "no". Measure carries, seven-zero.
VOTE:

AYES: Chair White and Councilmembers Baisa, Cochran, Couch, Crivello,
Guzman, and Victorino.
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NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Vice-Chair Hokama and Councilmember Carroll.
MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVE reconsideration.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Now I can...
CHAIR WHITE: And Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Now I can put in, I'd like that reinstating of the 26 E/P count for
the Department of Liquor.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Second.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, motion by Mr. Victorino, seconded by Mr. Guzman to reinstate the full
complement of 26 E/P. Any further discussion? Seeing none, all those in favor, say "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR WHITE: Those opposed, say "no". Measure carries, seven-zero.

VOTE:

AYES: Chair White and Councilmembers Baisa, Cochran, Couch, Crivello,
Guzman, and Victorino.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Vice-Chair Hokama and Councilmember Carroll.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVE.
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CHAIR WHITE: And then our other revisit is on...we said we would come back to the youth centers.
So, Mr. Couch, those are all your revisits.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Let me find the page, sir.
CHAIR WHITE: It's Page 18.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Eighteen.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: You wanted to make 'em 2 million, yeah?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah, Mr. Chair, my plea is still there but I recognize that that's a high
number. So they requested it to be between 4 and 5 percent so I'm willing to go with 4 percent.
That adds an extra...I'm sorry, 5 percent. Adds an extra $82,750 to that pot. So I move to...oh,
I'm gonna have to do each one individually if there's agreement to do the 5 percent, I'll give you
the numbers.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Second, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Well, I'm not...we have these broken out now so I would prefer that we make a
motion for each one.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: I can. I'm fine with that. It's up to you, Chair. You're the Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, for the Hana Youth Center?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Mr. Chair, I move to increase the Hana Youth Center amount by...to
increase it by $6,600.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: To what?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: So what's the new number?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: The new number would be 138...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: You want for each one?
CHAIR WHITE: Yes, we -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Second on that, Mr. Chair.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: The new number was what now?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: The new number would be 138,600.
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CHAIR WHITE: Okay, we have a motion. Do we have a second?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Second.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Mr. Victorino.
CHAIR WHITE: I'm sorry. Motion by Mr. Couch and seconded by Mr. Victorino to increase the Hana
Youth Center grant by $6,600. Discussion? All those in favor, say "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR WHITE: Those opposed, say "no". Measure carries with six "ayes", no "noes".
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Six?
CHAIR WHITE: And Mr. Guzman is excused.

VOTE:

AYES: Chair White and Councilmembers Baisa, Cochran, Couch, Crivello, and
Victorino.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Vice-Chair Hokama and Councilmembers Carroll and Guzman.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVE.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Then, Mr. Chair...
CHAIR WHITE: Kihei Youth Center.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Mr. Chair, might I just do a blanket for all the rest of the youth centers?
Unless Mr. Kaneshina has an issue.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Staff says we can just do consensus. So...
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Oh, okay. The consensus...if there's a consensus, I'll just read the
numbers. Kihei Youth Center, new number is 187,950. Lanai Youth Center, 149,100. Molokai
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Youth Center, 215,250. Paia Youth Center, 194,250. And the Boys and Girls Club of Maui,
852,600. I wanna thank my Members...
CHAIR WHITE: Eight fifty-two six, five hundred? Eight fifty-two six hundred?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Eight fifty-two, six hundred.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Do we have consensus, Members?
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Consensus.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: And I wanna thank the Members for indulging me on that. Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, we're gonna take a quick recess just to make sure we've got all of our things
covered. In recess for a few minutes. . . . (gavel).. .

RECESS:

6:04 p.m.

RECONVENE:

6:12 p.m.

CHAIR WHITE: . . . (gavel). . . Budget and Finance Committee will come back to order. Members, we
are now at the point where you need to go and work on what you would like to do with the Real
Property Tax Rates.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: What's the...
CHAIR WHITE: If you would just...I know it's very difficult for you not to make your side comments
without being recognized, Mr. Couch, after being the one who keeps us reminding us -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yes.
CHAIR WHITE: --about what protocol is but, Members, you all have done a wonderful job in my
estimation because this number is lower than I expected it to be. But I'm happy to announce that
the number you need to come up with is roughly $4 1/2 million.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Again?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Done.
CHAIR WHITE: Four point five million.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Mr. Chair?
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CHAIR WHITE: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Is that after the 850...did we...the 850,000 and the addition of the
Boys and Girls...the youth center stuff?
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, that's been added in. Staff?
MR. KANESHINA: Yeah, that's correct.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay, thank you. What's the number?
CHAIR WHITE: The exact number is 4,488,637.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Oh, I love you.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, so we'll recess for a half hour. I'd like you to go and see where you feel these
rates should go and then come back and we'll take a look.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Half an hour?
CHAIR WHITE: Well, do you want more time?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: How much time?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No.
CHAIR WHITE: I was gonna give you half an hour.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: That should be sufficient.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Sufficient.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Plenty.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Or do you need more?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: No.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Less.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Or we could do it now.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: I can do it now.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No, half an hour would be fine, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, when you come back, we will have Staff ready to plug in the numbers and see
what the impact is. Okay?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: In recess. . . .(gavel). . .

RECESS:

6:13 p.m.

RECONVENE:

6:53 p.m.

CHAIR WHITE: . . .(gavel). . . The Budget and Finance Committee will come back to order. And
Members, I'm sure you've had some fun running the numbers to see where the property taxes
should increase or decrease or change however you needed to to come up with the roughly
$4.5 million that we need to come up with. As I like to do, I'd like to just provide some context.
As we started this process, I mentioned to you that the majority of the burden over a long period
of time has fallen on the businesses and the various other categories to the tune of about eight
point, oh I'm sorry, $855 million with the Homeowners just picking up $15 million over that
same ten-year period. So as you might imagine I would do, I decided to go and look and see if
we had the Homeowner...I'm not suggesting that you guys would agree to this but I just want to
put it in perspective. If the $4 5 million was placed on the Homeowners alone, that would result
in our providing an increase to the Homeowner category that is ten cents more than the increase
we provided last year. And to put it in perspective, and this is just the average homeowner,
everyone's tax bill is gonna be different, as you remember we've got 8,200 and something
individuals or households that are paying minimum tax in that category. So the average tax
increase for the Homeowner category would be $170 per year. So I just asked my staff to pull a
few normal household bills and a Maui News subscription is $138 a year. Hawaiian Telcom
phone bill average is $170 a year. A wireless phone with 450 minutes a month for a voice only
plan is $480 a year. And the Oceanic Cable for just the basic cable with 64 channels, no Internet
connection, is $756 a year. So I share those numbers with you simply because, you know, we sit
here and think, oh, my gosh, we just can't put the burden on the Homeowners. And we, in past
years, have felt the same, you know, felt that way and we've gone back to the businesses, the
Apartments and others to pick up the tab. So I just wanted to share this figure with you because
it's a...to me it's a startling figure. I mean we sit here and think, oh my gosh, we can't give 'em
an increase of 30 percent of...or not 30 percent, 30 cents or 40 cents. But the $170 per year
amount is based on a 65-cent increase per thousand. So Mr. Teruya has brought some
information that I'd like to have him to pass out. Actually did you get...you guys have copies?
Shucks, I...yeah...anyway, maybe Mr. Teruya can just share that item.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair? Can we just have 'em just make copies and real quickly
and pass 'em out?
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CHAIR WHITE: Yeah. Okay, let's take a five-minute recess and pass out the information.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Don't...short recess.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: . . .(Inaudible). . .
CHAIR WHITE: I'm sorry. We will have a short recess. . . . (gavel).. .

RECESS:

6:57 p.m.

RECONVENE:

7:05 p.m.

CHAIR WHITE: . . .(gavel). . . The Budget and Finance Committee will come back to order.
Members, we're passing out the information provided by Mr. Teruya and we'll allow him to
provide an explanation for each of the pieces.
MR. TERUYA: Okay, Chair White and Members.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, wait `til they get their copies. Okay, please proceed.
MR. TERUYA: Mr. Chair, members of the Committee, good evening. I have five pages here. It was
not really scripted to go over this, however, it was just my material but the Chair feels it is
necessary to hand this out to the Members. So I hope we have the same page layout that I have.
So on the first page is just a reference for your use. It identifies the last 11 fiscal years and the
Mayor's proposed Fiscal '14 tax rates. As you go down, it'll identify the classification and its
rates. It'll also show you the number of homeowners, the home exemption as the years changed
from 2003 all the way `til today. As you can see, we were in 2003 at a 50,000 exemption and so
forth. The next one is the taxable parcel counts for Maui County. Certified values, then certified
revenues. Then there's a class, a row called HO Class Revenue. So that's the Homeowner class
revenue as of certification. The next is a number of appeals which I don't think is as applicable
right now. And then on the last row is the minimum tax amount. On to Page number 2, we just
wanted to give you guys a just real brief history. This home is in Wailuku Heights. It is
probably a very typical or modest home and in the Fiscal 2006 year with the assessed values as
noted paid $695.80. And that rate in 2006 was at $3.50 per 1,000. Today, well, the Fiscal 14,
the assessment is a little higher and the taxes as proposed at 2.75 is at $686. On the next page is
in reference to this exact home, it is not a classification. It is this property alone. The illustration
shows all going back all the way to 2001. And it's kinda unfortunate that it's in black and white
because it doesn't identify the amount of the breakup between the net taxable and the exemption
amount because, in 2001, the exemption was 50,000. So, you know, you can just see as you go
over it, as it peaks in 2007, you would see that the exemption amount basically takes up half of
the entire valuation. And in 2001, it was basically, you know, maybe one-fifth of the overall
valuation. And then it shows the taxes on the top in 2001, this property paid $896 and according
to the proposed, it would be 687. So quite a rise that during the peak of valuation, the taxes got
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lower. So it's kinda going opposite from what the valuation is doing. So that's what that is. The
next page which would be Page 4, is just a home in Paia, I believe, very modest home and
indicating that in Fiscal '06, the taxes were $840. And as proposed in Fiscal '14 at 2.75, it would
be $748. On the last page, I just...for what it's worth, graphed the tax rates from Fiscal 04 `til
the proposed '14 and you can kinda see that every class was relatively flat to FY 11 and then it
started to increase to the proposed '14. However, the bottom line is your Homeowner line where
it's always remained somewhat constant and especially dipped in FY '08, '09 and '10. So,
Chair, that's all I have to present to the Members and I can take any questions if you have.
CHAIR WHITE: Members, questions for Mr. Teruya? Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. And thank you, Mr. Teruya, for your
comments. Mr. Chair, we're okay to ask questions on all, in his purview?
CHAIR WHITE: Any RPT issue you'd like.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay, thank you. Mr. Teruya, especially for the new Members here
today, can you go over again what the Apartment class is? 'Cause I see you have Residential,
Apartment and Hotel/Resort. And can you kinda tell us what kind of uses Apartment class is and
how many accounts we have of what types of units?
MR. TERUYA: Yeah, okay, I can go into that. Is there any chance that you guys still have your
handout that I went over in certification?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Not in here.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: I'm sure we do here.
MR. TERUYA: Well, I -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Someplace in this pile. . .(inaudible). . . someplace.
MR. TERUYA: Okay, well, it was April 19th and it was titled Selected Real Property Statistics for
Budget Consideration and I'll go over them briefly so I think you guys should be able to
understand what it is.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Which one, the big one or the little one?
MR. TERUYA: It should be the larger one.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: . . . (inaudible).. .
MR. TERUYA: Okay, if you have it in front of you, it would be labeled Page number 23. Okay, Chair,
on Page 23 it's headed Apartment and I'll just go over the bullet points. Project District multi- 99 -
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family use, vacant or improved. Vacant and improved non-condominium land zoned Apartment.
Condominium vacant land, without regard to highest and best use. Condominium, second home
not rented. And the last, condominium, rented long-term. So on the photos below, the first one,
it would be in Happy Valley. It is a single structure and one parcel. It is used for apartment use
even though that there are maybe about 15 to 20 units inside. It is one parcel and used for longterm rentals. On the bottom of Page 23, it says condominiumized residential dwelling on
Agricultural zoned land. When parcels are condominiumized, according to the Code, the owner
has the ability to declare what is the actual use. And in this situation, they're considering it longterm use so it is classified as Apartment. On Page 24, it's probably in Maalaea. It is, whether
it's improved or vacant Apartment zoned land, it says Apartment classification. So basically the
zoning is Apartment so that would be Apartment zoned land whether it's improved with a
structure or vacant. On the bottom of 24, I'm not sure what project this is. This looks like a
ocean front condominium project used as secondary homes and zoned Hotel land, even if it's
zoned Hotel land it can be condominiumized and, again, it's based on the actual use. So if the
owner says it is either a vacant or rented for long-term purposes, even though the highest and
best use could be Hotel, that it would be zoned or classified Apartment. Those are the two pages
that I have and hopefully that answers some of the questions.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Some of the questions. I do have questions on highest and best use but
we'll get to that. On Page 23, it shows an apartment complex. It's what we typically refer to as
an apartment, so you're saying that that one TMK , it counts as...gets taxed at one rate and that's
it, not each unit.
MR. TERUYA: That is correct.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. And how many of these type of apartments do we have in the
County?
MR. TERUYA: I don't have that count on me. The only thing I can do is give you the actual count but
I don't think that that would identify how much actual apartment units you really have.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: I seem to recall from that question last year was about 150? Does that
sound right?
MR. TERUYA: I wouldn't doubt it.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah.
MR. TERUYA: The majority of this class...and this class makes up about 9,000 parcels.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: That's my point.
MR. TERUYA: And majority of them are condominium units.
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay, that's kinda what I wanted to get the members to remember, that
when you see Apartment in the class here, you're not really...you're talking about 150 apartment
complexes which are taxed one time, you know, one unit, TMK, right? It's not...if it's a
200-unit apartment complex, you get one tax, correct?
MR. TERUYA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: As opposed to a 200-unit condominium complex that is classified as
Apartment, then there's 200 TMKs and so there's 200 instances of tax. Okay, I just wanted
to...because I was confused before when, you know, when I'm sitting where Mr. Guzman and
Ms. Crivello are, a first time, going, wait a minute, 9,000 apartments, we're really hurting the
people living in apartments. We're not. It's condominiums that are used in...what you are
saying about the uses that short-term, long-term or either or?
MR. TERUYA: As long as the use is longer than six months in duration, then it would be Apartment.
Anything less than six months in duration is considered Hotel/Resort.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay, and do you have statistics on how many short-term...places are
using as short-term that really are saying that they're Apartments. Or do we don't have that?
MR. TERUYA: No, we don't have that statistic. That is a on-going thing that have gone before this
Council when we did amend the condo ordinance to require the AOAOs to provide the
Department with their annual filings as to what do they feel the units were used for. So that is
one of the compliance areas that the Division has been heavily spending a lot of resource going
into and monitoring the actual use.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: And you're pretty much on top of that so we're pretty close to being
legal there?
MR. TERUYA: Well, every year is a different year and every year the owners may choose to either put
it in a rental pool or not. So there I would say our enforcements have been pretty successful in
people either telling us the truth or we have gone and spent the time to do the investigation. So I
think there is some presence out there that we are trying our best to enforce what is given before
this body.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. And then last question, Mr. Chair, when you say highest and
best use, can somebody who is in an Apartment-zoned apartment but they're doing short-term
rentals in that condominium unit, if it's zoned Apartment, can it be taxed at Hotel/Resort rate?
MR. TERUYA: Okay, just because it's zoned Apartment, doesn't mean that the highest and best use is
only for long-term rental because in your district, for example, you know, Ekahi might be in
Apartment zoned land but be grandfathered. The highest and best use could be short-term rental.
There are some Apartment-zoned lands that have been grandfathered the use of short-term rental
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so in those situations, those projects are allowed to use short-term rentals so they will be
classified as Hotel/Resort.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay, thank you. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Members, other questions for Mr. Teruya?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Well, no, thank you, Mr. Teruya.
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I'm good. I'm comfortable in what he explained. I think we're
good.
CHAIR WHITE: Other questions, Members? Okay, Mr. Teruya, I wanna thank you for helping and
Mr. Teruya will be...I hope you'll stay as we go through the...
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Mr. Chair? Can you use your microphone, please?
CHAIR WHITE: I can hear myself just fine. I wanna thank Mr. Teruya for helping provide some
clarity on the history of the rates and where we're headed. So, Members, I believe Staff is in a
position to input rates and I believe last year...do you guys each have a proposal or should we
start with one person's proposal?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: All right, I'll jump off the cliff first and especially since I have two
constituents who are some of my harshest critics sitting in the gallery. Mr. Chair, you talked
about the fact that the homeowners have been, and we see the charts, the homeowners have
been...not picking up a lot of the burden as opposed to the Businesses, Apartments, Commercial,
Industrial, even Agricultural and Hotel/Resort. And I think I know I got the message. I've
talked to people out there who say, look, we're paying ridiculously low rates. There are other
people who say that we're paying too much but that's, you know, you're always gonna get that.
So I'm proposing a modest increase in the Homeowner rate because the homeowners are the
ones that are gonna use the parks that we've just added a lot of money to. Their kids go to the
youth centers that we just bumped up a little bit. A lot of them are using the nonprofits that we
gave increases to and, especially, the roads. So my suggestion is 25-cent increase for
Homeowners. The other increase, the other people that are using the parks a lot and the roads a
lot, especially in heavy tour buses, and I know this is near and dear to your heart but I'm sorry,
Mr. Chair. I'm gonna have to do this. I was gonna say a 35-cent increase in Hotel/Resorts. And
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then because Apartments are...could be long-term rentals and could be, but it seems like most of
`em are either short-term rentals or not long-term rentals, it could be partial use or what not. I
offer a five-cent increase in Apartments. That total is 4,558,711 which is about 70,000 and some
over of what we need. And if you need a motion, I so move.
CHAIR WHITE: No, I think I would prefer just to -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay.
CHAIR WHITE: --have an open discussion without -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay.
CHAIR WHITE: --a formal motion. Ms. Crivello?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: You want me to go next? How're we doing this?
CHAIR WHITE: If you'd like.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Okay. I'm gonna use the excuse that I'm new. How's that?
CHAIR WHITE: That works for those of us who have been a couple of years already too, you know.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Okay, first of all, I'd like to...I hope some of the classification with
the RPT, with Scott folks, that I would love to have a more in depth study, I guess, for the
classifications. But, anywho, Time Share, I left it at the 2013 rate. Residential, I think of the
young people who are gonna be renting their second home that the landlord has and so I added
another 25 cents. Apartment, 0.25, so it's like 6.45 rate. The Commercial and, you know,
coming from the airport that I travel weekly, I look at all your big boxes and I think they can
afford to bump it up and that's at $7.15. The Industrial -CHAIR WHITE: What would the increase...did you have an increase?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Oh, I'm sorry. It's 6.90. Fifty cents, yeah?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Twenty five cents.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Twenty five cents. I'm sorry. Basically, most of them are 25 cents.
Commercial, 25 cents...I mean the Industrial. And Ag is 25 cents. Conservation, 0.25. The one
most dear to your heart, 25 cents also. And I come up with...for the Homeowner, I'm a little...I
just went 10 cents with the Homeowner. I'm sorry, I have to look at my district and try and just
go with the minimum increase. And then the Commercial Residents [sic], another 25 cents. So
6,924,058. And if we're over the 4.5, can put it back in OPEB or Emergency Funds.
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CHAIR WHITE: Okay, thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: Who wants to go next? Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, so we go with some of the older Members. Since they've
done newer Members, the middle Members, the older Members. I took a real different approach
than my colleagues, you know. I truly believe that we all share in the pain. No one should be
exempt from sharing in the pain. A little pain and that's the problem with us. We wait `til we
gotta raise rates and we go big numbers. Like Water, had we done it for five years, we wouldn't
have had 13, 12, 7, 9 and all these other increases because five years, no rate increases. That's
the killer That's the problem with our whole system, is we try to be politically correct instead of
saying if everybody paid a little bit more, guess what? You don't feel the pain that greatly. So I
took a little different approach. I used the dime method. Basically, all of my rates went up
ten cents, ten cents. For example, Time Share went up ten cents, 5.60. That was a 1.2 percent
increase. By the way, my bottom line came up five million two hundred...wait, hang on, hang
on. Everything got moved, $5,126,096 so I got my four and, like Ms. Crivello, if you got extra,
put 'em wherever you think is appropriate, Emergency, whatever. Residential, ten cents.
Apartment, that one I went 15 cents because Mr. Couch went give me the idea that this is the
way to go because of the best use. Commercial, ten cents. Industrial, ten cents. Everything was
ten cents except, and again I agree with my colleagues, and I know you going get mad at me.
That's okay, I still like you very much. It's Hotels, I went 25 cents because even though they
carry the biggest usage, they now pay less today than they did in 2010. And I get the facts right
here. I went and researched it. In fact, Mr. Chair, since 2010 to be very honest with everybody,
in 2010 our assessed value in this County was over $43 billion. Mr. Teruya, for this year 2013,
we're looking at $33 billion. Ten billion dollars less, ladies and gentlemen. Public, listen to me,
ten billion dollars less. If you own a piece of property four years ago, I will guarantee you,
unless you did something to change it, it is worth less today valuation-wise than four years ago.
Because mine does and I'm paying a little bit less than I was even with today's current rates. So
I did the ten cents method. I know that's in cumbersome. Some of my colleagues think, oh,
you're so crazy. You know, I've been around long time I should just go to one or two and then
be done. But I relish the idea that when we all share in the pain together, nobody going come
running at me and say, hey, you made me pay way more than somebody else. Now, again,
please forgive me, Mr. Chair, for the Hotel but I know you guys are paying less. No offense to
you or anybody in this room, and you have the capability. Things are going good. You can
always wrench up here, wrench up there. I hate to say it but business has that. In my household,
I don't have that same option. I can't charge my wife more for parking in the garage. I asked
her and she told me no so I'm in deep kim chee. So...
CHAIR WHITE: You know, I don't think anyone would argue with that.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yes, thank you. So with that in mind, that's my proposal.
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CHAIR WHITE: Did you tell us what the Homeowner rate?
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: He didn't.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: The Homeowner rate? Ten cents, $2.85.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I used the simple dime method. I nickel and dime my colleagues.
And I think the public, in general, even those guys over there would say, that's not bad,
Mr. Victorino 'cause you're being fair to all of us. Thank you very much.
CHAIR WHITE: Well, since it's so near and dear to my heart -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah.
CHAIR WHITE: --let me explain to you and Mr. Teruya can either verify or tell me I'm wrong, but my
recollection is that the period you're talking about is the period after which the Makena Resort
was purchased for $600 million. That year, all the oceanfront property land values doubled. So
we went sky high and now we're working our way back down. So you're basing your theory on
a blip which I'm not sure is terribly fair.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: But, no, you know, wait.
CHAIR WHITE: But if you're gonna expect me to...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, no and I didn't...no, but I also put this factor in. Of the
$33 billion that we now...Mr. Teruya, how many units total for this County? How many units,
hotels, condos, house, everything, total number? It's much more. I think it's 70 something
thousand compared to that year which was 68 million or...I forget the number. But there' been a
tremendous increase of newer buildings, homes, et cetera. So we're also basing that blimp on a
number that is more available structures to be taxed...more land built on that is being taxed
today. So anyhow, Mr. Chair -CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, I'm not, I'm not -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --I love you very much so I won't go any further than that.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, no, but I'm not sure that that floats but...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Ah, you know.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Who wants to go next? Ms. Baisa?
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UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: That's a hard act to follow.
CHAIR WHITE: I know you do charge your husband to park in the garage.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Absolutely. I charge him double because his truck takes up more room.
Anyway, I don't have...I didn't spend as much time as this as some of these other people did.
When you get to the seventh round on this, you realize that what's gonna happen here now is
essentially salesmanship. And I like Mr. Victorino's idea of spreading the pain. I said that from
the beginning that rather than picking on one class, I would've preferred to see it spread 'cause I
believe that if we would do this annually, we wouldn't be sitting here trying to wrestle with who,
you know, who pays more and who pays less.
CHAIR WHITE: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: I also, as you know, have been advocating for the past seven years that
we sit down and take a good look at our property tax categories, because I think it would be time
well-spent and every year I make this speech and every year it doesn't happen. When we're out
of budget I would like us to spend some time in your Committee actually just looking at how our
taxes are based and our categories, not necessarily because they're bad but because I think we
ought to look at them and have the discussion with the community away from Budget 'cause I
think that's the better time. You know, when we're under the gun here, we just gotta make a
decision 'cause we have deadlines. But I think we would have a better handle, all of us and be
more educated about what we're charging and look at the history and all of that. So anyway, I'll
make that pitch one more time. I'll make a plea to you now you're the Budget and Finance
Chair. Maybe you'll make my dream come true.
CHAIR WHITE: Well, let me just point out to you one of the...I think that the tax system as outlined
now is really unfair and inequitable at a number of different levels. And just for fun, I took my
own property and worked out what I would pay at the various rates. Of course, now I'm not
going to be able to find it. So if my house was taxed at the Time Share rate, I would be paying
$22,000 in tax each year. At the Hotel rate, I would be paying $13,000. At the Homeowner rate,
I would be paying 3,916. And the tax I'm paying, because I have the Ag assessed value and the
Homeowner rate and the Homeowner's exemption is $765. So I mean that just...I bring this up
because it shows the incredible disparity that we have in how we're all paying taxes. And one of
the reasons that I'm comfortable with...I kinda like Mr. Victorino's approach of dime, dime,
dime, dime, dime. But my feeling is if we put a dime on each category, I agree with leaving the
Time Share out of it, and putting a dime on all the other ones. And I believe if we put 30 cents
on the Homeowner's, we've got the number, very close to the number.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: So Chair, to finish my diatribe -CHAIR WHITE: Yeah.
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COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: --and thank you very much for your supportive comments because I
really think, you know, that we need to take a good look at this and it's a very important matter.
You know, it's the largest source of our income for this County. And therefore, we should spend
the time on it and we should try and take it away from this Budget period where there's just too
much going on while we're looking at how many people to hire and how many roads and how
many potholes and, you know, all of these...how many cars. It just is not a good time to focus
on it. Anyway, my basic theory and, you know, I've said this before so this is not gonna shock
anybody, I think that we need to be realistic about how we pay our bills for the County. I don't
know about anybody else but I can only judge from my own home. Everything that I do in my
home costs me more now than it did last year. Everything's gone up. My food bill's gone up,
my rent's gone up, my utilities have gone up, food's gone up, insurance goes up, medical,
everything. And so we gotta be realistic. The County is just a bunch of households. It's bigger
than all of us. It's the same thing. So to try and say that we can leave everything the same from
year to year to year, in my opinion, is to be in denial. So somehow, like Mr. Victorino says, we
gotta nickel and dime this and we don't have to go crazy with adding a whole bunch of stuff
`cause we understand there are limits to what the public can pay. But we gotta pay our bills.
Even if we don't hire anybody, even if we don't expand anything, just operating expenses go up.
They have to be covered. Where is the money coming from? It isn't gonna fall from the sky.
We gotta pay our bills. So we need to look at reality and say, you know, maybe this year we
gotta go up two percent, maybe we gotta go up three percent. But we just gotta keep doing it so
we can stay even or we're gonna fall behind. And the mistake I think we make is because of
political will, we don't do it. And then we get behind two or three years and then we have to
make a big increase and that hurts everybody. Whereas if everybody were realistic and say,
okay, we gotta pay ten cents more because we gotta pay the bills. We want that park, we want
that road, we want that new soccer field, one more Police, one more Fire, one everything. We
wouldn't find ourselves in this mess. So as far as being married to a proposal, I'm not, Chair.
But I think we need to inch these rates up so that we can pay our bills and we need to do it going
forward and we need to review the system. Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, the Chair totally agrees with you and if you would like the Chair to do so, I'd
be happy to refer a review of property tax classifications and rates to the Committee with the
understanding that we not simply pass it off to a task force. I think it's something that we have
to do ourselves because we're the ones that are gonna end up doing the decision-making. And
we've had task forces I don't know how many times before. They've made recommendations
and they've simply been ignored.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: I totally agree, Chair. Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: So Chair would be happy to do that. Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: As soon as you're doing referrals to...we had a testifier come up here
and pretty passionately talked about, you know, what about the renters? You know, typically in
Residential and some in Apartment who are renting long term and if we increase the taxes on
Residential or Apartment that that's just gonna be passed to the renter who is already having a
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hard time. So I'd like to have something referred to probably Ms. Crivello's Committee
regarding some sort of either rental assistance or pass through assistance for people who are
doing long-term rental to lower income folks, if at all possible.
CHAIR WHITE: How would that differ from the rental assistance programs we have in place already?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: I think that's for extremely low income at this point. I'm talking about,
you know, 100 percent, even, income and below because, you know, if we were to put, let's say,
a quarter on Residential, that could increase the renters' monthly rent by maybe even $100. And,
you know, it's those kind of things that if we can get either landlords to say, hey, we're willing to
keep it down if we get the tax break, we'll keep the rent down. Or, you know, if we wanna get
the money from the landlords anyway, we refund some back to, you know, 100 percent or less of
median income or however we wanna put it but not just the low, low end. Maybe it can be
graduated. That's why I think it needs to be discussed a little bit more in Committee, in probably
Ms. Crivello's Committee.
CHAIR WHITE: No, yeah it is. It's obviously a very complicated -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Right.
CHAIR WHITE: --it would be a very complicated scale.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah.
CHAIR WHITE: So the Chair is more than happy to refer that to Ms. Crivello's Committee.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Members, my Victorinoization of the rates. Well, let me preface this by saying, you
know, I appreciate his wonderful attention and, Mr. Couch, your wonderful attention to the Hotel
rates. But let me just point something out because I think it's important for us to realize that not
only do the hotels pay a higher tax rate than Commercial and Industrial and all the Homeowner
and Apartment categories, and I don't have a problem with where the rate is. But not only do we
pay the rate but we also contribute the TAT to the State which comes back. And just the TAT
exceeds what the Homeowners are paying. In addition to covering the real property tax and the
TAT, we also provide the millions and millions and millions of dollars in marketing that brings
people here. And when we get into a tough economic time, the hotels are the ones that are doing
the deals to get people here. And the restaurants in some cases if they find themselves lacking
business they can, they'll do discounts and so forth. But we're the ones that shoulder, not we,
the hotels shoulder the vast array of costs in fueling the visitors to get here. So while I appreciate
the lovely focus, I still feel that...I have no problem with increasing a little bit each of the other
categories, but I still feel it's important for us to look at, bring the Homeowners up just a little bit
more. Let me just...I don't play with this computer very often so it's gonna take me minute to
get...okay, so at that 30-cent increase that I just mentioned, the average Homeowner increase is
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$80 a year. Now remember, we've got 8,200 people in minimum tax in that category. We've
got...I don't know how many we've got in much higher value properties like mine and if you
remember one of Mr. Croly's testimonies...actually I don't know if it was in testimony or in a
conversation I had with him but he said, you know, we have a homeowner who's in a
$26 million property. Our subsidy of that homeowner, because of the differential in rate, is
$26,000. Now, it's again, why Ms. Baisa is absolutely right, we've gotta go...we've gotta look
at what the heck we're doing. I have a real problem going back to all these...I mean I'd rather
leave them all at zero because they've picked up the tab all along. And we have not had the
political will to go after the guys in the condos that aren't always reporting so we've got money
that's sitting there. We've got the Ag dedication bill that Mr. Victorino put forward that would
lift up those that are looking at just developing their lands. We've got the homeowner...the, you
know, the home sites on Ag lands that I enjoy the benefits of. I don't believe I deserve that. And
I've said that here many, many times. So I'm excited to take on the challenge. I can't imagine
how many days of testimony and wrangling we're gonna have to go through. My guess,
Ms. Baisa, is it's gonna be like going through a Budget session.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Chair, I think it's worth it, though.
CHAIR WHITE: No, I totally agree.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: We have to do it.
CHAIR WHITE: I have a really tough time with the thought that we're now sitting here raising taxes on
the guys that have been carrying the load because we haven't gone after the other guys. So the
Chair is...well, let me just tell you, with leaving Time Share alone and increasing all other
categories by ten cents and increasing Homeowners by 30 cents which is about...well, I don't
know where my list of household expenses went but...this is a mess trying to operate up here.
Oh, here it is. So, you know, just to reiterate, the Oceanic...what this proposal would do would
be to increase the Homeowners by $80 and that compares to...that's about $20 more than one
month's television service on cable. And if you'll recall, $80 a year is equal...well, I have cable
and Internet connection and I believe we're paying roughly $160 a month for that. So what
we're asking with a 30 cent increase in Homeowners is equal to one half of one month's cable
and Internet service. So, you know, I understand the hesitancy to increase Homeowners because
we normally set the rates for the people who can least afford it. But we at some point have to
say, the people who can least afford it need to apply for the circuit breaker, because we're
keeping...we're maintaining a subsidy on the people with the very high value properties. And
I'm...mine is one of them. When I bought that property I expected to pay a whole lot more in
taxes because I wasn't aware of the Ag assessed value. So I would prefer that we inch up the
Homeowners a bit more but if you guys are comfortable with Victorinoizing -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Mr. Chair, point of order.
CHAIR WHITE: --all the other...yes?
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Can we hear from Mr. Guzman? We didn't hear from him yet.
CHAIR WHITE: Oh yeah, I'm sorry.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And Ms. Cochran, too.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, and so we have Elle and Don G. Elle, would you like to go?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No, I really don't have a whole lot of comments to be said. I
concur with Ms. Baisa and your take on things and this is a really frustrating topic matter but
here we are. We need to make decisions. It's been a really long Budget session and so I'm good
to go. I'm just here to listen to everyone...hear everyone out and see what is gonna be equitable
as best as we can make it equitable. So, thank you, Chair, for all your work through this Budget
session, and everyone else.
CHAIR WHITE: Well, I have to thank you all for your support. I know what I threw on the table in the
beginning was a significant departure from what we're used to, and I, you know, this being my
first time, I'm probably...might've done it a little bit differently. But I think we've ended up
with a really good result. And so I wanna thank you all. Don... sorry, Guzman, your thoughts.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you, Chair. Yeah, it has been a very, I don't know, grueling
experience. I feel like I've been hazed, pledging a fraternity or something. But I was...being a
first time Council member and trying to learn a process, in my mind has always been what is the
theory? What is the method? What is the goal? Where are we going? And so from the first
moment that we started this Budget, I was trying to figure out Chair's method, goals. And what
is the ultimate theme here. So first of all, Chair, you flat lined everybody so basically in my
mind you were basically going with everyone shares the cost, everyone is equal, equitable. Then
you went with E/Ps going with the deletion to transfer and we basically had to divide all the
employees or the vacancies in half, so equal. I get that. Then you went to nonprofits and you
increased everybody 3 percent. I got that, equal. Now I am of the philosophy and I'm following
your lead right there, Chair, that if we are going to increase taxes then we are going to, you
know, we are going to equalize them all out. So I'm going with the method of
Councilmember Victorino and we're going ten cents across the board, because I'm following
your method and your goal and that's the way I've saw it through. And this is...I mean if you
had a different goal, then tell me in the beginning and I would've compromised but this is what
you've led me to believe that this is what you wanted. And so this is what I followed. I think
raising taxes is timing and I don't think that the people of this County is ready to take on a bigger
burden. When I talk about bigger burden, I'm talking about Kahului, my district, that probably
has the most homeowners, and every time there's an increase, one Filipino or one family, one
Japanese family, I don't care what it is, gotta go out and get another job. And so, yeah, I get it.
We've gotta share the load. And so that's what I've done. I followed Victorino's method and I
believe this is the fairest. I think if we look back in time, yeah, hotels, they're supposed to carry
the burden. That's why we have this industry. That's why we went from agriculture industry to
a hotel industry. They're supposed to carry the burden. They're supposed to alleviate the
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expenses and allow our locals to live in a more easy way but yet, you're asking for the locals to
pay more in a untimely period of time where we're all struggling. People are struggling. So let's
just share the load. I'm gonna follow your method and if you deviate from it, then your
leadership -CHAIR WHITE: Point of order.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: --in leading me to this path, has deviated. I apologize. I get a little
passionate -CHAIR WHITE: Could you please lower...
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: --because I...you know, it's just been three or four days -CHAIR WHITE: Passion is very good.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: --you know, and I'm running in circles here. And now you wanna
increase Homeowners to a rate that...okay, that's fine. Thank you. My apologies. Thank you,
Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, I would just like to point out, Mr. Guzman, that in many ways you're correct.
But at the same time we did provide larger increases than the 3 percent across the board for a
number of nonprofits. So this is a process that we try to keep as fair as possible. And I don't
have a problem in the world defending your community I think that's what we all would like to
do. But this simply points out Ms. Baisa's concern that we have an inequitable situation. So
what is the number across the board that you are using?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: It's the same thing as Mr. Victorino's. It's ten cents for Time Share
increase; ten cents, Residential; 15 cents, Apartment; ten cents, Commercial; ten cents,
Industrial; ten cents, Agriculture; ten cents, Conservation, 35 cents, Hotels/Resorts;
Homeowners, ten cents; Commercial Residential, ten cents.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, so I guess I'd lost your sense of treating each category equally.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Well, your honor...I almost called you your honor. I was...Chair.
Yeah, I was in court this morning too.
CHAIR WHITE: I don't answer to your honor, but . . . (inaudible).. .
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Chair, just like we deviated from the nonprofits, some got more,
some got less, same is true with the tax rate. So if you're going to question me on why did I
increase some five cents more than others, why did we increase the nonprofits more than
3 percent?
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CHAIR WHITE: No, I know but it's not consistent with what your presentation was of treating
everybody equal.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: I was just following your method, Chair. I mean basically -CHAIR WHITE: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: --if we follow the nonprofit process, you flat lined everyone
3 percent...not flat lined but you increased everyone 3 percent. And then we went back and gave
some nonprofits more. So same thing is true here. Why can't the Hotels pay just a little bit more
than everybody else?
CHAIR WHITE: That's fine.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: That what their purpose is for.
CHAIR WHITE: That's fine. And we've...I don't think there's any question...
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: It's an industry.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, I don't think there's any questions that the hotels pay more than their fair share,
especially in comparison to other communities. So, Members, what is your pleasure? We have a
number of items on the table. The Chair is a little concerned with increasing the Time Share rate
after all the testimony we had and if you wanna take a look at applying the same rate to
everybody -COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: --we can do that. Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Chair, do you have a recommendation? We'd like to hear it and then
maybe we can go from there.
CHAIR WHITE: Well, I think I was playing with this and my recommendation would be that we go
ten cents across the board except for Time Share, and then I would suggest we increase
Homeowner by 30 cents which is, again, the $80 a year increase.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: And how will that work out in terms of dollars?
CHAIR WHITE: That gets us $4,603,000, so little over what we need. It's about a 120...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Short, eh? You said four million eight something we needed.
CHAIR WHITE: No, four million four eight eight. So 4.5 million is what we need.
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COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: So we cover.
CHAIR WHITE: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: Yes?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I make you a deal. I'm a dealer. Okay, I'll go, and I'm cutting
my own throat right here, but I'll go three dollars for Homeowners so long as you give me, or
your Hotels, $9.30, in other words, 15 cents. And that will work out. If you wanna check your
computer, go ahead. But that way...
CHAIR WHITE: I'm sure Staff can assess and do it faster than I could.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, yeah, Staff can play with it and I can play with it. But that
will pretty much I think satisfy...I mean in my mind Mr. Guzman brought up some very good
points. And we're the district that has the most homeowners so we get the people coming at us,
especially our elderly, our seniors. And I know the Circuit Breaker but that, too, has to be
worked on because it was sent back to us, right? So with that in mind, Chair, if we do it that
way, I think we come up pretty much what we need. Ten cents all the way across, three dollars
for, you know, 25 cents, a modest increase for our Homeowners. And, I'm sorry, I cannot in
clear conscience, and I really admire what they do, tell our Time Share, no need to raise. They
gotta share in the pain, too, because they get the benefits. They said they use our parks. They
said they use our roads. They enjoy a lot of the amenities, even if one week, but that's 52
owners per year. What is two weeks, one guy, whatever, right? Fifty-two owners.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah. As you know, I have never been a defender of Time Share. My...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Ten cents gotta be there. It's gotta be there 'cause to me equality
is where I'm coming and if I'm wrong, everybody else can vote me down. I'm not worried but
I really believe ten cents needs to be put on Time Share.
CHAIR WHITE: Can I just get a sense of how many of you feel we should increase Time Share by
ten cents or something?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: They can handle ten cents.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah, fine, fine.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: I can go Time Share ten cents.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, so put Time Share...I'm sorry, go ahead.
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COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: I'm not in favor of increasing Homeowner to more than ten cents. I
personally feel, not only for Molokai but the Kahului and the Wailuku and overall the kama' aina,
that's my concern.
CHAIR WHITE: It's all
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Yeah.
CHAIR WHITE: Pukalani, it's Makawao .. (inaudible) . . .
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Yeah, all over. Yeah, it doesn't matter where. And I can
understand, you know, I understand where you are with the Hotel and Resort so...
CHAIR WHITE: I'm open to Mr. Victorino's suggestion. If you wanted...
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: But the deal is Homeowners would come up to three dollars
according to his suggestion.
CHAIR WHITE: But if we're adding ten cents back to the... Staff, if you would add ten cents to all
categories other than Homeowner and Hotel.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: It comes out with $4,410,632. So we'd be a little short, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Staff? Which one of you's got the numbers?
MR. NISHITA: So, Mr. Chair, just to clarify...
CHAIR WHITE: Just read off the increases down the...
MR. NISHITA: Fifteen sixty for Time Share, 5.85 for Residential, 6.30 for Apartment, $7 for
Commercial, 7.20 for Industrial, 6.10 for Ag, 6.30 for Conservation, 9.30 for Hotel/Resort, 2.85,
based on what Member Crivello was just explaining for Homeowner, and 4.60 for Commercial
Residential comes out with 3.7 million. So we're still short.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Can you add five cents to Apartments, based on Member Couch's?
MR. NISHITA: Adding an additional five cents to Apartment, the total would be about 3.9 million.
We're still about 600,000 short.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Hotel. Raise the -CHAIR WHITE: Why don't we change...
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COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: --Hotel by five cents.
CHAIR WHITE: If the Committee's okay with it, I have no problem with the Hotel going up higher
than the other categories by a bit. Let's see...how much money...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Mr. Chair? I'm fudging when you guys are talking.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Let's do it this way. Ms. Crivello, I need your help. I cannot keep
Homeowners at ten cents. Would you consider 15 cents, that instead of ten, 15 cents? I will
make up the difference with Apartment at 6.40 and Hotel at 9.30. And I come up with
$4,537,245.
MR. NISHITA: That is correct, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. So read off just the increases -COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Yeah, just the nickels and dimes, so we know.
CHAIR WHITE: --not the totals.
MR. NISHITA: There'll be a ten-cent increase to Time Share, a ten-cent increase to Residential, a
twenty-cent increase to Apartment, a ten-cent increase to Commercial, a ten-cent increase to
Industrial, a ten-cent increase to Agricultural, a ten-cent increase to Conservation, a fifteen-cent
increase to Hotel/Resort, a fifteen-cent increase to Homeowner, and a ten-cent increase to
Commercial Residential. It comes out with 4.537 million.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. I'm sorry. Would you read off what you have on the Homeowner again?
MR. NISHITA: Homeowner is at $2.90 which would be a 15-cent increase.
CHAIR WHITE: And the Commercial Residential is ten?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: What is it?
MR. NISHITA: Commercial Residential would be $4.60 which would be a ten-cent increase.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, and that comes to 5 million, two sixty?
MR. NISHITA: Four million, five hundred thirty-seven thousand, two hundred and forty-five.
CHAIR WHITE: Oh, oh, I'm sorry. Yeah, I see what . . .(inaudible). . . calculation on that.
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COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: Yes, Ms. Crivello?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: You know, I think my first opening when I...where Chair Baisa
went, is really trying to clarify all the categories. So Commercial residents is...who are
the...who's there?
CHAIR WHITE: That's mostly the bed and breakfast. If...
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: So it's a...
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Teruya, is that correct?
MR. TERUYA: The Commercialized Residential class is made up of any parcel that is a conditional
permit for a bed and breakfast or a transient vacation rental.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: So it includes the TVRs? No, I would rather put the...leave the
Homeowner, and that's just me, at 2.75 and the increase maybe at Commercial Residential.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Cannot, not going come close, too small. Mr. Chair?
Ms. Crivello has to understand it's real small, eh, that one.
CHAIR WHITE: Wait, wait. Mr. Victorino has the floor.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, that one, and it's a very small amount so even if you raised
it to $5, $7, it's not gonna equate because it only has $433,000 in assessed value. It is one of the
smallest categories we have. In fact, it is the smallest category. I beg your pardon.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Yeah, it's not gonna . . . (inaudible).. .
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: It's not gonna do anything.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: It's not gonna produce much.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No.
MR. NISHITA: Mr. Chair, just for Member Crivello's benefit -COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: And mine, too.
MR. NISHITA: --and Member Guzman as well. A ten-cent increase in the Commercial Residential
over the Fiscal Year 2013 rates would only increase the revenue by $9,418.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Not going help, Don.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: I can't. I don't wanna raise. Then raise the Hotels. I'm not going
over ten cents.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Well, Don, you can vote wherever which way you want.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Yeah, yeah, I'm gonna vote . . .(inaudible) . . .
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I'm trying to find the happy medium in all of this.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: No, no I totally agree but...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I'm finding the happy medium, that's all I'm...I don't wanna
make nobody upset.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: I'm right with you.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: I'm right with you.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, at some point there's got to be some give here. And, you know, I think we
are...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I'm going to make the motion, you know, and I know somebody's
gonna be mad at me some place out in the world. But, you know, this is the way we gotta make
decisions. We're here to make decisions. They're not always popular decisions and they're not
always, in other people's minds, the right decision. But we're here to be fair and equitable. I
hear that all the time. I don't care which direction we go. So I'm gonna propose that the rates
that I had proposed, across the board, the ten cents. But twenty cents with Apartment and
fifteen cents with Hotel/Resort. I propose to accept those rates which would give us five
million...I mean, wait a sec. What does that give me now? I changed this so many times...
CHAIR WHITE: And was that...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Where am I at now?
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CHAIR WHITE: Was that fifteen on Homeowner?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, four ninety. Josiah, where am I?
CHAIR WHITE: No, two ninety.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Two ninety.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Two ninety. I'm sorry, two ninety. So I think I come up with
$4,537,245. Am I correct, Josiah?
MR. NISHITA: Yes, Member Victorino, that is correct.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay, that is my motion.
CHAIR WHITE: Is there a second?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Could you repeat that again? I'm sorry.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah, can we get the rates?
CHAIR WHITE: Actually, you know what? Let's...if it would help -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Can I print it out?
CHAIR WHITE: --let's get that printed out.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay, I will do that right now.
CHAIR WHITE: So everybody's looking at the same thing.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Chair, can you also print out, if we raise Residential to fifteen cents
and took a lowered Homeowner to ten cents?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Commercial Residential?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Resident.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Residential.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: No, Residential.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Residential, fifteen and Homeowners, ten.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay, I can do that. Okay, hang on. Let me print this up first and
it'll be in the back. I'm printing it up and putting it in the back, Josiah or whoever.
MR. NISHITA: Mr. Chair?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: I'm sorry, Commercial. I mean, I'm getting some...the five-cents
goes to Commercial. Sorry, not Residential. Can you try that?
CHAIR WHITE: That generates less money than Residential. But...
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: It does but...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay, I'll do that, Mr. Chair. Oh, and Josiah, you going to be
doing this to make sure I'm doing it right. So which one you want me to decrease?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Decrease Homeowners to ten cents and then raise -CHAIR WHITE: You know what, let's -COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: --Commercial to fifteen cents. I mean...
CHAIR WHITE: --take a short recess while we get these things printed. We'll...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Go ahead. Short quick recess.
CHAIR WHITE: Short recess . . .(gavel). . .
RECESS:

8:08 p.m.

RECONVENE:

8:17 p.m.

CHAIR WHITE: . . . (gavel). . . Okay, the Budget and Finance Committee will come back to order and
Staff is passing out the two different versions. And I know at some point I'll get my copy.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay, the first...whenever you're ready, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, Mr. Victorino, you have the floor.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay, my original proposal would be on the sheet that has no
color. It's all white, and black and white. That's my original proposal which gave
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ten cents...ten cents, ten cents, twenty cents to Apartment; ten cents Commercial; ten cents
Industrial; ten cents Agricultural; ten cents Conservation; fifteen cents Hotel; fifteen cents
Homeowners and ten cents for Commercial Residential. Now, in the interim I did revise to give
us another option. So if you look with the one with the color, okay. I went the same again with
Time Share. I went -COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Give us the amount.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Fifteen sixty.
CHAIR WHITE: Well...
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: The ten cents...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Ten cents, okay. Yeah, ten cents more. Fifteen cents more on
Residential. Twenty cents more on Apartment, ten cents more on...no, twenty cents more on
Commercial, fifteen cents more on Industrial, ten cents on Agricultural, ten cents on
Conservation, fifteen cents on Hotel/Resort, ten cents on Homeowners, and ten cents on
Commercial Residential. That brought us at $4,736,697. So the proposal on the table was the
first one and I don't think... did we make a motion?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: No.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Not yet? So what I would do, Mr. Chair, I would like to make my
proposal on Number 2 which would be the colored one which has the rates of, and I'm going one
more time, 15.60 for Time Share, 5.90 for Residential, 6.40 for Apartment, 7.10 for Commercial,
7.25 for Industrial, 6.10 for Agricultural, 6.30 for Conservation, 9.30 for Hotel/Resort,
Homeowners at 2.85, and Commercial Residential at 4.60. That is my motion.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: I second.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, it's been moved by Mr. Victorino, seconded by Ms. Crivello to increase the
rates as outlined in the version before you with the orange-colored background in the rate
column. Members, just...oh, I'm sorry.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Mr. Victorino the motion maker
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Victorino, go ahead.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay, thank you. Again, comparing the two, there's not big
differences between the two. The reason for the changes was really, and I agree, we're going to
have to inch up and I will be looking at it next year. Homeowners, they've gotta pay a bigger
fair share. And I'm not...I don't think anyone in this room denies that. But there are
communities that if we did it drastically fifteen, twenty cents, it would be tremendous hardships
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especially our outlying districts, even Kahului-Wailuku. We've got a lot of small old time mama
and papa, you know, grandma and grandpa kind of homes and they would be hit most adversely.
And I know Circuit Breaker but until we get that, until we do our work, let's do...to me this is
the fair way to do it now. And then as we do our work and make the changes we should, like
Ms. Baisa says, the guy who owns the 26 million dollar house maybe ought to have a different
rate. Maybe they should be something else. I don't know. I don't know the whole system. So
that's my proposal, Chair I think this is a fair and equitable proposal. No one category is
adversely affected. No one is put into a position where they're tremendous increases like a
dollar or dollar half or two dollars. We've eliminated that. I've tried to be fair in all categories.
It's up to my colleagues whether what they would like to accept it or not. Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, I'd just like to point out in your reference to the work that we plan to do in
Committee. I think one of the things that we need to do is to identify where all the minimum tax
paying parcels are, because as I've said before, we're leaving a lot of people off the hook. And,
you know, we're forgetting that we have a significantly higher exemption than the other
counties. So, but again, we can revisit that. You know, I can't imagine chairing that but I've
committed to it and I will make sure that it happens. And, because we really have to get a handle
on this because I understand Mr. Guzman's passion and Ms. Crivello's passion. At the same
time, it's the, you know, the combination of the, you know, we have a very generous exemption
but we're also providing a huge subsidy to the folks that are living in multi-multi-million-dollar
houses. So it's a thorny, thorny issue and I look forward to working through that with all of you.
Now, back to the subject at hand. I think Mr. Couch had his hand up.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. I'm not gonna be able to support this motion.
You know, the Residential increase, a lot, a lot of those Residentials are long-term rentals and to
put that on renters who can't afford a home, I can't support that. You know, we heard the
economy is just about coming around. It's not quite around. The businesses have not been able
to hire as many people as they can. You know, you raise those rates, the prices are gonna go up
so I'm not gonna be able to support that because there's not enough, you know, we haven't
increased the Homeowners enough. Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Members, other comments? Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Chair, as much as I like the idea of Mr. Victorino's, you know, let's
spread this around, a little concerned about the spread. I have a problem with the Residential
also. Those are a lot of people that rent and you know what's gonna happen. The landlords are
just gonna pass it on to the renter. My problem, like I said, is it's really, really hard for me to
raise taxes when we have this system that, in my opinion, is broken. But we gotta make a
decision and we gotta figure out how to work out this Budget so I wish I was Solomon. I'm not.
And, you know, the frustration with the Homeowner rate is, of course, none of us wanna hurt the
small homeowner. You know, we all wanna protect the people that live in very modest homes,
have very modest incomes. But when we give this break to the homeowners, we give it to
everybody, including the multi-millionaires and for them $80 a year or whatever it is we're
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gonna charge more, is petty cash. It's just really sad that it's all lumped together and it's our
fault that it's this way. So this is a tough one for me.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, the Chair has similar concerns because the, you know, my presentation has
been that the business community is not, and let me preface that by saying I really don't have a
big, big problem with the recommendation on the Hotel category. But I am still concerned with
the health of the business community that resides here in Kahului and Wailuku. And I have the
same concerns that some of the you have with respect to the Residential, you know, going up
because those are, you know, where many of the renters live. But I realize that the...if we save
them money, that doesn't necessarily...save the owners money it doesn't necessarily go to the
renters. So it's, again, it's one big thorny problem. But let me just point out that the...while we
have 8,200 and, you know, paying minimum tax, that means 8,200 individuals see almost no
change. The increase in tax for Homeowners with this proposal is $27 a year. That's $2.10 a
month. So, you know, what we're doing here is what we've done every year. So the Chair can't
support it.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Chair, who owns the hotels and the resorts? Who are the owners of
those? And who are the employees? The employees are the residential homeowners. Are they
not? It just doesn't make sense that we would put the burden on our homeowners when, and I've
stated before, the hotel industry was designed and placed here on Maui to alleviate the burdens
that our homeowners have and our residentials. I mean, I'm agreeable to Mike Victorino's
proposal if you were to change Residential. Lower Residential and increase the Hotel/Resort.
And I think that's where the difference is.
CHAIR WHITE: Well, we have a motion on the floor so we can't...
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: And we're still in discussion, are we not?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: We can amend it.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: We can amend it.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Well, I didn't motion to amend it. We're still in discussion.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, and the Chair understands, you know, your feelings towards the Hotels. But I'd
like to point out that the reason that Maui County made the decision to bring the visitor industry
in as a support for the economy was that many families were seeing their kids move away
because there were no jobs. So it was brought in to provide jobs. It's turned into a significant
provider of taxes. And, as I've said before, we don't have...hotels don't have a problem paying
their fair share, but when you look at the fact that the Big Island with 11,000 or so visitor units
generates $12 million for the Big Island. And with roughly 21 or 22 thousand units, the visitor
plant on Maui generates roughly $90 million if you combine the Time Share and Hotels. So to
say that we're not paying our fair share or that we should pay more, we need to keep in mind that
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the hotels and the other businesses also provide the vast majority of the jobs and all the benefits
that all of the workers enjoy. So...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I'd like to amend my proposal and I think, and I hope, this will
end it all. But I'll see. But this is my amended proposal. To return Residential...
MR. KANESHINA: Mr. Chair? Sorry, before Mr. Victorino gets too far. Perhaps he should withdraw
his motion.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No, no, I'm making amendment. Okay, I can do that. I can make
an amendment. Why you have to withdraw? What's wrong with making an amendment?
CHAIR WHITE: Well, would you let him hear him out, please, Mr. Victorino?
MR. KANESHINA: Generally, under Robert's Rules which this Committee follows and the Council
follows, the maker of the motion, you know, has the option to withdraw it. The maker of the
motion probably shouldn't amend his motion. So, but again, it's up to the Chair, he's the
presiding officer. So...
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Victorino, if you wouldn't mind just withdrawing the motion -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: --and then remake it.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I'll withdraw my motion.
CHAIR WHITE: And then remake -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: --a new motion, please.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I know Robert's Rules of Order but that's all right. I won't go
there. I'm tired and I'm getting testy so that's not good. Okay, I move, okay to change the rate,
number one, of Residential back to 5.85 and then to raise Industrial by 20 cents to 7.30. When I
do both of that, and, Josiah, you can check, I come out with $4,547,491.
MR. NISHITA: That's correct, Mr. Chair.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: That is my proposal and all the rest stays the same.
CHAIR WHITE: Could you run down the numbers again, please? Just the...just from the top to the
bottom.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Josiah, would you do me that honor, please?
MR. NISHITA: Mr. Chair, the rate for...would you like the...
CHAIR WHITE: Sony, just the change.
MR. NISHITA: The change. Okay, Time Share rate, a ten-cent increase; Residential rate, ten-cent
increase; Apartment, 20-cent increase; Commercial, 20-cent increase; Industrial, 20-cent
increase; Agricultural, ten-cent increase; Conservation, ten-cent increase; Hotel/Resort, 15-cent
increase; Homeowner, ten-cent increase; Commercial Residential, ten-cent increase.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: But I didn't get a second.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Oh, second.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, it's been moved by Mr. Victorino and seconded by Mr. Guzman to increase
each category by the rates read off by Staff. And so, Members, discussion?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Initially when I saw Mr. Couch's proposal, he was just increasing
three categories and the whole inequality with his three, moving them forward was kinda...the
disparity was lessening basically. And, you know, I'd like and it was close to our deficit. It was
gonna fill it with just 70,000 extra dollars. So I tend to like that one. But here we are, this body,
and we need to have majority and all that, so I'm gonna be, you know, hearing all this out, but I
actually am in favor of Mr. Couch's original but I think it's just the two of us. So we have to
make a decision to see which, where going.
CHAIR WHITE: Well, we have motion on the floor. I don't, you know, I can count the votes to some
degree and it doesn't seem like there's support for the motion. So if you'd like me to call for the
question, we can do that.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Call for the question.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah, call for the question.
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CHAIR WHITE: Okay, all those in favor of raising the rates as outlined in this motion, please signify
by saying, "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR WHITE: Those opposed, say "no."
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No.
CHAIR WHITE: Roll call, please.
MR. KANESHINA: Member Stacy Crivello?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Yes.
MR. KANESHINA: Member Elle Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Aye.
MR. KANESHINA: Member Don Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: No.
MR. KANESHINA: Member Gladys Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: No.
MR. KANESHINA: Member Don Guzman?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Aye.
MR. KANESHINA: Member Michael Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Aye.
MR. KANESHINA: Chair White?
CHAIR WHITE: No.
MR. KANESHINA: Four-three. Motion fails.

VOTE:

AYES: Councilmembers Cochran, Crivello, Guzman, and Victorino.
NOES: Chair White and Councilmembers Baisa and Couch.
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ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Vice-Chair Hokama and Councilmember Carroll.
MOTION FAILED.
CHAIR WHITE: Do I hear another motion or should we take a recess and chill a little bit?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I don't know what you guys want so I'm not gonna...I've done
everything I can to be fair. Whatever you guys want.
CHAIR WHITE: I think, you know, the Chair would recommend...you know we've...I think we've
heard each other's concerns and I think it would be good for us to take maybe a 15-minute recess
and just...it'll give me some time to work through some numbers. And I'll see if I can come up
with something. And I think Mr. Couch wants to make a motion. That's fine. So hopefully
we'll be able to play with the numbers a little bit.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Do it now.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Do it now.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Mr. Chair, if you don't mind. I move to do my original proposal and
I'll read off the rates. No increase for the Time Share, no increase for Residential, five-cent
increase for Apartment, no increase for Commercial, no increase for Industrial, no increase for
Agricultural, no increase for Conservation, twenty five-cent increase for Hotel, twenty five-cent
increase for Homeowners and no increase for Commercial Residential.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Second.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, it's been moved by Mr. Couch and seconded by Ms. Baisa to increase the rates
as outlined by Mr. Couch. Discussion?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Mr. Chair, that leaves a $4,558,711 difference which is about 70,000, a
little over 70,000 from our target number.
CHAIR WHITE: Further discussion, Members? Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: No.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Call for the question.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. All those in favor of the motion, please say "aye."
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR WHITE: Those opposed, say "no."
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No.
CHAIR WHITE: Roll call.
MR. KANESHINA: Member Stacy Crivello?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: No.
MR. KANESHINA: Member Elle Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Aye.
MR. KANESHINA: Member Don Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Aye.
MR. KANESHINA: Member Gladys Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Aye.
MR. KANESHINA: Member Don Guzman?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: No.
MR. KANESHINA: Member Mike Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No.
MR. KANESHINA: Member Mike White?
CHAIR WHITE: Aye.
MR. KANESHINA: Four-three. Motion fails.

VOTE:

AYES: Chair White and Councilmembers Baisa, Cochran, Couch.
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NOES: Councilmembers Crivello, Guzman, and Victorino
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Vice-Chair Hokama and Councilmember Carroll.
MOTION FAILED.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Let's take a 15-minute recess. . . . (gavel).. .

RECESS:

8:38 p.m.

RECONVENE:

9:08 p.m.

CHAIR WHITE: . . .(gavel). . . Budget and Finance Committee will come back to order. I hope
everybody has had a chance to think about their, the direction they would like to go in. The Staff
is passing out...I basically had my Staff put three different versions together with varying
emphasis just so that we can try to bring some -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: We cannot read it.
CHAIR WHITE: --closure to it. Well, but the important part is in the lighter column. You can see the
increase numbers. And basically what... Version 1 lightens up the Homeowner and adds a little
more to Agricultural and Conservation. And we also lightened up the...well, Residential's
getting taxed a portion of the money. But, anyway, take a couple of minutes to look through the
various versions. I'd like to see if we can get moving on something.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Chair?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Mister...oh, go ahead.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: I'm sorry. Chair?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Go ahead.
CHAIR WHITE: Ms. Crivello?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Are we able to also have...if I have a version?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Can I have copies made, too?
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CHAIR WHITE: Sure. Yeah, if she'd like...would you like a copy made of your version as well?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Sure.
CHAIR WHITE: While we're waiting for copies, are there any questions on the three versions before
you? Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you very much, Chair. Chair, I'm looking at the three proposals
and for me, I'm kinda leaning towards the middle one. I don't know how...V2, I guess. I just
wanted to say something for the record. You know, we've heard a lot about the homeowners in
Kahului and Wailuku and, of course, in our neighboring islands. But I want everybody to know
that I represent a district that isn't necessarily all rich people. I have a lot of poor people in
Pukalani and Kula and Ulupalakua. In fact, some very poor people, too, so it's homeowners all
over. It isn't just homeowners in Central Maui.
CHAIR WHITE: That's correct. We all have the same...not exactly the same makeup but similar
challenges in all of our areas.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: You know, we have mansions next to very modest, modest homes
everywhere throughout the whole County. So it isn't something that's concentrated only in
Central Maui although there are many more of them in Central Maui 'cause of the numbers.
CHAIR WHITE: Right. Ms. Crivello? Followed by Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Thank you. For me, homeowner is Countywide. And I think for
the short time I've been here and what we see happening on this island as well as some area on
Molokai, the abuse of Homeowner comes from the homeowner that does not live here and uses
the loopholes, you know. And that's just my opinion whether or not that's correct or what. But
those are the kind of things that I hope we can address during the next...as we go through the
categories. But I also look as the homeowner who's here, this is our home. We're here
throughout the whole year. And we pay fuel tax. We walk in the grocery store, some people
every day or once a week, and we pay our excise tax. We pay user fees. We pay sewer. We pay
water. We're not exempt from all what we have to do to contribute to our living here on our
island. And so I come out with that because water increases, we pay for it. We use water, we
pay a monthly bill. So just the bare necessities for us to manage, in my opinion, is challenging.
And, you know, I take nothing away from the businesses and the hotel because your employees,
many of them are homeowners, too. And they're lifetime residents on our island. So that's my
rationale, why I am sticking to the just the ten-cents increase for the Homeowner. And we've
come up with some other versions and you've come up with your versions so hopefully we can
have things resolved. And for me, it's not a political move 'cause I just want to be assured that
we who choose to live here can afford to live here. And we who choose to live here that this is
our home every day and our families extend further.
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CHAIR WHITE: And to your point regarding the homeowners that are getting the rate without living
here, we did pass a measure about a year ago that provides the Tax Department the ability to
require whatever information they need to validate whether the homeowner is here or not. So
I'm sure if you would like, I'm sure Mr. Teruya could fill you on how many homeowners we've
reined in. That was a big problem but I believe we're on the road to fixing that.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: Yes, Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you. Your V2, it doesn't quite meet our deficit though. Is
that right? It's 4 4 mil and we're looking we need -UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Four point four.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, actually the number we were looking for...this is only $1,000 over -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh, okay.
CHAIR WHITE: --. . . (inaudible). . . it was 4.488.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh, okay. That was just concern there. I was like, well, how we
making that up? Okay.
CHAIR WHITE: Other comments? Mr. Couch, you wanna go over your proposal?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. And if the Members can take a look at this
graph that Mr. Teruya gave us, you can see that the Homeowner property rates are extremely low
compared to even 2005, certainly much lower than 2001, '02, '03. Now the only time it's been
lower is one time in 2009 and 2011. Everything else, it's pretty low. It's been low for quite a
while, you know, compared to all these other years. So, you know, when Council, years ago,
gave the exemption in 2001 I believe, and then 2005, '06, '07, '08, '09 when it went way up to
200,000, we did, Council did that, this body, because the valuations went way up, shot way up,
okay. And we had, I remember watching the testimony from TV, watching people say, you
know, please help us out and the Council members asking, okay, well, you know, are you willing
to lose the exemption or get the rates higher when everything's starts coming back? And there
was, oh, yes, yes, yes. So now things are coming back and it's, oh no, we really didn't mean it.
I'm guessing...I'm not even gonna guess. I do want to mention to the Members one thing I
checked with Mr. Teruya, I just asked a quick question. You know, in Industrial area how many
places have, Mr. Teruya, can you answer the question for me if I phrase it correctly? How many
big box stores are in Industrial area and how many shopping centers are in Industrial area?
MR. TERUYA: Chair, Members, I believe all big boxes here on Maui are in the Industrial class and,
sorry about that. It's getting late. As well as majority of the shopping centers are in Industrial
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properties. There's a handful of shopping centers that may be in Commercial but majority are in
Industrial.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay, and the other question I have for you is, any reason that we have
to go in nickel increments?
MR. TERUYA: No, that is something that I think we've historically done, is gone to the nearest
five cents. And I think most counties do that. As budget gets tighter, most of the counties are
starting to go up in any increment that they choose. I just would tell you that our system won't
take 50 cents, though. So I would say you'd have to stay `til the dollar.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: What do you mean it won't take 50 cents?
MR. TERUYA: In our system, to calculate taxes, I'm not sure that you can go into like, pennies. So I
would stay to the round, whole dollar. I'm sorry, a whole penny, yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Whole penny, so no half pennies.
MR. TERUYA: I'm just saying that because in our computer if you're calculating, it's actually going
out further that's why.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Correct. So -MR. TERUYA: So go to the whole cent. I'm sorry.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Whole penny is fine.
MR. TERUYA: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. So, Members, with those two facts that I found out, I'm gonna
make a proposal. I move to accept the proposal that I handed out that's labeled Couch. And just
for the record, it's zero increase Time Share, zero increase Residential, 13-cent increase in
Apartment, zero increase in Commercial, 15 cent in Industrial, zero increase in Agricultural,
one cent in Conservation, 35 cent in Hotel/Resort, and 15 cent in Homeowners. I don't like
going that low in Homeowners but, you know, we're here to compromise. So that's my motion.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Second.
CHAIR WHITE: It's been moved by Mr. Couch, seconded by Ms. Baisa to adjust the rates as
Mr. Couch has outlined on his proposal. Members, discussion?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: Ms. Cochran?
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: I have a question. The penny?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: The penny is 'cause we were 4,099...1 mean it gave me $4,000 and we
were short $3,000.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: So you taxed it on Conservation?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Well, a lot...Mr. Teruya, I have a question for you. What's the
main I mean there's a lot of large Conservation areas. What's on those Conservation areas?
MR. TERUYA: Well, predominantly when you think of conservation, you are getting conservation.
It's all the State Land Use districts. Conservation, like your mountain, your forest reserves. But,
you know, there are extremes where you're gonna get conservation lands on the oceanfront that
could have a estate on it as well. But predominantly, majority of your parcels in Conservation
are...normally have open breezeways where they're probably lot of the land values are relatively
low or will be stable from year to year. So I would say, that would be predominantly
Conservation lands with lands with not too many varying in value.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: And some of the...are there like wind farms on Conservation?
MR. TERUYA: Yeah, because the wind farms are...well, one of the wind farms is on State Reserve
Land so it is Conservation zoned.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay.
CHAIR WHITE: Members, other discussion? Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Yes, I have a question, Chair. I know that you've, you know, you've
done a lot of groundwork which I haven't done. If we were to do this proposal which is the
15 cent Homeowner, what does that mean to an average homeowner in taxes?
CHAIR WHITE: Fifteen cents is...it's shown on the first...I think Version 1. You use fifteen cents on
the Homeowner and that amounts to $40 a year.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Forty dollars a year more?
CHAIR WHITE: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Okay.
CHAIR WHITE: On the average homeowner.
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COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Yeah. I understand we having to deal with averages 'cause we can't
figure out everyone. Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Further discussion, Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. I forgot to mention one thing. The
Hotel/Resort, you know, I got criticism that it's a terrible policy. We've had people up here
saying it's a terrible policy to put this on the Hotel/Resorts. That's why they were built. They
were built in South Maui and West Maui to run the economic engine. Now, yes, we don't wanna
run the engine dry so I...you know, previous years it's been raised a dollar, it's been raised a lot.
Thirty five cents is, I think, a little conservative. I'm not willing to go too much higher on
hotels, in general, because there is gonna be a top line. But hotels bring in a lot of people that
use our roads, especially the buses that tear up our roads. A lot of 'em go to the parks, certainly
the beaches and, you know, you go either Kamaole, all the Kamaole Parks, are a lot of people
there. And we love it. It's just, it takes a lot to take care of all those feets on the grass, you
know. So I'm okay with a modest increase.
CHAIR WHITE: Those feets on the grass?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yes. It's actually feet per square feet but I call it feets.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Chair?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Feet for square feet. So, you know, I've been criticized that saying that
the Hotel/Resort is up that high and it's a terrible policy. I respectfully disagree with that
criticism. Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: The other piece I forgot to ask you when I asked you the other question
was, you know, while I don't think this is the best proposal, first of all, we gotta come up with a
proposal. Secondly, we gotta find something that we can live with. What would encourage me
to support this would be that I have your promise that when we sit here next year, those of us that
are here, that we're gonna be looking at a different kind of situation. And so this is kind of an
interim for this year. And so I can live with this for one year.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Let me just take a look here. The Chair's challenge is that, as I pointed out
earlier, we've been putting a heavy burden on the business community and as I look at the
Version 1 that I handed out. It achieves the same thing for the Homeowners but spreads out the
burden a little more evenly with the Apartments going up a bit. So I would prefer to spread it out
but the motion on the floor is Mr. Couch's. And I won't be supporting it. But if there's support
for it, then anyways, if further discussion?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Question.
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Question.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Call for the question.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. All those in favor of the motion, please signify by saying "aye."
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR WHITE: Those opposed, say "no."
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No.
CHAIR WHITE: No, here we go again.

VOTE:

AYES: Councilmembers Baisa, Cochran, and Couch.
NOES: Chair White and Councilmembers Crivello, Guzman, and Victorino
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Vice-Chair Hokama and Councilmember Carroll.

MOTION FAILED.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, the Chair would entertain a motion to adjust the rates as per Version 1 of the
handout.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: This one? This top one?
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, the top one.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I'll second that motion, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: No.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: He cannot make it.
CHAIR WHITE: No, you need to . . .(inaudible). . .
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Oh, I'll move to the first version that has been submitted to us.
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Is that V1?
CHAIR WHITE: Can we have a second?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Second.
CHAIR WHITE: We have a motion by Mr. Victorino and a second by Ms. Cochran to adjust the rates
on the scale based on Version 1 of the handout. Discussion?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: You know, again, I look across this and, again, I see more
equality. I still have a hard time with the Homeowners going up 15 cents. I share my
colleagues, my two new colleagues', you know, desire to go up ten cents. You know, I like that.
You know, I like the idea that we're giving our Homeowners, just like the same thing we're
talking about our businesses that we're going up five cents, five cents, five cents, ten cents.
We're giving them the same chance to get caught up, you know, to get caught up. But, you
know, if we cannot get this one pass, then I have one more and I'll let Ms. Crivello put hers
forward 'cause she has one. And if that doesn't work, then I have another last ditch chance. So,
I mean we're gonna be here all night figuring this out but I understand how Ms. Crivello and
Mr. Guzman feels and I feel the same way. But I like the idea that you have gone across the
board and made an increase on every category. There wasn't any one that was spared. And
that's what I want, equality. Every category went up, five cents, ten cents, fifteen. Kinda
coming out to my ten cents theory but it's a five and nickel and dime us to the death. But that's
okay. Better than one cent. I don't know about one cent. But anyhow, Chair, I can support this
and, unfortunately, it's that nickel on Homeowners that I think is the real challenge. But I'll let
my other colleagues speak. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, Members, further discussion? Seeing none, all those in favor -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Mr. Chair, Version 1, correct?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Version 1, yeah the top one.
CHAIR WHITE: Correct. All those in favor of the motion, please signify by saying "aye." Oh, that
was popular. . . .(Laughter). . .
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Oh, that was not...I'll say "aye" just because I made the motion. I
gotta at least say "aye".
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: I didn't even...I voted for discussion.
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UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Oh, you guys wanna discuss some more?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Well, yeah.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: No, you don't need to vote.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: . . .(Laughter). . .
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Go for the noes.
CHAIR WHITE: And the noes?
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No.
CHAIR WHITE: I don't think I needed roll call. Okay, motion fails by five to the two of us. The five
to the two of us.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.

VOTE:

AYES: Chair White and Councilmember Victorino.
NOES: Councilmembers Baisa, Cochran, Couch, Crivello, and Guzman.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Vice-Chair Hokama and Councilmember Carroll.

MOTION FAILED.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, Ms. Crivello, your motion?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: I move to...for my handout?
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Okay. I move to accept the rates on my handout.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Second, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Further discussion?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Can we ask her thoughts on that, real quick?
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COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Okay. So, actually the increase is Industrial really. Let me go
down. Time Share, just the five cents increase, the Residential, ten cents, and Apartment,
ten cents, Commercial, ten. The Industrial is 20 and as Mr. Teruya explained, the big boxes or
the malls or what have you. And, you know, at the end no matter if we raise it ten cents,
five cents, the people who live here every day will be picking up the cost, and because they'll be
utilizing the big boxes or, you know, then we'll be paying other fees in addition. Agriculture,
ten, Conservation, ten, and the Hotel/Resort, 25, and of course, the Homeowner, ten, and the
Commercial Resident, ten, which comes out to $4,530,239.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, Members, further discussion? Ready to vote? Okay, I will call for the
question. All those in favor of the motion, please signify by saying "aye.'
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR WHITE: All those opposed, say "no."
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No.
CHAIR WHITE: Let's just take a roll call to be certain.
MR. KANESHINA: Stacy Crivello?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Yes.
MR. KANESHINA: Elle Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No.
MR. KANESHINA: Don Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: No.
MR. KANESHINA: Gladys Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: No.
MR. KANESHINA: Don Guzman?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Yes.
MR. KANESHINA: Mike Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No.
- 137 -

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

May 3, 2013

MR. KANESHINA: Mike White?
CHAIR WHITE: Yes.
MR. KANESHINA: Three to four. Motion fails.

VOTE:

AYES: Chair White and Councilmembers Crivello and Guzman.
NOES: Councilmembers Baisa, Cochran, Couch, and Victorino.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Vice-Chair Hokama and Councilmember Carroll.

MOTION FAILED.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, Mr. Victorino, was your last ditch effort the one you just crumpled up?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No, no, no.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: What about yours?
CHAIR WHITE: Oh, I'm sorry.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, you get the other one first. Your two...well, I'd like to
present mine and then maybe we can go from there.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: We don't have copies.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I can print out copies but I just didn't want to waste paper already
if something else went through.
CHAIR WHITE: Let's take...well...
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Why don't we do yours and then...while he prints his?
CHAIR WHITE: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Let's go.
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CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Chair will entertain a motion...well, I'm gonna let somebody else make a
motion if you -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: --like my Version 2 or Version 3.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: I move to approve Version 2.
CHAIR WHITE: Do we have a second?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Second, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: We have a motion to approve Version 2 as distributed earlier by myself. Who made
the motion?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Me.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, sorry. Motion by Ms. Baisa, seconded by Mr. Victorino. Discussion?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Just real quickly, maybe for Mr. Teruya, in regards to...are you on
V2, Mr. Teruya? Do you know where...okay, thank you. Industrial is five cents and then
Conservation is ten. If I had reversed that, what would be the difference? Sorry, making your
brain think right now but that would really throw off the grand total?
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: What was that now? What did she say?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair, my line of questioning is, and I'm channeling Mr. Hokama
here, is that there's a reason why things are taxed the way they're taxed from back in historical
days from his time. And Time Share has the higher rate because of certain reasons. For me,
Conservation and Ag are extremely important. And every time I see that, those brackets getting
bumped up, it sort of doesn't sit well with me. So for me, the Industrial has a, you know,
commercial base, money generating base, versus Conservation, majority-wise, does not. As you
explained, Mr. Teruya, more open space areas. Yes, there's windmills but on the grand scale...I
live on Conservation. I have Conservation and I would like to aim to keep it that way and make
it so it's incentivized for people who wanna keep it Conservation, I guess. So that's just my
thought pattern here. I will support this but I would like to see those numbers reversed is all.
CHAIR WHITE: Ms. Cochran, let me share with you. If we drop the ten cents on Conservation, we can
still make
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Our numbers?
CHAIR WHITE: No, we don't.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No, we don't.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Or reverse it?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Reverse.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Or just reverse it is what I was thinking. Ten to Industrial, five to
Conservation.
CHAIR WHITE: Oh, I'm sorry, yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: That's what I was thinking.
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Kaneshina, you...
MR. NISHITA: Mr. Chair, if we input the numbers as Councilmember Cochran was suggesting, the
total revenue generated from those changes would be 4.628 million.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Chair, I can withdraw my motion and go for what Mr. Cochran is

COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: We can amend.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, we can...
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Or we can amend, whatever you wanna do.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, she can amend.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Yeah.
CHAIR WHITE: So would you like to recommend that amend?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah, so I amend the main motion to state ten cent increase for
Industrial and five cent increase to Conservation.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Second.
CHAIR WHITE: We got a motion by Ms. Cochran, seconded by Mr. Couch. Further discussion?
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COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Chair, can you read that off line by line?
CHAIR WHITE: Staff, can you read that off?
MR. KANESHINA: Give us a sec. We're recalculating on the fly. Hold on.
MR. NISHITA: Yeah, just for clarification, Member Cochran. That was, you want to switch it with
Industrial or Agricultural?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yes, Industrial.
MR. NISHITA: Okay. If we could have a minute to just recalc.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Sure, no problem, thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: And while we're doing that, you know, you're concerned about Ag. I think all of us
are concerned about Ag but, Mr. Teruya, my sense is that the majority of the value in Ag is
actually the structures on Ag as opposed to the land because of the ag assessed valuations?
MR. TERUYA: Yeah, that is somewhat true. I mean there is still larger amounts of land in Maui
County so it's still both. But, you know, majority of...there's a lot of properties in Agriculture
also receiving the minimum tax just because they're agricultural use values. So it's probably
best to look at the grid and look at how much net land and net building and that would probably
give you a good indication of what's taxable.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, I'm, for one, I'm comfortable with your amendments. You guys set?
MR. NISHITA: Yeah, so Mr. Chair, the rates as amended as being proposed by Member Cochran
would be the Time Share would be a ten-cent increase to $15.60, Residential would be flat to
Fiscal Year 2013 at 5.75, Apartment would be a fifteen-cent increase to $6.35, Commercial
would be a five-cent increase to $6.95, Industrial, ten-cent increase to $7.20, Agricultural, a
five-cent increase to $6.05, Conservation, a five-cent increase to $6.25, Hotel/Resort, a
twenty five-cent increase to $9.40, Homeowner, a twenty-cent increase to $2.95, and
Commercial Residential, a five-cent increase to $4.55. And those changes in the rates would
generate 4.552 million.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Members, further discussion?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: This is for the amendment, right?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Amendment.
CHAIR WHITE: Right.
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay.
CHAIR WHITE: So ready for the vote?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Question.
CHAIR WHITE: Call. All those in favor of the motion, please signify by saying "aye."
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR WHITE: Those opposed, say "no."
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No.
CHAIR WHITE: Roll call.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: And this is for the amendment? This is just for the amendment?
CHAIR WHITE: This is just to change those two, switch those two rates. So can we...
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Roll call.
CHAIR WHITE: Do we need to retake...
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: You do it at the roll call.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, okay.
MR. KANESHINA: Member Stacy...
CHAIR WHITE: Let me just clarify. The only thing we're voting on is switching those two rates from
increasing Industrial to ten cents and reducing Conservation to a five-cent increase.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Correct, thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Roll call.
MR. KANESHINA: Member Stacy Crivello?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Okay with the amendment only.
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CHAIR WHITE: Yeah.
MR. KANESHINA: Member Elle Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Aye.
MR. KANESHINA: Member Don Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Aye.
MR. KANESHINA: Member Gladys Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Aye.
MR. KANESHINA: Member Don Guzman?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Aye.
MR. KANESHINA: Member Mike Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No.
MR. KANESHINA: Member Mike White?
CHAIR WHITE: Aye.
MR. KANESHINA: Motion passes.
VOTE:

AYES: Chair White and Councilmembers Baisa, Cochran, Couch, Crivello,
Guzman.
NOES: Councilmember Victorino.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Vice-Chair Hokama and Councilmember Carroll.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVE amendment to main motion.
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CHAIR WHITE: Motion passes so we're back to the amended version, Version 2 with Ms. Cochran's
amendments. Would you like to hear the rates again or the changes?
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No, we're good.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, all those in favor of the motion, please signify by saying "aye."
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: No.
ALL: . . .(Laughter). . .
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Wait, Stacy, wait.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Sorry.
CHAIR WHITE: Those opposed, say "no."
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No.
CHAIR WHITE: Roll call.
MR. KANESHINA: Stacy Crivello?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: No.
MR. KANESHINA: Elle Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Aye.
MR. KANESHINA: Don Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: No.
MR. KANESHINA: Gladys Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Aye.
MR. KANESHINA: Don Guzman?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: No.
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MR. KANESHINA: Mike Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No.
MR. KANESHINA: Mike White?
CHAIR WHITE: Aye.
MR. KANESHINA: Three-four. Motion fails.

VOTE:

AYES: Chair White and Councilmembers Baisa and Cochran.
NOES: Councilmember Couch, Crivello, Guzman, and Victorino.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Vice-Chair Hokama and Councilmember Carroll.

MOTION FAILED.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Okay, next?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Next.
CHAIR WHITE: I don't imagine there's any reason to look at Version 3.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: I don't think it's gonna pass, really.
CHAIR WHITE: So we'll...
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Guzman?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you. In looking at Councilmember Couch's proposal, is there
a possibility that the calculation could be recalculated by subtracting five cents from the
Homeowners and adding five cents to the Residential? Since we were...in the original proposal,
he has Residential as flat lined, not increasing at all. Or the five cents goes to the Time Share?
`Cause he also has Time Share at not increasing at all. So it's either calculate Residential with
the five cents and see if Council Services can calculate the five cents on the Time Shares. So
there'd be two different proposals there.
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MR. NISHITA: Mr. Chair, the first proposal by Member Guzman does not generate enough revenue.
By switching the five cents to Residential, the revenue generated would be 4.4 million.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: What about the second proposal? Moving the nickel to Time Share?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Can you try the Time Share?
MR. NISHITA: Mr. Chair, if we move the nickel out of Residential and into Time Share, the revenues
generated would only be 4.2 million.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Okay, thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay, I brought two different versions and I prefer you guys look
at the version and the version I have is, and I'll start right from the top, Time Share, $15.55, up a
nickel; Residential, flat, 5.75; Apartment, 6.40, up 20 cents; Commercial, up 15 cents; $7.05,
Industrial, $7.30, up 20 cents; Agricultural, up ten cents, 6.10, I should say; Conservation, up
five cents at 6.25; Hotel/Resort, up 25 cents to 9.40; Homeowners at 2.85; and Commercial
Residential at $4.60. Taking that we will produce an additional $4,539,481. So that is my
proposal. I've, again, gone back to try to make everything equal and keep Residential which was
one of the big concerns. Keep Homeowners at a small increase and put the bulk of it again in
industry, Industrial, Commercial where the big, you know...and I also cannot not have Time
Share pay a little bit more. I think it's only fair. So that is my proposal, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Is that a motion?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: That's my motion. I'm sorry.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Second.
CHAIR WHITE: It's a motion by Mr. Victorino, seconded by Mr. Guzman to adjust the rates as
outlined on Mr. Victorino's proposal. I don't see any distinguishing marks between these other
than the rates. But you know...
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Yeah, . . .(inaudible). . .
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Look at the one that says 15.50 and 5.75. I think the other one
had 15.60 and 5.85. And that's the difference. My second one was with an increase.
CHAIR WHITE: No, the other one.
- 146 -

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

May 3, 2013

COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: No.
MR. KANESHINA: Mr. Chair?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: No, they both say 15.55.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And what about the second one, 5.75?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Yes, that's the one we want.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: You like the one with 5.75?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, that's the one. That's the one I'm proposing right here.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah. I just wanna make sure everyone's clear on which one we're discussing.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, that's the one.
CHAIR WHITE: Further discussion, Members?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Call for the question.
CHAIR WHITE: Seeing none, all those in favor, please signify by saying "aye."
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR WHITE: Those opposed, say "no."
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Roll call.
CHAIR WHITE: Roll call.
MR. KANESHINA: Member Stacy Crivello?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Yes.
MR. KANESHINA: Member Elle Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No.
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MR. KANESHINA: Member Don Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: No.
MR. KANESHINA: Member Gladys Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Aye.
MR. KANESHINA: Member Don Guzman?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Yes.
MR. KANESHINA: Member Michael Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Aye.
MR. KANESHINA: Chair White?
CHAIR WHITE: No.
MR. KANESHINA: Four-three, motion fails.
VOTE:

AYES: Councilmembers Baisa, Crivello, Guzman, and Victorino.
NOES: Chair White and Councilmember Cochran and Couch.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Vice-Chair Hokama and Councilmember Carroll.

MOTION FAILED.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Since I've seem to have gotten some traction from Mr. Guzman, I
move to pass my proposal with changing...taking five cents off of Homeowners. So the
Homeowners is ten cents. And adding that ten cents to...adding that five cents that I took out to
Industrial to make Industrial up twenty cents. Don't know what the numbers are but I think
that's gonna work.
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CHAIR WHITE: It's not. Well, let's run the numbers. You're applying it to a much smaller category.
So I don't think we're gonna come up with the revenue but let's see. You know, the great thing
is at some point, we're gonna hit on the right combination.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yes, we're gonna get close.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Keep going.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I thought I had 'em that time but I guess not.
MR. NISHITA: Mr. Chair, that proposal would bring in 4.22 revenue.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay, I withdraw my motion.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: I'm gonna take a ten-minute recess.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Make it specific time, ten minutes.
CHAIR WHITE: Ten minutes. Well, we'll be reconvening at 10 o'clock. . . . (gavel). . .
RECESS:

9:48 p.m.

RECONVENE:

10:08 p.m.

CHAIR WHITE: . . . (gavel). . . Budget and Finance Committee will come back to order. Members, we
have, I believe, two proposals, one from Mr. Couch and one from Mr. Victorino, and Staff says
that Mr. Victorino's has been input so we'll start with that. And it's the 9:55 version.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: . . .(inaudible). . .
(Note: Pause while Members review new proposals)

CHAIR WHITE: Okay, Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Mr. Chair. My proposal, and I guess I'll just read
down the rates. Okay, that'll be the best way. For Time Share, 15.55, five cents increase; for
Residential, 5.75, no change; Apartment, 6.40, 20 cents increase; Commercial, 7.05, 15 cents
increase; Industrial, 7.30, 20 cents increase; Ag, 6.05, five cents; Conservation, 6.25, five cents;
Hotel and Resort, 9.40, 25 cents; Homeowners, 2.87, 12 cents, and Commercial Residential,
ten cents. So my balance would come out $4,520,817. That is my motion.
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CHAIR WHITE: Okay, thank you. Other comments, Members?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Second.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Second. Let's go.
CHAIR WHITE: Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Second, let's go.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: . . .(laughter). . .
CHAIR WHITE: There's a motion by Mr. Victorino, seconded by Ms. Baisa to accept the rates shown
on the MV 9:55 version. Any further discussion?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No.
CHAIR WHITE: Seeing none, all those in favor, signify by saying "aye."
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR WHITE: All those opposed, say "no."
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: No.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I think was six-one.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: I think six-one.
CHAIR WHITE: You didn't hear what I said 'cause I didn't . . . (inaudible).. .
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Oh, yeah, okay, okay, sorry, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Let's keep the suspense going and do a roll call.
ALL: . . .(Laughter). . .
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Oh, God . . .(laughter). . .
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Come on, Chair.
MR. KANESHINA: Member Stacy Crivello?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Yes.
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MR. KANESHINA: Member Elle Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Aye.
MR. KANESHINA: Member Don Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: No.
MR. KANESHINA: Member Gladys Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Aye.
MR. KANESHINA: Member Don Guzman?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Aye.
MR. KANESHINA: Member Mike Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Aye.
MR. KANESHINA: Chair White?
CHAIR WHITE: No. Measure passes, five...
MR. KANESHINA: Five-two, measure passes.

VOTE:

AYES: Councilmembers Baisa, Cochran, Crivello, Guzman, and Victorino.
NOES: Chair White and Councilmember Couch.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Vice-Chair Hokama and Councilmember Carroll.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVE.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: . . . (inaudible).. .
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Oh, it's not, it's not a prize, it's not a prize.
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COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Wow.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Members. Staff, what else do we...
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Can we go home?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Reconsideration.
CHAIR WHITE: What else do we need to . . . (inaudible).. .
MR. KANESHINA: We don't have any pending business, further. . .have any business pending this
evening. So -COUNCIL MEMBERS: . . .(laughter). . .
MR. KANESHINA: --I guess we recess `til -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Recess, yeah.
CHAIR WHITE: `Til 2 o'clock.
MR. KANESHINA: Well, I think there's some sort of groundbreaking or something for the Waikamoi COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Waikamoi in the morning.
MR. KANESHINA: --Flume. I don't know what time people will be back.
CHAIR WHITE: My understanding is it works if we come back at 2 o'clock. Is that correct,
Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Chair, the blessing is scheduled, we are to meet at the gate at 11:30,
blessing is at 12 o'clock. It's scheduled 12:00 to 2:00, but I see no reason why we couldn't leave
there at 1:30 and get here in time.
CHAIR WHITE: One thirty won't get you here quite -COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Two thirty?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, 2:30 would be fine.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Two thirty.

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

May 3, 2013

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I have a HSAC meeting, but I've made my reservation for
1 o'clock. Unless planes are delayed, my plan is to be back on the island by 2:00.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: So 2:30.
CHAIR WHITE: So we'll recess until 2:30 on Monday.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Perfect.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: On Monday.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Recess. . .(gavel). . .
RECESS: 10:13 p.m.

MIKE WHITE, Chair
Budget and Finance Committee
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